

Credit Suisse AG

acting through its London Branch or its Nassau Branch (as specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement))

Preference Share-Linked Securities Andrea Preference Share-Linked Securities Base Prospectus

Pursuant to the Structured Products Programme for the issuance of Notes, Certificates and Warrants

This Base Prospectus

This document (the "Base Prospectus") is a base prospectus in respect of all Securities other than Exempt Securities prepared for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC as amended by Directive 2010/73/EU (the "Prospectus Directive") and article 8.4 of the Luxembourg Act dated 10 July 2005 on prospectuses for securities as amended on 3 July 2012 (the "Luxembourg Prospectus Law"). It is valid for one year and may be supplemented from time to time under the terms of the Prospectus Directive. It should be read together with (i) any supplements to it from time to time, (ii) any other documents incorporated by reference into it (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference" below) and (iii) in relation to any particular Securities (other than Exempt Securities), the "Final Terms" document relating to those Securities.

The requirement to publish a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive only applies to Securities which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market in the European Economic Area and/or offered to the public in the European Economic Area other than in circumstances where an exemption is available under Article 3.2 of the Prospectus Directive (as implemented in the relevant Member State(s)). References in this Base Prospectus to **Exempt Securities** are to Securities for which no prospectus is required to be published under the Prospectus Directive . The CSSF (as defined below) has neither approved nor reviewed information contained in this Base Prospectus in connection with Exempt Securities.

The Programme

This Base Prospectus is one of a number of base prospectuses and other offering documents under the Structured Products Programme for the issuance of Notes, Certificates and Warrants (the "Programme") of Credit Suisse AG and Credit Suisse International.

The Issuer

Securities under this Base Prospectus will be issued by Credit Suisse AG ("CS"), acting through its London Branch or its Nassau Branch, as applicable (the "Issuer"). This Base Prospectus contains information relating to the business affairs and financial condition of the Issuer.

The Securities

Under this Base Prospectus, the Issuer may issue Preference Share-Linked Securities ("Securities" or "Preference Share-Linked Securities"). The terms and conditions of any particular issuance of Securities will comprise:

- the "General Terms and Conditions of Notes" at pages 67 83 of this Base Prospectus;
- the economic or "payout" terms of the Securities set forth in the "Product Conditions" at pages
 84 88 of this Base Prospectus which are specified to be applicable in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement); and
- the issue specific details relating to such Securities as set forth in a separate "Final Terms" document (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the separate "Pricing Supplement" document).

The Issuer may agree with any Dealer that Securities may be issued in a form not contemplated by the Terms and Conditions (as defined below), in which event, other than where such Securities are Exempt Securities, a supplement to this Base Prospectus or a new base prospectus will be made available which will describe the effect of the agreement reached in relation to such Securities.

Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, Pricing Supplement)

A separate "Final Terms" document (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, a separate "Pricing Supplement" document) will be prepared in respect of each issuance of Securities. In relation to any particular Securities, you should read this Base Prospectus (including the documents which are incorporated by reference) together with the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement).

Risk Factors

Investing in the Securities involves certain risks, including that you may lose some or up to all of your investment in certain circumstances.

Before purchasing Securities, you should consider, in particular, "Risk Factors" at pages 26 – 48 of this Base Prospectus.

Base Prospectus dated 22 August 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
1.	IMPORTANT NOTICES	4
2.	SUMMARY	9
3.	RISK FACTORS	26
4.	DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	49
5.	USE OF PROCEEDS	65
6.	SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO SECURITIES WHILE IN GLOBAL FORM	66
7.	GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF NOTES	67
8.	PRODUCT CONDITIONS	84
9.	DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERENCE SHARE ISSUER AND THE PREFERENCE SHARES	89
10.	CLEARING ARRANGEMENTS	91
11.	CREDIT SUISSE AG	93
12.	TAXATION	95
13.	OFFERS	114
14.	SELLING RESTRICTIONS	115
15.	GENERAL INFORMATION	118
16.	FORM OF FINAL TERMS	120
17.	FORM OF PRICING SUPPLEMENT	136

IMPORTANT NOTICES

The Issuer may issue Securities on the terms set out in this Base Prospectus and in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement).

The relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) will specify whether the Issuer is issuing the Securities through its London Branch or its Nassau Branch. Investors should be aware that certain tax and regulatory consequences may follow from issuing Securities through a particular branch, including whether payments on the Securities are subject to withholding tax: see the section headed "Taxation" below. A branch located in a particular jurisdiction will also be subject to certain regulatory requirements and rules, breach of which may result in regulatory sanction and, possibly, investor claims. Investors should be aware that a branch is not a subsidiary and does not comprise a separate legal entity and that, in respect of any Securities issued by the Issuer, obligations under such Securities are those of the Issuer only, and investors' claims under such Securities are against the Issuer only, notwithstanding the branch through which it will have issued such Securities.

Approval and passporting for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive

Application has been made to the Luxembourg *Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier* (the "CSSF") in its capacity as the Luxembourg competent authority under the Luxembourg Prospectus Law.

The Issuer has requested the CSSF to provide the competent authority for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive in the United Kingdom with a certificate of approval in accordance with Article 18 of the Prospectus Directive attesting that this Base Prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospective Directive. The Issuer may also make applications for a certificate of approval to be issued by the CSSF to the competent authority in one or more other Member States.

Pursuant to article 7(7) of the Luxembourg Prospectus Law, by approving this Base Prospectus, the CSSF gives no undertaking as to, and assumes no responsibility for, the economic and financial characteristics of the Securities to be issued hereunder or the quality and solvency of the Issuer.

Listing and admission to trading

Securities issued by the Issuer may (a) be listed and admitted to trading on a regulated market(s) for the purposes of Directive 2004/39/EC on Markets in Financial Instruments, (b) be listed on a market not regulated for such purpose, or (c) not be listed on any market, in each case as shall be specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement). In relation to any Securities to be listed on the Official List of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and admitted to trading on the regulated market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for such Securities to be admitted to the Official List of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and admitted to trading on the regulated market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (which is a regulated market for the purposes of Directive 2004/39/EC on Markets in Financial Instruments) for the period of 12 months from the date of this Base Prospectus.

The final terms relevant to an issue of Securities will be set out in a final terms document (the "Final Terms") (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, a pricing supplement document (the "Pricing Supplement")) which will be provided to investors and, where so required under the Prospectus Directive (and other than in the case of a Pricing Supplement), filed with the CSSF and any other relevant Member State and made available, free of charge, to the public at the registered office of the Issuer and at the offices of the relevant Distributors and Paying Agents. In the case of Exempt Securities, the applicable Pricing Supplement will only be obtainable by a Securityholder holding one or more Exempt Securities and such Securityholder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Issuer and the relevant Distributors and Paying Agents as to its holding of such Exempt Securities and identity.

No Investment Advice

Prospective investors should have regard to the factors described under the section headed "Risk Factors" in this Base Prospectus. The Issuer is acting solely in the capacity of an arm's length contractual counterparty and not as an investor's financial adviser or fiduciary in any transaction. The purchase of Securities involves substantial risks and an investment in Securities is only suitable for investors who (either alone or in conjunction with an appropriate financial adviser) fully evaluate the risks and merits of such an investment in the Securities and who have sufficient resources to be able to bear any losses that may result therefrom. Therefore, before making an investment decision, prospective investors of Securities should ensure that they understand the nature of the Securities and the extent of their exposure to risks and consider carefully, in the light of their own financial circumstances, financial condition and investment objectives, all the information set forth in this Base Prospectus and any documents incorporated by reference herein. This Base Prospectus cannot disclose whether the Securities are a suitable investment in relation to any investor's particular circumstances; therefore investors may wish to consult their own financial, tax, legal or other advisers as they consider appropriate and carefully review and consider such an investment decision in the light of the information set forth in this Base Prospectus.

Potential for Discretionary Determinations

Following the occurrence of certain events outside the control of the Issuer, discretionary actions may be taken in order to deal with the impact of such events. It is possible that any such action could have a material adverse impact on the value of the Securities. There are two key broad types of external events which could trigger such actions: (a) external events affecting the relevant Preference Shares or Preference Share Underlying and (b) external events affecting the Issuer's hedging arrangements. However, investors should note that there are other types of events which might trigger discretionary actions; for example, the Issuer's obligations under the Securities or its related hedging arrangements becoming illegal.

External events which affect the Issuer's hedging arrangements: The Issuer will enter into hedging arrangements in order to manage its exposure in relation to its payment obligations under the Securities and to enable it to issue the Securities at the relevant price and on the relevant terms. As the amount(s) payable by the Issuer under the Securities are affected by the performance of the relevant Preference Shares, which are in turn exposed to the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying, the hedging arrangements may comprise entering into derivative contracts with counterparties to receive a corresponding economic exposure to such Preference Share Underlying or to hedge the currency or price risk in relation to such Preference Share Underlying or the Securities. Accordingly, if an external event occurs which negatively impacts the Issuer's hedging arrangements, discretionary action may be taken in order to deal with the impact of the event on its hedging arrangements.

Broadly, depending on the terms and conditions of the particular Securities, the Issuer may determine that it may redeem the Securities early by giving notice to holders. In such case, the Early Payment Amount in respect of the Securities may reflect the cost to the Issuer and/or its affiliates of unwinding any related hedging arrangements in relation to such Securities. The Early Payment Amount on early redemption could be less than an investor's initial investment. An investor may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds in another investment at the time that provides an equivalent return.

Any discretionary determinations shall be made strictly in accordance with the terms of the applicable provisions set out in the terms and conditions of the Securities, as described in this Base Prospectus and the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) (and in the terms of related financial products). Any discretionary determination shall be made in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner. Further, any such determination shall be made in compliance with the Issuer's applicable regulatory obligations, including that of achieving fair treatment for Securityholders.

Responsibility Statement

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Base Prospectus and any Final Terms. To the best of the knowledge of the Issuer (having taken all reasonable care

to ensure that such is the case), the information contained in this Base Prospectus and any Final Terms is in accordance with the facts and contains no omission likely to affect the import of such information. The information (the "Preference Share Information") in respect of Andrea Investments Jersey PCC (the "Preference Share Company") and the preference shares issued by the relevant Preference Share Issuer (the "Preference Shares") has been extracted from the Principal Memorandum of the Preference Share Issuer dated 18 December 2007 (the "Principal Memorandum"). The Issuer confirms that the Preference Share Information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware and able to ascertain from the Principal Memorandum, no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.

The delivery of this document at any time does not imply that any information contained herein is correct at any time subsequent to the date hereof.

The Issuer will not be providing any post issuance information in relation to the Securities. Where required pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive and article 13 of the Luxembourg Prospectus Law, the Issuer will publish a supplement to this Base Prospectus.

Consent to use this Base Prospectus

If so specified in the relevant Final Terms in respect of any particular issuance of Securities, the Issuer consents to the use of this Base Prospectus in connection with the making of an offer of the Securities to the public requiring the prior publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive (a "Non-exempt Offer") (a) by the financial intermediary/ies (each, an "Authorised Offeror"), (b) during the offer period, in the relevant Member State(s) and (c) subject to the relevant conditions, in each case as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The consent shall be valid in relation to Luxembourg and each other Member State the competent authority of which has been provided with a certificate of approval by the competent authority in relation to this Base Prospectus under Article 18 of the Prospectus Directive, provided that it shall be a condition of such consent that this Base Prospectus may only be used by the relevant Authorised Offeror(s) to make offers of the relevant Securities in the jurisdiction(s) in which the Non-exempt Offer is to take place, as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The Issuer may (a) give consent to one or more additional Authorised Offerors after the date of the relevant Final Terms, (b) discontinue or change the offer period, and/or (c) remove or add conditions and, if it does so, such information in relation to the relevant Securities will be published on www.bourse.lu. The consent relates only to offer periods occurring within 12 months from the date of this Base Prospectus.

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the content of this Base Prospectus in relation to any person (an "Investor") purchasing Securities pursuant to a Non-exempt Offer where the offer to the Investor is made (a) by an Authorised Offeror (or the Issuer or any Dealer), (b) in a Member State for which the Issuer has given its consent, (c) during the offer period for which the consent is given and (d) in compliance with the other conditions attached to the giving of the consent. However, neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility for any of the actions of any Authorised Offeror, including compliance by an Authorised Offeror with applicable conduct of business rules or other local regulatory requirements or other securities law requirements in relation to such offer.

Other than in accordance with the terms set forth in the paragraph above, the Issuer has not authorised (and nor has any Dealer) the making of any Non-exempt Offers of the Securities or the use of this Base Prospectus by any person. No financial intermediary or any other person is permitted to use this Base Prospectus in connection with any offer of the Securities in any other circumstances. Any such offers are not made on behalf of the Issuer (or any Dealer) and neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility or liability to any investor purchasing Securities pursuant to such offer or for the actions of any person making such offer.

Investors intending to purchase Securities from an Authorised Offeror will do so, and such offer and sale will be made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Authorised Offeror and the Investor, including as

to price and settlement arrangements. The Issuer will not be a party to any such arrangements and, accordingly, this Base Prospectus does not contain such information. The terms and conditions of such offer should be provided to the Investor by that Authorised Offeror. Neither of the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility or liability for such information.

CREST Depository Interests

The Issuer gives notice that investors may hold indirect interests in certain Securities through CREST through the issuance of dematerialised depository interests ("CDIs"). CDIs are independent securities constituted under English law and transferred through CREST and will be issued by CREST Depository Limited or any successor thereto pursuant to the global deed poll dated 25 June 2001 (as subsequently modified, supplemented and/or restated).

No other information

In connection with the issue and sale of the Securities, no person is authorised to give any information or to make any representation not contained in this Base Prospectus, and the Issuer does not accept responsibility for any information or representation so given that is not contained within the Base Prospectus.

The distribution of this Base Prospectus is restricted

The distribution of this Base Prospectus and the offering or sale of the Securities in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. Persons into whose possession this document comes are required by the Issuer to inform themselves about, and to observe, such restrictions. For a description of certain restrictions on offers or sales of the Securities and the distribution of this document and other offering materials relating to the Securities, please refer to the section headed "Selling Restrictions".

Categories of potential investors to which the Securities are offered

The Securities will be offered to both retail and non-retail investors.

United States restrictions

The Securities have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. A further description of the restrictions on offers and sales of the Securities in the United States or to U.S. persons is set out under "Selling Restrictions" in the Base Prospectus.

Ratings

The credit ratings of Credit Suisse AG referred to in this Base Prospectus have been issued, for the purposes of Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 as amended by Regulation (EU) No. 513/2011 (the "CRA Regulation"), by Standard & Poor's Credit Market Services France SAS ("Standard & Poor's"), Fitch Italia S.P.A. ("Fitch") and Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's Inc."). Standard & Poor's and Fitch are both established in the EU and have been registered in accordance with the CRA Regulation. Moody's Inc. is not established in the EU and has not applied for registration under the CRA Regulation, as set out in the list of registered credit rating agencies published on the website of the European Securities and Markets Authority ("ESMA"). In general, and subject to certain exceptions (including the exception outlined below), European regulated investors are restricted from using a credit rating for regulatory purposes if such a credit rating is not issued by a credit rating agency established in the European Union and registered under the CRA Regulation unless the rating is provided by a credit rating agency operating in the European Union before 7 June 2010 which has submitted an application for registration in accordance with the CRA Regulation and such registration is not refused.

Subject to the fulfilment of the conditions set out in Article 4(3) of the CRA Regulation, a credit rating agency established in the European Union and registered in accordance with the CRA Regulation (an **"EU CRA"**) may endorse (for regulatory purposes in the European Union)

credit ratings issued outside the European Union where (a) the credit rating activities resulting in the issuing of the credit rating are undertaken in whole or in part by a credit rating agency or credit rating agencies belonging to the same group (a "non-EU CRA"), and (b) the EU CRA has verified and is able to demonstrate on an ongoing basis to ESMA that the conduct of the credit rating activities by the non-EU CRA resulting in the issuing of the credit rating to be endorsed fulfils requirements which are "at least as stringent as" the requirements of the CRA Regulation. On 15 March 2012, ESMA announced that it considers the regulatory framework for credit rating agencies in the United States to be "as stringent as" the requirements of the CRA Regulation. Moody's Investors Service Limited (which has been registered under the CRA Regulation and appears on the list of registered credit rating agencies on ESMA's web site) currently endorses credit ratings issued by Moody's Inc. for regulatory purposes in the European Union. There can be no assurance that Moody's Investors Service Limited will continue to endorse credit ratings issued by Moody's Inc..

Credit Suisse AG has been issued a senior unsecured long-term debt rating of "A (Stable Outlook)" by Standard & Poor's, a senior long-term debt rating of "A (Stable Outlook)" by Fitch and a senior long-term debt rating of "A1 (Stable Outlook)" by Moody's Inc..

Explanation of ratings as of the date of this document:

"A (Stable Outlook)" by Standard's & Poor's: An obligor rated "A" has strong capacity to meet its financial commitments but is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects. The rating outlook assesses the potential direction of a long-term credit rating over the intermediate term (typically six months to two years), and a stable outlook means that a rating is not likely to change.

"A (Stable Outlook)" by Fitch: An "A" rating indicates high credit quality and denotes expectations of low default risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings. The rating outlook indicates the direction a rating is likely to move over a one- to two-year period.

"A1 (Stable Outlook)" by Moody's Inc.: Obligations rated "A" are judged to be upper-medium grade and are subject to low credit risk; the modifier "1" indicates that the obligation ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category. A stable outlook indicates a low likelihood of a rating change over the medium term.

ISDA Definitions

Where any interest and/or coupon amount payable under the Securities is calculated by reference to an ISDA Rate, investors should consult the Issuer if they require an explanation of such ISDA Rate.

SUMMARY

Summaries are made up of disclosure requirements known as "**Elements**". These Elements are numbered in sections A - E (A.1 - E.7).

This Summary contains all the Elements required to be included in a summary for this type of Securities and the Issuer. Because some Elements are not required to be addressed, there may be gaps in the numbering sequence of the Elements.

Even though an Element may be required to be inserted in the summary because of the type of Securities and Issuer, it is possible that no relevant information can be given regarding such Element. In this case a short description of the Element is included in the summary and marked as "Not applicable".

Certain provisions of this summary appear in square brackets. Such information will be completed or, where not relevant, deleted, in relation to a particular series (a "Series") of Securities and the completed summary in relation to such Series shall be appended to the relevant Final Terms.

	Sec	ction A – Introduction and Warnings	
A.1	Introduction and Warnings:	This Summary should be read as an introduction to the Base Prospectus. Any decision to invest in Securities should be based on consideration of the Base Prospectus as a whole by the investor.	
		Where a claim relating to the information contained in the Base Prospectus is brought before a court, the plaintiff investor might, under the national legislation of the relevant Member State, have to bear the costs of translating the Base Prospectus before the legal proceedings are initiated.	
		Civil liability only attaches to those persons who have tabled the summary including any translation thereof, but only if the summary is misleading, inaccurate or inconsistent when read together with the other parts of the Base Prospectus or it does not provide, when read together with the other parts of the Base Prospectus, key information in order to aid investors when considering whether to invest in the Securities.	
A.2	Consent(s):	[Where the Securities are to be the subject of an offer to the public requiring the prior publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive (a "Non-exempt Offer"), the Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus by the financial intermediary/ies ("Authorised Offeror(s)"), during the offer period and subject to the conditions, as provided as follows:	
		(a) Name and address of [Give details] Authorised Offeror(s):	
		(b) Offer period for which [Give details] use of the Base Prospectus is authorised by the Authorised Offeror(s):	
		(c) Conditions to the use of the Base Prospectus may of the Base Prospectus may only be used by the Authorised Offeror(s) to make offerings of the Securities in	

		the jurisdiction(s) in which the Non-exempt Offer is to take place. [Insert any other conditions] If you intend to purchase Securities from an Authorised Offeror, you will do so, and such offer and sale will be
		made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Authorised Offeror and you, including as to price and settlement arrangements. The Issuer will not be a party to any such arrangements and, accordingly, this Base Prospectus does not contain such information. The terms and conditions of such offer should be provided to you by that Authorised Offeror. Neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility or liability for such information.]
		[Not applicable; the Issuer does not consent to the use of the Base Prospectus by any person other than the Dealer.]
		Section B – Issuer
B.1	Legal and commercial name of the Issuer:	Credit Suisse AG, acting through its [London] [Nassau] branch (the "Issuer").
B.2	Domicile and legal form of the Issuer, legislation under which the Issuers operates and country of incorporation of Issuer:	The Issuer is a Swiss bank and joint stock corporation established under Swiss law on 5 July 1856 and operates under Swiss law. Its registered head office is located at Paradeplatz 8, CH-8001, Switzerland.
B.4b	Known trends with respect to the Issuer and the industries in which it operates:	Financial services industry is undergoing a transition period The financial services industry is undergoing a transition period, with banks seeking to adapt to new regulatory requirements, changing macroeconomic conditions and evolving client needs.
		Investment banking developments
		Investment banking has been impacted by a high degree of macroeconomic uncertainties, political tensions and continuing regulatory developments. There are also concerns due to the European sovereign debt crisis and the global economic slowdown.
		The Issuer's Group investment banking business has been affected by subdued corporate and institutional risk appetite, continued low client activity levels across businesses and high market volatility.
		Legal and regulatory developments
		Financial institutions across the globe have been under significant pressure to adapt their business models as legal requirements become increasingly stringent.
		The evolving regulatory framework and significant regulatory developments have fundamentally changed the business and competitive landscape of the industry.

B.5	Description of	One example of significant change affecting the industry is the phasing-in of higher minimum capital requirements under Basel III beginning in 2013 in some countries, including Switzerland. Banks deemed systemically important will be required to hold additional capital by the beginning of 2019 as part of efforts to prevent another financial crisis. Although some of the new regulatory measures require further rule-making and will be implemented over time, the Issuer expects increased capital and liquidity requirements and derivatives regulation to result in reduced risk-taking and increased transparency. The Issuer is a wholly owned subsidiary of Credit Suisse		
	group and Issuers' position within the group	Group AG.		
		A summary organisation chart	is set out below:	
		Credit Suisse Group AG		
		100%		
		Credit Suisse AG		
		Credit Suisse AG		
B.9	Profit forecast or estimate	Not applicable; no profit forecasts or estimates have been made by the Issuer.		
B.10	Qualifications in audit report on historical financial information	Not applicable; there were no qualifications in the audit report on historical financial information.		
B.12	Selected key	The Issuer		
	financial information; no	In CHF million	Year ended 3	1 December
	material adverse change and		2012	2011
	description of significant change	Selected income statement data		
	in financial or trading position of	Net Revenue	23,533	25,187
	the Issuer:	Total operating expenses	(21,472)	(22,563)
		Net income/loss	1,495	2,042
		Selected balance sheet data		
		Total assets	908,160	1,034,787
		Total liabilities	865,999	996,436
		Total equity	42,161	38,351
		In CHF million Six months ended 30 J (unaudited)		
			2013	2012

[
		Selected income statement data		
		Net Revenue	13,942	12,037
		Total operating expenses	(10,552)	(10,871)
		Net income/loss	2,414	857
			Six months ended 30 June 2013 (unaudited)	
		Selected balance sheet data		
		Total assets	902,216	908,160
		Total liabilities	857,759	865,999
		Total equity	44,457	42,161
		There has been no material a of the Issuer since 31 Dece significant change in the final Issuer since 30 June 2013.	mber 2012. The	ere has been no
B.13	Recent events particular to the Issuer which are to a material extent relevant to the evaluation of the Issuer's solvency:	Not applicable; there are no Issuer which are to a material of the Issuer's solvency.		
B.14	Issuer's position in its corporate group and dependency on other entities within the corporate group:	See Element B.5 above.		
B.15	Issuer's principal activities:	The Issuer's principal activitie of business:	s are structured	along three lines
		 Investment banking: products and financia suppliers of capital are 	advisory service	
		Private banking: the advice and a broad raservices globally, solutions.	ange of investme	ent products and
		Asset management: t a broad spectrum of alternative investments investments.	f investment cl	
B.16	Ownership and control of the	See Element B.5 above.		

	Issuer:					
	Section C - Securities					
C.1	Type and class of	The Securities are Preference Share-linked notes.				
	securities being offered:	The Securities of a Series will be uniquely identified by ISIN : [●]; Common Code : [●][; [other security identification number]].				
C.2	Currency:	The currency of the Securities will be [currency] (the "Settlement Currency").				
C.5	Description of restrictions on free transferability of the Securities:	the U.S. Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the				
		No offers, sales or deliveries of the Securities, or distribution of any offering material relating to the Securities, may be made in or from any jurisdiction except in circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations.				
		Subject to the above, the Securities will be freely transferable.				
C.8	Description of rights attached to the securities, ranking of the securities and limitations to rights:	Rights: The Securities will give each holder of Securities (a "Securityholder") the right to receive a potential return on the Securities (see Element C.18 below). The Securities will also give each Securityholder the right to vote on certain amendments.				
		Status and ranking: The Securities are unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank equally among themselves and with all other unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer from time to time outstanding.				
		Limitation to Rights:				
		The Issuer may redeem the Securities early for illegality reasons and will redeem the Securities early if the Issuer receives notice from the Preference Share Issuer that the Preference Shares are to be redeemed prior to the specified Maturity Date. [Include as applicable: The Securities may also be redeemed before the specified Maturity Date if there is an [Extraordinary Event ([merger,][tender offer,][nationalisation] [or][insolvency event][relating to the Preference Share Issuer]) [or]][Additional Disruption Event ([change in law,][hedging disruption] [or] [increased cost of hedging][relating to the Issuer] [or][an insolvency filing in respect of the Preference Share Issuer]). [Include if "Redemption at the Option of the Issuer" is applicable: In addition, the Issuer may redeem all of the relevant Securities, prior to the specified Maturity Date of such Securities, on the Optional Redemption Date (see Element C.18 below).]				

		In such cases, the amount payable on such early redemption will be equal to, in respect of each Security, an amount in the Settlement Currency calculated by the Calculation Agent on the same basis as the Redemption Amount as set out in Element C.18 below except that, for this purpose, "Share Final" shall mean the Preference Share Value on the relevant date on which the Securities are scheduled to be redeemed (or such earlier date only to the extent necessary to allow the calculation of the Preference Share Value prior to the redemption of the Securities).	
		The terms and conditions of the Securities contain provisions for convening meetings of Securityholders to consider any matter affecting their interests, and any resolution passed by the relevant majority at a meeting will be binding on all Securityholders, whether or not they attended such meeting or voted for or against it. In certain circumstances, the Issuer may modify the terms and conditions of the Securities without the consent of Securityholders.	
		 The Securities are subject to the following events of default: if the Issuer fails to pay any amount due in respect of the Securities within 30 days of the due date, or if any events relating to the insolvency or winding up of the Issuer occur. 	
		 The Issuer may at any time, without the consent of the Securityholders, substitute for itself as Issuer under the Securities any company with which it consolidates, into which it merges or to which it sells all or substantially all its property. 	
		Governing Law: The Securities are governed by English law.	
C.11	Listing and admission to trading:	[Application has been made to list the Securities on [the Luxembourg Stock Exchange]/[other exchange] and admit the Securities to trading on [the regulated market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange]/[other market].]	
		[Not applicable; the Securities will not be listed or admitted to trading on any exchange.]	
C.15	Effect of the underlying instrument(s) on value of investment:	The value of the Securities will depend on the performance of the Preference Shares which in turn depends on the performance of the Preference Share Underlying to which the Preference Shares give investment exposure.	
		See Elements C.18 and C.20 below.	
C.16	Scheduled Maturity Date:	The scheduled Maturity Date of the Securities is [●].	
C.17	Settlement Procedure:	The Securities will be delivered by the Issuer against payment of the issue price. Settlement procedures will depend on the clearing system for the Securities and local practices in the jurisdiction of the investor.	
		The Securities are cleared through [Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V.]/[Clearstream Banking, société anonyme]/[Clearstream Banking AG, Frankfurt]/[CREST]/[specify other].	

C.18 Return on Derivative Securities:

The return on the Securities will derive from:

- the Interest Amount(s) payable (if any);
- the potential payment of an Early Payment Amount following early redemption of the Securities as a result of an event of default or for illegality reasons or if the Issuer receives notice from the Preference Share Issuer that the relevant Preference Shares are to be redeemed prior to the specified Maturity Date[or if there is an [Extraordinary Event ([merger,][tender offer,][nationalisation] [or][insolvency event][relating to the Preference Share Issuer]) [or]][Additional Disruption Event ([change in law,][hedging disruption] [or] [increased cost of hedging][relating to the Issuer] [or][an insolvency filing in respect of the Preference Share Issuer]) [Include as applicable]; [and]
- [Include if "Redemption at the Option of the Issuer" is applicable: the potential payment of an Optional Redemption Amount following early redemption of the Securities due to the exercise by the Issuer of its call option; [and]]
- unless the Securities have been previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled, the payment of the Redemption Amount on the scheduled Maturity Date of the Securities.

INTEREST AMOUNT(S)

[Include if the Securities do not bear interest: The Securities shall not bear interest.]

[Include if the Securities bear fixed rate interest: The Securities shall bear interest at [the rate of [rate] per cent. per annum]/[[specify amount] per Security] and interest will accrue from, and including, [the issue date]/[date] to, but excluding, the Maturity Date, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The Interest Payment Date(s) will be [date(s)]. The yield is [specify yield], calculated at the issue date on the basis of the issue price.]

[Include if the Securities bear floating rate interest: The Securities shall bear interest on the basis of [specify the floating rate option] [+/-] [specify spread] per cent. per annum with a designated maturity of [specify designated maturity] on [screen page] [capped at [specify maximum amount]] [and] [floored at [specify minimum amount]] and interest will accrue from, and including, [the issue date]/[date] to, but excluding, the Maturity Date, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The Interest Payment Date(s) will be [date(s)].]

[Include if "Redemption at the Option of the Issuer" is applicable:

[OPTIONAL REDEMPTION AMOUNT]

Unless the Securities have been previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled, the Issuer may exercise its call option and redeem all the Securities on the relevant Optional Redemption Date at their Optional Redemption Amount by giving notice to the Securityholders.

Where:

- Optional Redemption Date(s): [date(s)].
- Optional Redemption Amount: in respect of each Security, an amount in the Settlement Currency calculated by the Calculation Agent on the same basis as the Redemption Amount as referred to below except that for this purpose "Share Final" means the Preference Share Value on the Optional Redemption Valuation Date.
- Optional Redemption Valuation Date: the date on which the Securities are scheduled to be redeemed in accordance with the Issuer's call option (or such earlier date only to the extent necessary to allow the calculation of the Preference Share Value prior to the redemption of the Securities).

EARLY PAYMENT AMOUNT

Unless the Securities have been previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled:

- 1. if an event of default has occurred and is continuing, then a Securityholder may by notice declare its Security or Securities immediately due and payable, whereupon such Security or Securities shall become redeemable at its or their Early Payment Amount unless prior to receipt of such notice all events of default have been cured; and
- 2. the Issuer will redeem the Securities at the Early Payment Amount if the Issuer receives notice from the Preference Share Issuer that the relevant Preference Shares are to be redeemed prior to the specified Maturity Date and the Issuer may redeem the Securities at the Early Payment Amount for illegality reasons [or if there is an [Extraordinary Event ([merger,][tender offer,][nationalisation] [or][insolvency event][relating to the Preference Share Issuer]) [or]][Additional Disruption Event ([change in law,][hedging disruption] [or] [increased cost of hedging][relating to the Issuer] [or][an insolvency filing in respect of the Preference Share Issuer]) [Include as applicable].

Where:

- Early Payment Amount: in respect of each Security, an amount in the Settlement Currency calculated by the Calculation Agent on the same basis as the Redemption Amount as set out below except that for this purpose Share Final shall mean the Preference Share Value on the Early Redemption Valuation Date.
- Early Redemption Valuation Date: the date on which
 the Securities are scheduled to be redeemed (or such
 earlier date only to the extent necessary to allow the
 calculation of the Preference Share Value prior to the
 redemption of the Securities).

REDEMPTION AMOUNT

Unless the Securities have been previously redeemed or

			sed and cancelled, the Issuer shall redeem the less on the Maturity Date at the Redemption Amount.
		Where	
		•	Calculation Agent : Credit Suisse International, One Cabot Square, London E14 4QJ.
		•	Currency Business Day: a day which is a Banking Day in the Financial Centre(s) and on which (unless the Settlement Currency is euro) commercial banks and foreign exchange markets are generally open to settle payments in the city or cities determined by the Issuer to be the principal financial centre(s) for the Settlement Currency and, if the Settlement Currency is euro, which is also a TARGET Business Day.
		•	Financial Centre(s): [●].
		•	Initial Valuation Date : the issue date or, if such day is not a Currency Business Day, the immediately succeeding Currency Business Day.
		•	Notional Amount: the Specified Denomination.
		•	Preference Share Value: in respect of any day, the fair market value of a Preference Share at the Valuation Time on such day as determined by the Calculation Agent in its sole and absolute discretion. The Preference Share Value is scheduled to be published on each Currency Business Day on the Information Source or such widely available replacement price source as is specified by notice to the holders of the Securities.
		•	Redemption Amount: in respect of each Security of the Specified Denomination, an amount in the Settlement Currency determined by the Calculation Agent in accordance with the following formula, rounded up to the nearest fourth decimal place:
			Notional Amount $\times \left(\frac{\text{Share Final}}{\text{Share Initial}} \right)$
		•	Specified Denomination: [●].
		•	Share Final : the Preference Share Value on the Valuation Date.
		•	Share Initial : the Preference Share Value on the Initial Valuation Date.
		•	TARGET Business Day : means a day on which the TARGET2 System or any successor thereto is operating, where "TARGET2 System" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (TARGET2) System.
		•	Valuation Date: [●].
		•	Valuation Time: [●][5.00 pm (London time)].
C.19	Final reference price of		hare Final is the Preference Share Value on the on Date.

	Type of underlying:		ts payable at ma	turity in reen	not of the Convities	مط النبيد
1	underlying:		ted by reference on the second contract the se	ce to the period of the contract contra	performance of a Share Company is of the Preference	single sued in
		docume class o and Co on writte the Pre Jersey the Sec Share	ents and the aport of Preference Should on the product of the prod	oplicable ternares (the "I available to of charge) fi Issuer at 13 nel Islands a fied in the Finalitions will	re Issuer's constirms and conditions Preference Share investors in the Serom the registered of Castle Street, St. and from the Distributal Terms: The Prefalso be available of ms][the following w	of the Terms curities office of Helier, outor of ference on [the
		the peri include, indices, common trading of perf discretion Underly will prov their fin in acci- Condition to be	formance of one, but will not be, investments, dity indices, bastrategies, and vertical formance, the conformance, the provide that the Previde that the Previde that the previde one. The value of the conformance with the previous of the p	e or more relational to, en currencies skets of the which may chexercise of actors (eacliference Shapeference	e Share is in turn lifterence item(s) white quity, derivative sees, funds, commercians foregoing, portfolionange over time as a investment manage in a "Preference are Terms and Contres will be redeemed amount as deternce Share Terms ence Shares is school with the service of t	ch may curities, codities, codities, cos and a result gement Share nditions able on ermined is and neduled
		Prefered Calcular Prefered Shares any readetermic cancellating the valuation (c) the there is determine results, outstand be regulated.	that the Preference Shares ention Agent determine Share Issuence that there is atton in relation unation procedures a change in a sination of the or will result, by ding, in the Prefulated by any acto any additional	rence Share arly if: (a) ermines that arly if: (a) ermines that are 's control, er's obligation of the Preference any adjustment of the Preference are Calcula pplicable law Preference reason of the ference Share dditional regal legal requires	Conditions are experience and the Preference of the performance of the	em the Share ond the of the ference part for Agent ation or lying or erlying; nes that in the Agent as being uired to r being n or tax
		Where:				
		•	Bloomberg Co	de: [●].		
		•	Cell: [●].			

[CSSN]/[website] [specify the applicable price source for the publication of the Preference Share Value and, if publication is not scheduled to be made on Bloomberg on each [●] [Currency Business Day], details of such other interval and/or widely available information service on which the Preference Share Value will be scheduled to be published].

- Preference Share Company: Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC, which was established under the name Andrea IV Investments (Jersey) Limited as a closed-ended investment company, incorporated with limited liability in Jersey under the Companies (Jersey) Law 1991 on 30 October 2001 (with registered number 81180) and which was converted on 16 November 2007 into a protected cell company and had its name changed to Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC. The Preference Share Company is established under the laws of Jersey and has its registered office at 13 Castle Street, St. Helier, Jersey JE4 5UT, Channel Islands.
- **Preference Shares**: Series [●] Class [●] [*title*] Preference Shares issued by the Preference Share Issuer in respect of the Cell.

Section D - Risks

D.2 Key risks that are specific to the Issuer

The Securities are general unsecured obligations of the Issuer. Investors in the Securities are exposed to the risk that the Issuer could become insolvent and fail to make the payments owing by it under the Securities.

The Issuer is exposed to a variety of risks that could adversely affect its operations and/or financial condition:

- Liquidity risk: The Issuer's liquidity could be impaired if it were unable to access the capital markets or sell its assets, and the Issuer expects its liquidity costs to increase.
- Market risk: The Issuer may incur significant losses on its trading and investment activities due to market fluctuations and volatility. Its businesses are subject to the risk of loss from adverse market conditions and unfavourable economic, monetary, political, legal and other developments in the countries it operates in around the world.
- Credit risk: The Issuer may suffer significant losses from its credit exposures.
- Risks from estimates and valuations: The Issuer makes estimates and valuations that affect its reported results; these estimates are based upon judgment and available information, and the actual results may differ materially from these estimates.
- Risks relating to off-balance sheet entities: The Issuer may enter into transactions with certain special purpose entities which are not consolidated and whose assets and liabilities are off-balance sheet. If the Issuer is required to consolidate a special purpose entity for any reason, this could have an adverse impact on the Issuer's results of operations and capital and leverage ratios.

- Cross-border and foreign exchange risks: Cross-border risks may increase the market and credit risks that the Issuer faces. Currency fluctuations may adversely affect the Issuer's results of operations.
- Operational risks: The Issuer is exposed to a wide variety of operational risks, including information technology risk. The Issuer may suffer losses due to employee misconduct.
- •Risk management: The Issuer's risk management procedures and policies may not always be effective, and may not fully mitigate its risk exposure in all markets or against all types of risk.
- Legal and regulatory risks: The Issuer faces significant legal risks in its businesses. Regulatory changes may adversely affect the Issuer's business and ability to execute its strategic plans.
- Competition risks: The Issuer faces intense competition in all financial services markets and for the products and services it offers.
- Risks relating to strategy: The Issuer may not achieve all of the expected benefits of its strategic initiatives.

D.6 Risk warning that investors may lose value of entire investment or part of it

Investors may lose up to all of their investment in the Securities.

The Securities are subject to the following key risks:

- A secondary market for the Securities may not develop and, if it does, it may not provide the investors with liquidity and may not continue for the life of the Securities. Illiquidity may have an adverse effect on the market value of the Securities. Investors must be prepared to hold the Securities until their redemption. The Issuer may, but is not obliged to, provide a secondary market for the Securities and any such market making may be discontinued at any time without notice. Accordingly, the Issuer is under no duty to provide bid/offer prices and, at its sole discretion, may decline to provide or transact at a bid/offer price for the Securities even if requested by the holder thereof. Any bid/offer prices may take into account any factor that the Issuer considers relevant in its absolute discretion including prevailing market conditions at the time of the request. There will be a price difference between bid and offer prices (that is, the spread). To the extent that the Issuer is willing to make a market, any bid/offer prices quoted for the Securities may vary substantially from (i) any price quoted by another dealer and (ii) their value as determined by the Issuer for the Issuer's own purpose. The price (if any) in the secondary market for a Security may be less than its issue price even though the value of the Preference Shares may not have changed since the issue date.
- Investors should be aware that the Securities are not principal protected and that they are exposed to the performance of the Preference Shares which are in turn exposed to the performance of the Preference

- Share Underlying. If the performance of the Preference Shares is zero or negative then investors in the Securities may lose the value of all or part of their investment.
- Investors in the Securities should conduct such independent investigation and analysis regarding the Preference Shares, the Preference Share Terms and Conditions, the Preference Share Underlying and the Preference Share Issuer as they deem appropriate to evaluate the merits and risks of an investment in the Securities and should consult with their own professional advisers if they consider it necessary.
- A Security does not represent a claim against the relevant Preference Share Issuer and, in the event of any loss, a Securityholder will not have recourse to the Preference Share Issuer.
- The value or level of the Preference Share Underlying (and, if applicable, of any constituent of the Preference Share Underlying) and therefore the value of the Preference Shares may go down as well as up. Such fluctuations will affect the value of the Securities. The value or level of the Preference Share Underlying at any specific date may not reflect the prior or future performance of the Preference Share Underlying or the Preference Shares. There can be no assurance as to the future performance of the Preference Share Underlying or the Preference Shares. Accordingly, before investing in the Securities, investors should carefully consider whether an investment linked to the Preference Shares which are in turn linked to the Preference Share Underlying is suitable for them.
- The Preference Share Underlying is subject to its own unique nature, characteristics and risks in relation to its application as a reference asset to which the amount payable on the Preference Shares and in turn the Securities is dependent. Before purchasing Securities, investors should ensure that they understand such nature, characteristics and risks, and how the value of the Securities could be affected by the Preference Share Underlying.
- A Preference Share and its exposure to the Preference Share Underlying may involve complex risks, which include, among other things, share price risks, credit risks, commodity risks, foreign exchange risks, interest rate risks, political risks, tax risks, inflation risks and/or issuer risks. If the Preference Shares are linked to a Preference Share Underlying which involves emerging market countries there may be additional risks, including event, market, liquidity, regulatory, settlement and holder risks and investors should note that the risk of occurrence and the severity of the consequences of such matters may be greater than they would otherwise be in relation to more developed countries.
- The market value of the Securities and the amount payable at maturity depend on the performance of the

	Preference Shares and in turn on the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying. The performance of the Preference Share Underlying may be subject to sudden and large unpredictable changes over time (known as "volatility"), which may be affected by national or international, financial, political, military or economic events or by the activities of participants in the relevant markets. Any of these events or activities could adversely affect the value of the Securities.
•	The Redemption Amount payable at the maturity of the Securities is dependent upon the change in the value of the Preference Shares to which the Securities are exposed during their investment term. The value of the Preference Shares may fluctuate up or down depending on (i) the performance of the Preference Share Underlying as set out in the Preference Share Terms and Conditions and (ii) the financial condition and standing of the Preference Share Issuer. If, as a result of the performance of the Preference Share Underlying, the performance of the Preference Shares is negative the value of the Securities will be adversely affected. Purchasers of Securities risk losing all or a part of their investment if the value of the Preference Shares declines over the investment term of such Securities.
•	The Securities are linked to the performance of the Preference Shares issued by the Preference Share Issuer. Investors bear the Preference Share Issuer risk. The value of the Securities is dependent on the value of the Preference Share, which is dependent on the creditworthiness of the Preference Share Issuer, which may vary over the term of the Securities. The Preference Share Issuer is not an operating company. Its sole business activity is the issue of redeemable preference shares. The Preference Share Issuer does not have any trading assets and does not generate any significant net income. As its funds are limited, any misappropriation of funds or other fraudulent action by the Preference Share Issuer or a person acting on its behalf would have a significant effect on the value of the Preference Shares which would affect the value of the Securities.
•	The levels and basis of taxation on the Securities and any reliefs from such taxation will depend on an investor's individual circumstances and could change at any time. The tax and regulatory characterisation of the Securities may change over the life of the Securities. This could have adverse consequences for investors. Potential Securityholders will therefore need to consult their tax advisers to determine the specific tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, transfer and redemption or enforcement of the Securities.
•	In certain circumstances (for example, if the Issuer determines that its obligations under the Securities have become unlawful or illegal, upon certain events

having occurred in relation to the Preference Shares or the Preference Share Issuer or following an event of default) the Securities may be redeemed prior to their scheduled maturity. In such circumstances, the amount payable may be less than the original purchase price and could be as low as zero.

Following early redemption of Securities, investors may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds on terms as favourable as the Securities being

- Following early redemption of Securities, investors may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds on terms as favourable as the Securities being redeemed and may only be able to do so on significantly less favourable terms. Investors in Securities should consider such reinvestment risk in light of other investments available at that time.
- During any period when the Issuer may elect to redeem Securities, the market value of those Securities generally will not rise substantially above the price at which they can be redeemed. This may also be true prior to any redemption period. The Issuer may be expected to redeem Securities when its cost of borrowing is lower than the cost of hedging the amounts payable on the Securities. As such, an investor would generally not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds on terms as favourable as the Securities being redeemed.
- An investment in the Securities is not the same as an investment in the Preference Shares, the Preference Share Underlying (or any constituent of the Preference Share Underlying) or an investment which is directly linked to any of them. Investors will have no rights of ownership, including, without limitation, any voting rights, any rights to receive dividends or other distributions or any other rights with respect to the Preference Shares or Preference Share Underlying.
- Investors will be exposed to currency risks affecting the performance of the Preference Share Underlying. Investors will also be exposed to currency risks if the Securities are denominated in currencies other than the currency of the country in which the investor is resident.
- The Preference Share Issuer may adjust the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares following certain adjustment events or other events affecting the Preference Share Underlying or, if it determines that it is unable to make any such adjustment, it may redeem the Preference Shares at their market value less any costs associated with the early redemption of the Preference Shares including the costs of unwinding any hedging arrangements relating to the Preference Shares or the Securities. Additionally, the Preference Shares may be redeemed early due to an early redemption event. The Securities will be subject to early redemption at the Early Payment Amount if the Preference Shares are redeemed early, which may be less (and, in certain circumstances, significantly less) than investors' initial investment in the Securities.

	T	
		 In making discretionary determinations under the terms and conditions of the Securities, the Issuer and the Calculation Agent may take into account the impact on the relevant hedging arrangements. Such determinations could have a material adverse effect on the value of the Securities and could result in their early termination.
		The Issuer, the Calculation Agent, Credit Suisse International in its capacity as the calculation agent and/or determination agent in respect of the Preference Shares (the "Preference Share Calculation Agent"), the Dealer[s] and their affiliates (and any of their employees) (together, the "Relevant Parties") are subject to a number of potential conflicts of interest, including: (a) in making certain calculations and determinations, there may be a difference of interest between the investors and the Relevant Parties or any of them, (b) in the ordinary course of its business the Issuer (or an affiliate) or another Relevant Party may effect transactions for its own account and may enter into hedging transactions with respect to the Securities or the related derivatives (including in respect of the Preference Share Underlying), which may affect the market price, liquidity or value of the Securities, and (c) the Issuer (or an affiliate) or another Relevant Party may have confidential information in relation to the Securities, the Preference Shares or the Preference Share Underlying or any derivative instruments referencing them which may be material to an investor, but which the Issuer or such other Relevant Party is under no obligation (and may be subject to legal prohibition) to disclose. The issue price of the Securities may be more than the
		market value of such Securities as at the issue date, and more than the price at which the Securities can be sold in secondary market transactions.
		Section E – Other
E.2b	Reasons for the offer and use of proceeds:	[Not applicable; the Securities are not being publicly offered.]/[Not applicable; the net proceeds from the issue of the Securities will be used by the Issuer to hedge its obligations under the Securities and for general corporate purposes.]/[The Issuer intends to use the net proceeds from the offer of the Securities for the following purpose[s]: [specify use of proceeds].]
E.3	Terms and conditions of the offer:	[Not applicable; the Securities are not being publicly offered.]/ [Not applicable; the offer of the Securities is not subject to any conditions.]/[The Securities are offered subject to the following conditions:
		[The offer of the Securities is conditional on their issue.]
		[The offer period for the offer of the Securities is [●].]

		[The offer may be cancelled if the [Aggregate Nominal Amount]/[aggregate number of Securities] purchased is less than [o], or if the Issuer or the [relevant] Distributor determines that certain circumstances have arisen that makes it illegal, impossible or impractical, in whole or part, to complete the offer or that there has been a material adverse change in the market conditions.]
		[The Issuer reserves the right to withdraw the offer and/or to cancel the issue of the Securities for any reason at any time on or prior to the issue date.]
		[The [maximum]/[minimum] number of Securities each individual investor may subscribe for is [●].]
		[Payments for the Securities shall be made to the [relevant] Distributor [on [•]/[such date as the [relevant] Distributor may specify]/[in accordance with the arrangements existing between the [relevant] Distributor and its customers relating to the subscription of securities generally.]]
E.4	Interests material to the issue/offer:	Fees shall be payable to the Dealer. The Issuer and other Relevant Parties are subject to potential conflicts of interest between their own interests and those of holders of Securities, as described in Element D.6 above.
E.7	Estimated expenses:	[Not applicable; there are no estimated expenses charged to the investor by the Issuer.] [The expenses charged to the investor will be [specify amount].]

RISK FACTORS

Warning: The terms and conditions of Securities issued under this Base Prospectus do not provide for scheduled repayment in full of the issue or purchase price at maturity. You may therefore lose some or all of your original investment.

In addition, you will be exposed to the credit risk of the Issuer and will lose up to the entire value of your investment if it either fails or is otherwise unable to meet its payment obligations.

You may also lose some or all of your investment if:

- you sell your Securities prior to maturity in the secondary market at an amount that is less than your initial purchase price; or
- your Securities are redeemed early under their terms and conditions and the Early Payment Amount paid to you is less than the initial purchase price.

1. General considerations

The purchase of Securities involves substantial risks and an investment in the Securities is only suitable for investors who have the knowledge and experience in financial and business matters necessary to enable them (either alone or in conjunction with an appropriate financial adviser) to evaluate the risks and the merits of an investment in the Securities and who have sufficient resources to be able to bear any losses that may result therefrom. The Issuer is acting solely in the capacity of an arm's length contractual counterparty and not as an investor's financial adviser or fiduciary in any transaction.

Before making any investment decision, prospective investors in the Securities should ensure that they understand the nature of the Securities and the extent of their exposure to the risks involved.

The Issuer believes that the factors described below may affect its ability to fulfil its obligations under the Securities. Most of these factors are contingencies which may or may not occur and which could have a material adverse effect on the Issuer's businesses, operations, financial condition or prospects, which, in turn, could have a material adverse effect on the return investors will receive on the Securities. The Issuer does not express a view on the likelihood of any such contingency occurring.

The Issuer believes that the factors described below are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with the Securities and represent the material risks inherent in investing in the Securities, but these are not the only risks that the Issuer faces or that may arise under the Securities. There will be other risks that the Issuer does not currently consider to be material, or risks that the Issuer is currently not aware of, or risks that arise due to circumstances specific to the investor, and the Issuer does not represent that the statements below regarding the risks of holding any Securities are exhaustive.

More than one investment risk may have simultaneous effect with regard to the value of the Securities and the effect of any single investment risk may not be predictable. In addition, more than one investment risk may have a compounding effect and no assurance can be given as to the effect that any combination of investment risks may have on the value of Securities.

2. Risks associated with the creditworthiness of the Issuer

The Securities are general, unsecured obligations of the Issuer. Securityholders are exposed to the credit risk of the Issuer. The Securities will be adversely affected in the event of a default, reduced credit rating or deterioration in the solvency of the Issuer.

The profitability of the Issuer will be affected by, among other things, changes in global economic conditions, inflation, interest/exchange rates, capital risk, liquidity risk, market risk, credit risk, risks from estimates and valuations, risks relating to off-balance sheet entities, cross-border and foreign exchange risks, operational risks, legal and regulatory risks and competition risks. These risks are discussed in further detail below.

These risk factors should be read together with the risk factors in respect of Credit Suisse AG listed on pages 37 to 45 of the Annual Report 2012 (as defined in the section headed "Documents Incorporated By Reference" in this Base Prospectus). Such risk factors are risk factors that are material to the Securities in order to assess the market risk associated with them or which may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under them.

3. Risks relating to Securities generally

(a) Loss of investments

The Securities do not provide for scheduled repayment in full of an amount at least equal to the issue or purchase price, therefore investors may lose all or part of their investment.

Securities are not deposits, and are not covered by any deposit insurance or protection scheme.

(b) Limited Liquidity

A secondary market for the Securities may not develop and, if one does develop, it may not provide the holders of the Securities with liquidity or may not continue for the life of the Securities. A decrease in the liquidity of an issue of Securities may cause, in turn, an increase in the volatility associated with the price of such issue of Securities. Illiquidity may have a severely adverse effect on the market value of Securities.

The Issuer may, but is not obliged to, purchase Securities at any time at any price in the open market or by tender or private treaty and may hold, resell or cancel them. The market for Securities may be limited. The only way in which a Securityholder can realise value from a Security prior to its maturity or expiry is to sell it at its then market price in the market which may be less than the amount initially invested. The price in the market for a Security may be less than its Issue Price even though the value of any Preference Share and/or Preference Share Underlying may not have changed since the Issue Date.

Any secondary market price quoted may be affected by several factors including, without limitation, prevailing market conditions, credit spreads and the time to maturity. Accordingly, the purchase of Securities is suitable only for investors who can bear the risks associated with a lack of liquidity in the Securities and the financial and other risks associated with an investment in the Securities. Any investor in the Securities must be prepared to hold such Securities for an indefinite period of time or until redemption.

(c) The Issue Price may be more than the Securities' market value

The Issue Price in respect of any Securities specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) may be more than the market value of such Securities as at the Issue Date, and more than the price, if any, at which the Dealer or any other person is willing to purchase such Securities in secondary market transactions. In particular, the Issue Price in respect of any Securities may take into account amounts with respect to commissions relating to the issue and sale of such Securities and amounts relating to the hedging of the Issuer's obligations under such Securities.

(d) The market value of Securities may be highly volatile

The Securityholders are exposed to the performance of the Preference Shares, which are in turn exposed to the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying. The price, performance or investment return of the relevant Preference Share Underlying may be subject to sudden and large unpredictable changes over time and this degree of change is known as "volatility". The volatility of the relevant Preference Share Underlying may be affected by national and international financial, political, military or economic events, including governmental actions, or by the activities of participants in the relevant markets. Any of these events or activities could adversely affect the value of the relevant Preference Shares and in turn the Securities, which are linked to such Preference Shares.

(e) Optional Redemption by the Issuer

Any call option of the Issuer in respect of the Securities may negatively impact their market value. During any period when the Issuer may elect to redeem Securities, the market value of those Securities generally will not rise substantially above the price at which they can be redeemed. This may also be true prior to any redemption period. The Issuer may be expected to redeem Securities when its cost of borrowing is lower than the cost of hedging the amounts payable on the Securities. At those times, an investor may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds on terms as favourable as the Securities being redeemed. The investor will not be able to participate in the performance of the Preference Shares or relevant Preference Share Underlying following the effective date of the Issuer call option.

(f) Interest Rate Risks

Where Securities bear interest at a fixed rate, subsequent changes in market interest rates may adversely affect the value of the Securities.

Where interest on Securities is subject to floating rates of interest that will change subject to changes in market conditions, such changes could adversely affect the interest amount(s) received on the Securities.

Proposals to reform LIBOR and other benchmark indices

The London Inter-Bank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") is currently being reformed, including (i) the replacement of the administrator, (ii) a reduction in the number of currencies and tenors for which LIBOR is calculated and (iii) changes in the way that LIBOR is calculated, by compelling more banks to provide LIBOR submissions and basing these submissions on actual transactions data. Investors should be aware that:

- any of these changes or any other changes to LIBOR could affect the level of the published rate, including to cause it to be lower and/or more volatile than what it would otherwise be;
- if the applicable rate of interest is calculated with reference to a currency or tenor which is discontinued, such rate of interest may then be determined by the Calculation Agent in its discretion; and
- the administrator of LIBOR will not have any involvement in the Securities and may take any actions in respect of LIBOR without regard to the effect of such actions on the Securities.

Any of the above could have a material adverse effect on the value of, and the amount payable under, any Securities which are linked to a LIBOR rate.

Investors should also note that the Euro Interbank Offered Rate ("EURIBOR") and other so-called "benchmarks" have also been the subject of increased scrutiny and proposals for reform by a number of international authorities and other bodies. Whether any of these proposals will be implemented is currently unclear. However, as with changes to LIBOR, any significant changes to EURIBOR or other benchmarks could have a material adverse effect on the value of, and the amount payable under, any Securities which are linked to a EURIBOR rate or any of such other benchmarks (as applicable).

4. General Risks relating to Preference Share-Linked Securities

(a) General Risks

The Redemption Amount payable at the maturity of each series of Preference Share-Linked Securities is dependent upon the change in the value of the relevant Preference Shares to which the Securities of the relevant series are exposed during their investment term. The value of the relevant Preference Shares may fluctuate up or down depending on (i) the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying as set out in the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares (the "Preference Share Terms and Conditions") and (ii) the financial condition and standing of the Preference Share Issuer. If, as a result of the performance of the Preference Shares is negative the value of the Preference Share-Linked Securities will be adversely affected.

Purchasers of Preference Share-Linked Securities risk losing all or a part of their investment if the value of the Preference Shares declines over the investment term of such Securities.

Investors should be aware that the Securities are not principal protected and they are exposed to the performance of the Preference Shares which are in turn exposed to the performance of the Preference Share Underlying.

An investment in Preference Share-Linked Securities will entail significant risks not associated with a conventional debt or equity security. Purchasers of Preference Share-Linked Securities should conduct their own investigations and, in deciding whether or not to purchase the Preference Share-Linked Securities, prospective purchasers should form their own views of the merits of an investment related to the Preference Shares based upon such investigations and not in reliance on any information given in this Base Prospectus.

An investment in the Securities is not the same as an investment in the Preference Shares, the relevant Preference Share Underlying, or any securities or other constituent comprised in the relevant Preference Share Underlying. In addition, investors will not benefit from any voting rights, dividends or other distributions from or in respect of the Preference Shares or any income attributable to any securities or other constituent comprised in any relevant Preference Share Underlying.

None of the Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Dealer or any of their respective affiliates have undertaken any investigation of the Preference Shares or Preference Share Underlying for or on behalf of any investor in the Securities.

Except for the publication of the Preference Share Value and as otherwise expressly set out in the Conditions of the Securities, the Issuer will not have any obligation to keep the Securityholders informed as to matters arising in relation to the Preference Shares.

(b) Risks relating to the Preference Share Underlying

The Preference Share Underlying may include, but will not be limited to, equity, derivative securities, indices, investments, currencies, funds, commodities, commodity indices, baskets of the foregoing, portfolios and trading strategies which may change over time as a result of performance, the exercise of investment management discretion or other factors and will be specified in the terms and conditions of the relevant Class of Preference Shares. Investors should carefully consider the following risks associated with these asset classes, on the basis that the Preference Shares to which the Securities are linked will be affected by their exposure to the relevant Preference Share Underlying:

- (i) Risks associated with shares (including depositary receipts) as the relevant Preference Share Underlying
 - (A) Factors affecting the performance of shares may adversely affect the value of Securities

The performance of shares (including depositary receipts) is dependent upon macroeconomic factors, such as interest and price levels on the capital markets, currency developments, political factors as well as company-specific factors such as earnings position, market position, risk situation, shareholder structure and distribution policy.

(B) Actions by the issuer of a share (including shares represented by depositary receipts) may adversely affect the Securities

The issuer of a share (including depositary receipts) will have no involvement in the offer and sale of the Securities and will have no obligation to any Securityholders. The issuer of a share (including depositary receipts) may take any actions in respect of such share without regard to the interests of holders of relevant Preference

Shares or the Securityholders in respect of relevant Securities, and any of these actions could adversely affect the market value of relevant Preference Shares and, in turn, relevant Securities.

(C) Loss of return of dividends in respect of Securities where the relevant Preference Share Underlying is a share

Holders of Securities where the relevant Preference Share Underlying is a share (including depositary receipts) will not participate in dividends or other distributions paid on such share. Therefore, the return on such Securities will not reflect the return a Securityholder would have realised had it actually owned such shares and received the dividends on them.

- (D) Risks associated with Securities where the Preference Shares give exposure to a Preference Share Underlying that comprises or includes a basket
 - (I) If the basket constituents are high correlated, any move in the performance of the basket constituents will exaggerate the impact on the value of the Preference Shares and in turn the Securities: Correlation of basket constituents indicates the level of interdependence among the individual basket constituents with respect to their performance. If, for example, all of the basket constituents originate from the same sector and the same country, a high positive correlation may generally be assumed. Past rates of correlation may not be determinative of future rates of correlation. Investors should be aware that, though basket constituents may not appear to be correlated based on past performance, they may nevertheless suffer the same negative performance following a general downturn.
 - (II) The negative performance of a single basket constituent may outweigh a positive performance of one or more other basket constituents: Even in the case of a positive performance by the other basket constituents, the performance of the basket as a whole may be negative if the performance of the other basket constituents is negative to a greater extent, depending on the terms and conditions of the relevant Preference Shares.
 - (III) A small basket, or an unequally weighted basket, will generally leave the basket more vulnerable to changes in the value of any particular basket constituent: The performance of a basket that includes a fewer number of basket constituents will generally be more affected by changes in the value of any particular basket constituent than a basket that includes a larger basket.
 - (IV) A change in composition of a basket may have an adverse effect on basket performance: Where the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares grant the Preference

Share Issuer the right, in certain circumstances, to adjust the composition of the basket, investors should be aware that any replacement basket constituent may perform differently from the original basket constituent, which may have an adverse effect on the performance of the basket.

- (E) Additional risks associated with Securities where the relevant Preference Share Underlying is or includes a depositary receipt
 - (I) The performance of a Preference Share Underlying which is or includes depositary receipts may not reflect the return that would be realisable by holding the relevant shares underlying such depositary receipts and receiving the dividends paid on those shares because the price of the depositary receipts on any specified valuation dates may not take into consideration the value of dividends paid on the underlying shares. Accordingly, a Securityholder of Securities where the Preference Share Underlying is or includes depositary receipts may receive a lower payment upon redemption of such Securities than such Securityholder would have received if he or she had invested in the shares underlying the depositary receipts directly.
 - (II) The legal owner of shares underlying depositary receipts is the custodian bank which at the same time is the issuing agent of the depositary receipts. Depending on the jurisdiction under which the depositary receipts have been issued and the jurisdiction to which the custodian agreement is subject, it cannot be ruled out that the corresponding jurisdiction does not recognise the purchaser of the depositary receipts as the actual beneficial owner of the underlying shares. Particularly in the event that the custodian becomes insolvent or that enforcement measures are taken against the custodian, it is possible that an order restricting free transfer is issued with respect to the shares underlying the depositary receipts or that these shares are realised within the framework of an enforcement measure against the custodian. If this is the case, a holder of such a depositary receipt loses any rights under the underlying shares represented by the depositary receipt, and this would in turn have an adverse effect on the performance or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such depositary receipts are or are part of the Preference Share Underlying.
 - (III) Depositary receipts often represent shares of issuers based in emerging market jurisdictions. See the risk factor on "Emerging Markets" below.
 - (IV) The issuer of the underlying shares may make distributions in respect of their shares that are not passed on to the purchasers of its depositary receipts, which can affect the

value of the depositary receipts and this would in turn have an adverse effect on the performance or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such depositary receipts are or are part of the Preference Share Underlying.

- (ii) Risks associated with equity indices as the relevant Preference Share Underlying
 - (A) Factors affecting the performance of indices may adversely affect the value of the Securities

Indices are comprised of a synthetic portfolio of shares or other assets and, as such, the performance of an index is dependent upon the macroeconomic factors relating to the shares or other components that comprise such index, which may include interest and price levels on the capital markets, currency developments, political factors and (in the case of shares) company-specific factors such as earnings position, market position, risk situation, shareholder structure and distribution policy.

(B) Returns on Securities will not be the same as a direct investment in futures or options on the index or in the underlying components of the index

An investment in the Securities is not the same as a direct investment in futures or option contracts on any or all of the indices nor any or all of the constituents comprised in each index. In particular, investors will not benefit directly from any positive movements in any index nor will investors benefit from any profits made as a direct result of an investment in each index. Accordingly, changes in the performance of any Index may not result in comparable changes in the market value of the Securities.

(C) Loss of return of dividends in respect of Securities with equity indices as the relevant Preference Share Underlying

The rules of an index might stipulate that dividends distributed on its components do not lead to a rise in the index level, for example, if it is a "price" index. As a result, holders of Securities where such index is the Preference Share Underlying would lose the benefit of any dividends paid by the components of the index and would underperform a position where they invested directly in such components or where they invested in a "total return" version of the index. Even if the rules of the relevant underlying index provide that distributed dividends or other distributions of the components are reinvested in the index and therefore result in raising its level, in some circumstances the dividends or other distributions may not be fully reinvested in such index.

(D) A change in the composition or discontinuance of an index could have a negative impact on the value of the Securities

The sponsor of an index can add, delete or substitute the components of such index or make other methodological changes that could change the level of one or more components. The changing of the components of an index may affect the level of such index as a newly added component may perform significantly worse or better than the component it replaces, which in turn may adversely affect the value of the relevant Preference Share and therefore of the relevant Securities. The sponsor of an index may also alter, discontinue or suspend calculation or dissemination of such index. The sponsor of an index will have no involvement in the offer and sale of Securities and will have no obligation to any investor in such Securities. The sponsor of an index may take any actions in respect of such index without regard to the interests of the investor in the Securities in respect of which such index is or is part of the relevant Preference Share Underlying, and any of these actions could have an adverse effect on the value of the Securities.

- (iii) Risks associated with commodities and commodity indices as the relevant Preference Share Underlying
 - (A) Commodity prices may be more volatile than other asset classes

Trading in commodities may be extremely volatile. Commodity prices are affected by a variety of factors that are unpredictable including, for example, changes in supply and demand relationships, weather patterns and extreme weather conditions, governmental programmes and policies, national and international political, military, terrorist and economic events, fiscal. monetary and exchange control programmes and changes in interest and exchange rates. Commodities markets may be subject to temporary distortions or other disruptions due to various factors, including lack of liquidity, the participation of entities who are neither end-users nor producers and government regulation and intervention. The current or "spot" prices of physical commodities may also affect, in a volatile and inconsistent manner, the prices of futures contracts in respect of a commodity.

Certain emerging market countries – such as China – have become very significant users of certain commodities. Therefore, economic developments in such jurisdictions may have a disproportionate impact on demand for such commodities.

Certain commodities may be produced in a limited number of countries and may be controlled by a small number of producers. Therefore, developments in relation to such countries or producers could have a disproportionate impact on the prices of such commodities.

In summary, commodity prices may be more volatile than other asset classes and investments in commodities may be riskier than other investments. Any of the circumstances described in this section could adversely affect prices of the relevant commodity, and therefore sharply reduce the value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the

associated Securities, in respect of which such commodity is or is part of the Preference Share Underlying.

(B) Suspension or disruptions of market trading in commodities and related futures contracts may adversely affect the value of the Securities.

The commodity markets are subject to temporary distortions or other disruptions due to various factors, including the lack of liquidity in the markets and government regulation and intervention. In addition, U.S. futures exchanges and some foreign exchanges have regulations that limit the amount of fluctuation in contract prices which may occur during a single business day. These limits are generally referred to as "daily price fluctuation limits" and the maximum or minimum price of a contract on any given day as a result of these limits is referred to as a "limit price". Once the limit price has been reached in a particular contract, trading in the contract will follow the regulations set forth by the trading facility on which the contract is listed. Limit prices may have the effect of precluding trading in a particular commodity contract, which could adversely affect the value of a commodity or a commodity index and, therefore, the value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such commodity or commodity index are or are part of the Preference Share Underlying.

(C) Legal and regulatory changes

Commodities are subject to legal and regulatory regimes that may change in ways that could affect the ability of the Issuer and/or any of its affiliates to hedge the Issuer's obligations under the Securities. Such legal and regulatory changes could lead to the early redemption of the Securities. Commodities are subject to legal and regulatory regimes in the United States and, in some cases, in other countries that may change in ways that could adversely affect the value of the Securities.

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act"), which provides for substantial changes to the regulation of the futures and over-the-counter ("OTC") derivative markets, was enacted in July 2010. The Dodd-Frank Act requires regulators, including the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (the "CFTC"), to adopt regulations in order to implement many of the requirements of the legislation. While the CFTC has proposed many of the required regulations and has adopted certain final regulations. the ultimate nature and scope of the regulations cannot yet be determined. Under the Dodd-Frank Act, the CFTC has approved a final rule to impose limits on the size of positions that can be held by market participants in futures and OTC derivatives on physical commodities. Such rule had been scheduled to come into effect in October 2012, but was struck down by a U.S. Federal court in September of that year. It is presently unclear what provisions the CFTC will propose in respect of position limits to meet the court's

objections. In addition, the CFTC has made certain changes to the regulations that subject many transactions utilising swaps to regulation as "commodity pools". While the full impact of such rules is not yet known, these regulatory changes are likely to restrict the ability of market participants to participate in the commodity, future and swap markets and markets for other OTC derivatives on physical commodities to the extent and at the levels that they have in the past. These factors may have the effect of reducing liquidity and increasing costs in these markets as well as affecting the structure of the markets in other ways. In addition, these legislative and regulatory changes are likely to increase the level of regulation of markets and market participants, and therefore the costs of participating in the commodities, futures and OTC derivative markets. Without limitation, these changes will require many OTC derivative transactions to be executed on regulated exchanges or trading platforms and cleared through regulated clearing houses. Swap dealers will also be required to be registered and will be subject to various regulatory requirements, including capital and margin requirements. The various legislative and regulatory changes, and the resulting increased costs and regulatory oversight requirements, could result in market participants being required to, or deciding to, limit their trading activities, which could cause reductions in market liquidity and increases in market volatility. These consequences could adversely affect the prices of commodities, which could in turn adversely affect the return on or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such commodities are or are part of the Preference Share Underlying. The adoption of position limit regulations may result in the occurrence of a "Change in Law" which is an Additional Disruption Event in respect of the Securities.

In addition, other regulatory bodies have proposed, or may in the future propose, legislation similar to that proposed by the Dodd-Frank Act or other legislation containing other restrictions that could adversely impact the liquidity of and increase costs of participating in the commodities markets. For example, the European Commission published a proposal to update the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive (MiFID II) and Markets in Financial Instruments Regulation (MiFIR), which propose regulations to establish position limits (or an alternative equivalent) on trading commodity derivatives, although the scope of any final rules and the degree to which member states will be required or permitted to adopt these regulations or additional regulations remains unclear. If these regulations are adopted or other similar regulations are adopted in the future, they could have an adverse effect on the prices of commodities which could in turn have an adverse effect on the performance or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such commodities are or are part of the Preference Share Underlying.

(D) Future prices of commodities within a commodity index that are different relative to their current prices may result in a reduced amount payable or deliverable upon redemption

Commodity contracts have a predetermined expiration date - a date on which trading of the commodity contract ceases. Holding a commodity contract until expiration will result in delivery of the underlying physical commodity or the requirement to make or receive a cash settlement. Alternatively, "rolling" the commodity contracts means that the commodity contracts that are nearing expiration (the "near-dated" commodity contracts) are sold before they expire and commodity contracts that have an expiration date further in the future (the "longer-dated" commodity contracts) are purchased. Investments in commodities apply "rolling" of the component commodity contracts in order to maintain an ongoing exposure to such commodities.

If the market for a commodity contract is in "backwardation", then the price of the longer-dated commodity contract is lower than in the near-dated commodity contract. The rolling therefore from the near-dated commodity contract to the longer-dated commodity contract creates a "roll yield", the amount of which will depend on the amount by which the unwind price of the former exceeds the spot price of the latter at the time of rolling. Conversely, if the market for a commodity contract is in "contango", then the price of the longer-dated contract is higher than the near-dated commodity contract. This could result in negative "roll yields".

As a result of rollover gains/costs that have to be taken into account within the calculation of such indices and under certain market conditions, such indices may outperform or underperform the underlying commodities contained in such indices. Furthermore, the prices of the underlying commodities may be referenced by the price of the current futures contract or active front contract and rolled into the following futures contract before expiry.

The value of Securities in respect of which the relevant Preference Share Underlying is or includes a commodity index is, therefore, sensitive to fluctuations in the expected futures prices of the relevant commodities contracts comprising such commodity index. A commodity index may outperform or underperform its underlying commodities. In a "contango" market, this could result in negative "roll yields" which, in turn, could reduce the level of such commodity index and, therefore, in turn have an adverse effect on the performance or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such commodity index is or is part of the Preference Share Underlying.

(E) Commodity indices may include contracts that are not traded on regulated futures exchanges.

Commodity indices are typically based solely on futures contracts traded on regulated futures exchanges. However, a commodity index may include over-the-counter contracts (such as swaps and forward contracts) traded on trading facilities that are subject to lesser degrees of regulation or, in some cases, no substantive regulation. As a result, trading in such contracts, and the manner in which prices

and volumes are reported by the relevant trading facilities, may not be subject to the provisions of, and the protections afforded by, for example, the U.S. Commodity Exchange Act of 1936, or other applicable statutes and related regulations that govern trading on regulated U.S. futures exchanges, or similar statutes and regulations that govern trading on regulated UK futures exchanges. In addition, many electronic trading facilities have only recently initiated trading and do not have significant trading histories. As a result, the trading of contracts on such facilities, and the inclusion of such contracts in a commodity index, may be subject to certain risks not presented by, for example, U.S. or UK exchange-traded futures contracts, including risks related to the liquidity and price histories of the relevant contracts.

(F) A change in the composition or discontinuance of a commodity index could adversely affect the market value of the Securities

The sponsor of a commodity index can add, delete or substitute the components of such commodity index or make other methodological changes that could change the level of one or more components. The changing of components of any commodity index may affect the level of such commodity index as a newly added component may perform significantly worse or better than the component it replaces, which in turn may have an adverse effect on the performance or value of Preference Shares, and therefore of the associated Securities, in respect of which such commodity index is or is part of the Preference Share Underlying. The sponsor of a commodity index may also alter, discontinue or suspend calculation or dissemination of such commodity index. The sponsor of a commodity index will have no involvement in the offer and sale of the Securities and will have no obligation to any investor in such Securities. The sponsor of a commodity index may take any actions in respect of such commodity index without regard to the interests of investors in the Securities in respect of which such commodity index is or is part of the Preference Share Underlying, and any of these actions could adversely affect the value of the Securities.

- (iv) Risks associated with foreign exchange rates in relation to the Preference Share Underlying
 - (A) Factors affecting the performance of the relevant foreign exchange rate may adversely affect the value of the Securities

The performance of foreign exchange rates, currency units or units of account are dependent upon the supply and demand for currencies in the international foreign exchange markets, which are subject to economic factors, including inflation rates in the countries concerned, interest rate differences between the respective countries, economic forecasts, international political factors, currency convertibility and safety of making financial investments in the currency concerned, speculation and measures taken by governments and central banks. Such measures include, without limitation, imposition of regulatory

controls or taxes, issuance of a new currency to replace an existing currency, alteration of the exchange rate or exchange characteristics by devaluation or revaluation of a currency or imposition of exchange controls with respect to the exchange or transfer of a specified currency that would affect exchange rates as well as the availability of a specified currency. Any such measures could have a negative impact on the value of the Securities.

(B) Currency exchange risks are heightened in the current climate of financial uncertainty

Currency exchange risks can be expected to heighten in periods of financial turmoil. In periods of financial turmoil, capital can move quickly out of regions that are perceived to be more vulnerable to the effects of the crisis than others with sudden and severely adverse consequences to the currencies of those regions. In addition, governments around the world have recently made, and may be expected to continue to make, very significant interventions in their economies, and sometimes directly in their currencies. It is not possible to predict the effect of any future legal or regulatory action relating to exchange rates. Further interventions, other government actions or suspensions of actions, as well as other changes in government economic policy or other financial or economic events affecting the currency markets - including the replacement of entire currencies with new currencies - may cause currency exchange rates to fluctuate sharply in the future, which could have a negative impact on the value of the Securities.

- (v) Risks associated with exchange traded funds as the Preference Share Underlying
 - (A) Where the Preference Share Underlying is or includes an exchange traded fund, there is a risk that such exchange traded fund will not accurately track its underlying share or index

Where the Preference Share Underlying in respect of certain Securities is or includes an exchange traded fund ("ETF") and the investment objective of such ETF is to track the performance of a share or an index, the investors of such Securities are indirectly exposed to the performance of such ETF rather than the underlying share or index such ETF tracks. For certain reasons, including to comply with certain tax and regulatory constraints, an ETF may not be able to track or replicate the constituent securities of the underlying share or index, which could give rise to a difference between the performance of the underlying share or index and such ETF. Accordingly, investors who purchase Securities in respect of which the Preference Share Underlying is or includes an ETF may receive a lower return than if such investors had invested in the share or the index underlying such ETF directly.

(B) Action by fund adviser, fund administrator or sponsor of an ETF may adversely affect the Securities

The fund adviser, fund administrator or sponsor of an ETF will have no involvement in the offer and sale of Securities in respect of which the Preference Share Underlying is or includes such ETF and will have no obligation to any investor in such Securities. The fund adviser, fund administrator or sponsor of an ETF may take any actions in respect of such ETF without regard to the interests of the Securityholders, and any of these actions could adversely affect the market value of the Securities.

(vi) Risks associated with inflation indices as the Preference Share Underlying

The level of an inflation index may lag or otherwise not track the actual level of inflation in the relevant jurisdiction. Inflation indices may not correlate with other indices and may not correlate perfectly with the rate of inflation experienced by investors in the Securities in such jurisdiction. The value of the Securities in respect of which the Preference Share Underlying is or includes an inflation index may be based on a calculation made by reference to such inflation index for a month which is several months prior to the date of payment on the Securities and therefore could be substantially different from the level of inflation at the time of the payment on the Securities.

(vii) Risks associated with Proprietary Indices as the Preference Share Underlying

Where a Preference Share Underlying is an index composed or sponsored by the Issuer, one of its affiliates or a third party (the "Index Creator") (a "Proprietary Index"), Securityholders should be aware of the following risks associated with a Proprietary Index:

- (A) The rules of the index may be amended by the Index Creator. No assurance can be given that any such amendment would not be prejudicial to Securityholders. The Index Creator has no obligation to take into account the interests of Securityholders when determining, composing or calculating such Proprietary Index and the Index Creator can at any time, and in its sole discretion, modify or change the method of calculating such Proprietary Index or cease its calculation, publication or dissemination. Accordingly, actions and omissions of the Index Creator may affect the value of such Proprietary Index and, consequently, the value of the relevant Preference Shares and in turn the Securities linked to the relevant Preference Shares. The Index Creator is under no obligation to continue the calculation, publication and dissemination of a Proprietary Index.
- (B) The value of a Proprietary Index is published subject to the provisions in the rules of such Proprietary Index. None of the Issuer, the Index Creator or the relevant publisher is obliged to publish any information regarding such Proprietary Index other than as stipulated in the rules of such Proprietary Index.
- (C) A Proprietary Index may be calculated so as to include certain deductions or adjustments that synthetically reflect certain factors which may include (a) the transaction and servicing costs that a

hypothetical investor would incur if such hypothetical investor were to enter into and maintain a series of direct investment positions to provide the same exposure to the constituents of such Proprietary Index, or (b) a notional fee representing the running and maintenance of such Proprietary Index. Such deductions will act as a drag on the performance of a Proprietary Index such that the level of such Proprietary Index would be lower than it would otherwise be, and this may result in an adverse effect on the value of the relevant Preference Shares and the Securities linked to such Preference Shares.

The Preference Share Terms and Conditions provide that the Preference Shares will be redeemable on their final redemption date (or otherwise in accordance with the Preference Share Terms and Conditions). On redemption, the Preference Shares will carry preferred rights to receive an amount calculated by reference to the Preference Share Underlying.

Investors should review the Preference Share Terms and Conditions and ensure that they understand how the performance of the Preference Shares and Preference Share Underlying will affect the Securities and consult with their own professional advisers if they consider it necessary.

A Preference Share and its exposure to the Preference Share Underlying may involve complex risks, which include, among other things, share price risks, credit risks, commodity risks, foreign exchange risks, interest rate risks, political risks, tax risks, inflation risks and/or issuer risks, only some of which are referred to above. If the Preference Shares are linked to a Preference Share Underlying which involves emerging market countries there may be additional risks, including event, market, liquidity, regulatory, settlement and holder risks and investors should note that the risk of occurrence and the severity of the consequences of the matters described herein may be greater than they would otherwise be in relation to more developed countries.

If there is a disruption event that affects the ability to value the Preference Share Underlying on any day that a valuation is required for the purposes of the relevant Preference Shares the fall back provisions in the terms and conditions of the relevant Preference Shares will apply. Such fall backs may include postponement of the relevant valuation or determination by Credit Suisse International in its capacity as the calculation agent and/or the determination agent in respect of the Preference Shares (the "Preference Share Calculation Agent"), each of which may have an adverse effect on the value of the relevant Preference Shares and the Securities linked to such Preference Shares.

Past performance of a Preference Share Underlying is not indicative of future performance

Any information about the past performance of a Preference Share Underlying at the time of the issuance of the Securities should not be regarded as indicative of the range of, or trends in, fluctuations in such Preference Share Underlying that may occur in the future. The level, price, rate or other applicable value of a Preference Share Underlying (and of components comprising such Preference Share Underlying) may go down as well as up throughout the term of the Preference Shares and Securities. Such fluctuations may affect the value of the Preference Shares and Securities. There can be no assurance as to the future performance or movement of any Preference Share Underlying. Accordingly, before investing in the Securities, investors should carefully consider whether any investment giving exposure to the relevant Preference Share Underlying is suitable for them.

No right of ownership in the Preference Shares or the Preference Share Underlying

Potential investors in the Securities should be aware that neither the relevant Preference Shares nor the relevant Preference Share Underlying will be held by the Issuer for the benefit of the Securityholders of such Securities and, as such, Securityholders will have no rights of ownership, including, without limitation, any voting rights, any rights to receive dividends or

other distributions or any other rights with respect to any Preference Shares linked to such Securities or the relevant Preference Share Underlying.

Currency Risk

Investors will be exposed to currency risks affecting the performance of the Preference Share Underlying. Investors will also be exposed to currency risks if the Securities are denominated in currencies other than the currency of the country in which the investor is resident. The value of the Securities may therefore increase or decrease as a result of fluctuations in those currencies.

Emerging Markets

The Preference Share Underlying may include an exposure to emerging markets. Emerging markets are located in countries that possess one or more of the following characteristics: a certain degree of political instability, relatively unpredictable financial markets and economic growth patterns, a financial market that is still at the development state or a weak economy. Emerging market investments usually result in higher risks such as event risk, political risk, economic risk, credit risk, currency rate risk, market risk, regulatory/legal risk and trade settlement, processing and clearing risks as further described below. Investors should note that the risk of occurrence and the severity of the consequences of such risks may be greater than they would otherwise be in relation to more developed countries.

Event Risk

On occasion, a country or region will suffer an unforeseen catastrophic event (for example, a natural disaster) which causes disturbances in its financial markets, including rapid movements in its currency, that will affect the value of securities in, or which relate to, that country. Furthermore, the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying can be affected by global events, including events (political, economic or otherwise) occurring in a country other than that in which the Preference Share Underlying is issued or traded or otherwise exposed to.

Political Risk

Many emerging markets countries are undergoing, or have undergone in recent years, significant political change which has affected government policy, including the regulation of industry, trade, financial markets and foreign and domestic investment. The relative inexperience with such policies and instability of these political systems leaves them more vulnerable to economic hardship, public unrest or popular dissatisfaction with reform, political or diplomatic developments, social, ethnic, or religious instability or changes in government policies. Such circumstances, in turn, could lead to a reversal of some or all political reforms, a backlash against foreign investment, and possibly even a turn away from a market-oriented economy. The results may include confiscatory taxation, exchange controls, compulsory reacquisition, nationalisation or expropriation of foreign-owned assets without adequate compensation or the restructuring of particular industry sectors in a way that could adversely affect investments in those sectors. Any perceived, actual or expected disruptions or changes in government policies of a country, by elections or otherwise, can have a major impact on the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying and in turn Preference Shares linked to such Preference Share Underlying.

Economic Risk

The economies of emerging markets countries are by their nature in early or intermediate stages of economic development, and therefore more vulnerable to rising interest rates and inflation. In fact, in many countries, high interest and inflation rates are the norm. Rates of economic growth, corporate profits, domestic and international flows of funds, external and sovereign debt, dependence on international trade, and sensitivity to world commodity prices play key roles in economic development, yet vary greatly from country to country. Businesses and governments in these countries may have a limited history of operating under market conditions. Accordingly, when compared to more developed countries, businesses and governments of emerging markets countries are relatively inexperienced in dealing with market conditions and have a limited capital base from which to borrow funds and develop

their operations and economies. In addition, the lack of an economically feasible tax regime in certain countries poses the risk of sudden imposition of arbitrary or excessive taxes, which could adversely affect the relevant Preference Share Underlying. Furthermore, many emerging markets countries lack a strong infrastructure and banks and other financial institutions may not be well-developed or well regulated. All of the above factors, among others, can affect the proper functioning of the economy and have a corresponding adverse effect on the performance of the relevant Preference Share Underlying exposed to a particular market.

Credit Risk

Emerging markets sovereign and corporate debt tends to be riskier than sovereign and corporate debt in established markets. Issuers and obligors of debt in these countries are more likely to be unable to make timely coupon or principal payments, thereby causing the underlying debt or loan to go into default. The sovereign debt of some countries is currently in technical default and there are no guarantees that such debt will eventually be restructured allowing for a more liquid market in that debt. The measure of a company's or government's ability to repay its debt affects not only the market for that particular debt, but also the market for all securities related to that company or country.

Additionally, evaluating credit risk for foreign bonds involves greater uncertainty because credit rating agencies throughout the world have different standards, making comparisons across countries difficult. Many debt securities are simply unrated and may already be in default or considered distressed. There is often less publicly available business and financial information about foreign issuers than those in developed countries. Furthermore, foreign companies are often not subject to uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards. Also, some emerging markets countries may have accounting standards that bear little or no resemblance to, or may not even be reconcilable with, U.S. or International generally accepted accounting principles.

Currency Risk

The Securities and the Preference Shares may be denominated in a currency other than U.S. dollars, euro or pounds sterling. The weakening of a country's currency relative to the U.S. dollar or other benchmark currencies will negatively affect the value (in U.S. dollar value or such other benchmark currency) of an instrument denominated in that currency. Currency valuations are linked to a host of economic, social and political factors and can fluctuate greatly, even during intra-day trading. It is important to note that some countries have foreign exchange controls which may include the suspension of the ability to exchange or transfer currency, or the devaluation of the currency. Hedging can increase or decrease the exposure to any one currency, but may not eliminate completely exposure to changing currency values.

Market Risk

The emerging equity and debt markets of many emerging markets countries, like their economies, are in the early stages of development. These financial markets generally lack the level of transparency, liquidity, efficiency and regulation found in more developed markets. It is important, therefore, to be familiar with secondary market trading in emerging markets securities and the terminology and conventions applicable to transactions in these markets.

Price volatility in many of these markets can be extreme. Price discrepancies can be common and market dislocation is not uncommon. Additionally, as news about a country becomes available, the financial markets may react with dramatic upswings and/or downswings in prices during a very short period of time. These markets also might not have regulations governing manipulation and insider trading or other provisions designed to "level the playing field" with respect to the availability of information and the use or misuse thereof in such markets. It may be difficult to employ certain risk management practices for emerging markets securities, such as forward currency exchange contracts, stock options, currency options, stock and stock index options, futures contracts and options on futures contracts.

Regulatory/Legal Risk

In emerging market countries there is generally less government supervision and regulation of business and industry practices, stock exchanges, over-the-counter markets, brokers, dealers and issuers than in more developed countries. Whatever supervision is in place may be subject to manipulation or control. Many countries have mature legal systems comparable to those of more developed countries, while others do not. The process of regulatory and legal reform may not proceed at the same pace as market developments, which could result in confusion and uncertainty and, ultimately, increased investment risk. Legislation to safeguard the rights of private ownership may not yet be in place in certain areas, and there may be the risk of conflict among local, regional and national requirements. In certain areas, the laws and regulations governing investments in securities may not exist or may be subject to inconsistent or arbitrary application or interpretation and may be changed with retroactive effect. Both the independence of judicial systems and their immunity from economic, political or nationalistic influences remain largely untested in many countries. Judges and courts in many countries are generally inexperienced in the areas of business and corporate law. Companies are exposed to the risk that legislatures will revise established law solely in response to economic or political pressure or popular discontent. There is no quarantee that a foreign Securityholder would obtain a satisfactory remedy in local courts in case of a breach of local laws or regulations or a dispute over ownership of assets. A Securityholder may also encounter difficulties in pursuing legal remedies or in obtaining and enforcing judgments in foreign courts.

Trade Settlement, Processing and Clearing

Many emerging markets have different clearance and settlement procedures from those in more developed countries. For many emerging markets securities, there is no central clearing mechanism for settling trades and no central depository or custodian for the safekeeping of securities. Custodians can include domestic and foreign custodian banks and depositaries, among others. The registration, recordkeeping and transfer of securities may be carried out manually, which may cause delays in the recording of ownership. There are times when settlement dates are extended, and during the interim the market price of any Preference Share Underlying, any Preference Shares, and in turn the value of the Securities, may change. Moreover, certain markets have experienced times when settlements did not keep pace with the volume of transactions resulting in settlement difficulties. Because of the lack of standardised settlement procedures, settlement risk is more prominent than in more mature markets. In addition, Securityholders may be subject to operational risks in the event that Securityholders do not have in place appropriate internal systems and controls to monitor the various risks, funding and other requirements to which Securityholders may be subject by virtue of their activities with respect to emerging market securities.

Adjustments and Early Redemptions

In certain circumstances (such as an illegality or a hedging disruption, an increased cost of hedging or another extraordinary event or additional disruption event in respect of the Securities, certain events having occurred in relation to the Preference Shares or the Preference Share Issuer or an event of default) the Issuer may redeem the Securities early in accordance with the terms and conditions applicable to Preference Share-Linked Securities, as determined by it without the consent of the Securityholders. In such circumstances, the Early Payment Amount may be less than the Issue Price of the Securities and could be as low as zero.

If certain events occur in relation to the relevant Preference Share Underlying, the issuer of the Preference Shares may make adjustments to certain of the terms of the Preference Shares as it determines appropriate or, if it determines that it is unable to make any such adjustment, redeem the Preference Shares at their market value less any costs associated with the early redemption of the Preference Shares including the costs of unwinding any hedging arrangements relating to the Preference Shares or the Preference Share-Linked Securities. Preference Share-Linked Securities will be subject to early redemption if a Preference Share Early Redemption Event occurs. Upon the occurrence of a Preference Share Early Redemption Event, the Issuer will redeem the Securities at the Early Payment Amount. The Early Payment Amount may be less (and, in certain circumstances, significantly less) than investors' initial investment in the relevant Securities.

Following early redemption of Securities, the holders of such Securities may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds on terms as favourable as those of the Securities being redeemed. Investors in Securities should consider such reinvestment risk in light of other investments available at that time.

5. Risks associated with conflicts of interest between the Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Preference Share Calculation Agent, the Dealer and holders of the securities.

Business Relationships

Each of the Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Preference Share Calculation Agent, the Dealer or any of their respective affiliates may have existing or future business relationships with each other and the Preference Share Issuer (including, but not limited to, lending, depository, derivative counterparty, risk management, advisory and banking relationships), and may pursue actions and take steps that it deems necessary or appropriate to protect its interests arising therefrom without regard to the consequences for a Securityholder.

Hedging and dealing activities

In the ordinary course of its business the Issuer and/or any of its affiliates may effect transactions for its own account or for the account of its customers and may enter into one or more hedging transactions with respect to the Securities or related derivatives. In connection with such hedging or market-making activities or with respect to proprietary or other trading activities by the Issuer and/or any of its affiliates, the Issuer and/or any of its affiliates may enter into transactions in or in respect of the Preference Share Underlying or related derivatives which may affect the market price, liquidity or value of the Securities and which could be adverse to the interest of the relevant Securityholders.

For example, the Issuer (itself or through an affiliate) may hedge the Issuer's obligations under the Securities by purchasing futures and/or other instruments linked to the relevant Preference Share Underlying or (if an Index) the stocks or other components underlying the relevant Preference Share Underlying. The Issuer (or affiliate) may adjust its hedge by, among other things, purchasing or selling any of the foregoing, and perhaps other instruments linked to the relevant Preference Share Underlying or (if applicable) the components, at any time and from time to time, and may unwind the hedge by selling any of the foregoing on or before the final redemption date for the Securities. The Issuer (or affiliate) may also enter into. adjust and unwind hedging transactions relating to other securities whose returns are linked to changes in the level, price, rate or other applicable value of the relevant Preference Share Underlying or (if applicable) the components. Any of these hedging activities may adversely affect the level, price, rate or other applicable value of the relevant Preference Share Underlying — directly or (if applicable) indirectly by affecting the level, price, rate or other applicable value of underlying components — and therefore the value of the Securities. It is possible that the Issuer (or affiliate) could receive substantial returns with respect to such hedging activities while the value of the Securities may decline.

Moreover, the Issuer (or affiliate) may also engage in trading in one or more of the relevant Preference Share Underlying or (if applicable) the components or instruments whose returns are linked to the relevant Preference Share Underlying or (if applicable) the components, for its proprietary accounts, for other accounts under its management or to facilitate transactions, including block transactions, on behalf of customers. Any of these activities of the Issuer (or affiliate) could adversely affect the level, price, rate or other applicable value of the relevant Preference Share Underlying — directly or (if applicable) indirectly by affecting the level, price, rate or other applicable value of the components — and, therefore, the value of the Securities. The Issuer (or affiliate) may issue or underwrite other securities or financial or derivative instruments with returns linked to changes in the level, price, rate or other applicable value of the Preference Share Underlying or (if applicable) one or more of the components, as applicable. By introducing competing products into the marketplace in this manner, the Issuer (or affiliate) could adversely affect the value of the Securities.

Reliance on Credit Suisse International

Credit Suisse International acts as Calculation Agent in relation to the Securities and is expected to act as the Preference Share Calculation Agent. If there is any default by Credit Suisse International in its obligations in such capacities, the Securities are likely to be adversely affected. In particular, there may be a delay in calculations and determinations in respect of the Securities being made.

Conflicts of Interest

The Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Preference Share Calculation Agent, the Dealer and their affiliates (and any of their employees) may from time to time possess, or have access to, information in relation to the Securities, the Preference Shares and/or the Preference Share Underlying and any derivative instruments referencing them. None of the Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Preference Share Calculation Agent, the Dealer or any of their affiliates will be obliged (and may be subject to legal prohibition) to disclose to an investor in the Securities any such information, even where such information may be material to the decision by an investor as to whether or not to purchase the Securities.

The Issuer, the Calculation Agent, the Preference Share Calculation Agent or the Dealer and/or any of their respective affiliates may invest and/or deal, for their own respective accounts or for accounts for which they have investment discretion, in the Preference Shares and/or the Preference Share Underlying. Such investments may have the same or different terms as the Securities.

Credit Suisse International in its capacity as the Calculation Agent in respect of the Securities and in its capacity as Preference Share Calculation Agent is a member of a group of companies collectively referred to as the Credit Suisse Group. As a result, potential conflicts of interest may arise in acting in its respective capacities. Subject to any relevant regulatory obligations, neither the Calculation Agent nor the Preference Share Calculation Agent owes any duty or responsibility to any holder of Preference Share-Linked Securities to avoid any conflict or to act in the interests of any holder of Preference Share-Linked Securities. The Preference Share Issuer may also rely on members of the Credit Suisse Group (including the Preference Share Calculation Agent) or other service providers to perform its operational requirements. In the event any relevant Credit Suisse Group entities or other service providers fail to perform any obligations, this may adversely affect the value of the Preference Shares and potentially the amounts payable under the Preference Share-Linked Securities.

In addition to providing calculation agency services to any Preference Share Issuer, Credit Suisse International or any of its affiliates may perform further or alternative roles relating to a Preference Share Issuer and any Class of Preference Shares including, but not limited to, for example, being involved in arrangements relating to any Preference Share Underlying (for example as a calculation agent). Further, Credit Suisse International or any of its affiliates may contract with a Preference Share Issuer and/or enter into transactions, including hedging transactions, which relate to a Preference Share Issuer, the Preference Shares or any Preference Share Underlying and as a result Credit Suisse International may face a conflict between its obligations as Preference Share Calculation Agent and its and/or its affiliates' interests in other capacities.

Calculations and determinations

In making calculations and determinations with regard to the Securities and the Preference Shares, there may be a difference of interest between the investors and the relevant Calculation Agent or Preference Share Calculation Agent. Save where otherwise provided in the terms and conditions of the Securities or the Preference Shares (as applicable), the Issuer and the Calculation Agent or Preference Share Calculation Agent are required to act in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner but do not have any obligations of agency or trust for any investors and have no fiduciary obligations towards them. In particular, the Calculation Agent and the Preference Share Calculation Agent and their affiliated entities may have interests in other capacities (such as other business relationships and activities). Prospective investors should be aware that any determination made by the Calculation Agent or Preference Share Calculation Agent may have a negative impact on the value of the Securities.

Credit and Fraud Risk of Preference Share Issuer

Preference Share-Linked Securities are linked to the performance of the relevant Preference Share Issuer issued by the relevant Preference Share Issuer. Investors bear the Preference Share Issuer risk. The value of the Preference Share-Linked Securities is dependent on the value of the Preference Share, which is dependent on the creditworthiness of the Preference Share Issuer, which may vary over the term of the Preference Share-Linked Securities. The Preference Share Issuer is not an operating company. Its sole business activity is the issue of redeemable preference shares. The Preference Share Issuer does not have any trading assets and does not generate any significant net income. As its funds are limited any misappropriation of funds or other fraudulent action by the Preference Share Issuer or person acting on its behalf would have a significant effect on the value of the Preference Shares which would affect the value of the Preference Share-Linked Securities. For more information on the Preference Share Issuer, please see the section of this Base Prospectus headed 'Description of the Preference Share Issuer and the Preference Shares'.

6. CREST Depository Interests

Investors in CDIs will not be the legal owners of the Securities to which such CDIs relate (such Securities being "Underlying Securities"). CDIs are separate legal instruments from the Underlying Securities and represent indirect interests in the interests of the CREST Nominee in such Underlying Securities. CDIs will be issued by the CREST Depository to investors and will be governed by English law.

The Underlying Securities (as distinct from the CDIs representing indirect interests in such Underlying Securities) will be held in an account with a custodian. The custodian will hold the Underlying Securities through the Relevant Clearing System. Rights in the Underlying Securities will be held through custodial and depositary links through the Relevant Clearing System. The legal title to the Underlying Securities or to interests in the Underlying Securities will depend on the rules of the Relevant Clearing System in or through which the Underlying Securities are held.

Rights in respect of the Underlying Securities cannot be enforced by holders of CDIs except indirectly through the CREST Depository and CREST Nominee who in turn can enforce rights indirectly through the intermediary depositaries and custodians described above. The enforcement of rights in respect of the Underlying Securities will therefore be subject to the local law of the relevant intermediary.

These arrangements could result in an elimination or reduction in the payments that otherwise would have been made in respect of the Underlying Securities in the event of any insolvency or liquidation of the relevant intermediary, in particular where the Underlying Securities held in clearing systems are not held in special purpose accounts and are fungible with other securities held in the same accounts on behalf of other customers of the relevant intermediaries.

If a matter arises that requires a vote of Securityholders, Credit Suisse AG may make arrangements to permit the holders of CDIs to instruct the CREST Depository to exercise the voting rights of the CREST Nominee in respect of the Underlying Securities. However, there is no guarantee that it will be possible to put such voting arrangements in place for holders of CDIs.

Holders of CDIs will be bound by all provisions of the CREST Deed Poll and by all provisions of or prescribed pursuant to the CREST International Manual (April 2008) issued by Euroclear UK & Ireland Limited and as amended, modified, varied or supplemented from time to time (the **CREST Manual**) and the CREST Rules (contained in the CREST Manual) applicable to the CREST International Settlement Links Service. Holders of CDIs must comply in full with all obligations imposed on them by such provisions.

Investors in CDIs should note that the provisions of the CREST Deed Poll, the CREST Manual and the CREST Rules contain indemnities, warranties, representations and undertakings to be given by holders of CDIs and limitations on the liability of the CREST Depository as issuer of the CDIs. Holders of CDIs may incur liabilities resulting from a breach of any such indemnities, warranties, representations and undertakings in excess of the money invested by them.

Investors in CDIs should note that holders of CDIs may be required to pay fees, charges, costs and expenses to the CREST Depository in connection with the use of the CREST International Settlement Links Service. These will include the fees and expenses charged by the CREST Depository in respect of the provision of services by it under the CREST Deed Poll and any taxes, duties, charges, costs or expenses which may be or become payable in connection with the holding of the Underlying Securities through the CREST International Settlement Links Service.

Investors in CDIs should note that none of the Issuer, any Dealer or any Agent will have any responsibility for the performance by any intermediaries or their respective direct or indirect participants or accountholders acting in connection with CDIs or for the respective obligations of such intermediaries, participants or accountholders under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

7. Taxation

Potential purchasers and sellers of the Securities should take note of the information set forth in the section headed "Taxation" of this Base Prospectus.

Potential investors in the Securities should conduct such independent investigation and analysis regarding the tax treatment of the Securities as they deem appropriate to evaluate the merits and risks of an investment in the Securities. Tax risks include, without limitation, a change in any applicable law, treaty, rule or regulation or the interpretation thereof by any relevant authority which may adversely affect payments in respect of the Securities.

The level and basis of taxation on the Securities and on the Securityholders and any reliefs from such taxation depend on Securityholders' individual circumstances and could change at any time. The tax and regulatory characterisation of the Securities may change over the life of the Securities. This could have adverse consequences for Securityholders. Potential Securityholders will therefore need to consult their own tax advisers to determine the specific tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, transfer and redemption or enforcement of the Securities.

Potential investors in CDIs should take note of the information set forth in the section headed "Taxation" of this Base Prospectus.

Potential investors in CDIs should conduct such independent investigation and analysis regarding the tax treatment of the CDIs as they deem appropriate to evaluate the merits and risks of an investment in the CDIs. Tax risks include, without limitation, a change in any applicable law, treaty, rule or regulation or the interpretation thereof by any relevant authority which may adversely affect payments in respect of the CDIs.

The level and basis of taxation on the CDIs and on the holders of CDIs and any relief from such taxation depend on the individual circumstances of holders of CDIs and could change at any time. This could have adverse consequences for holders of CDIs. Potential holders of CDIs will therefore need to consult their own tax advisers to determine the specific tax consequences of the purchase, ownership or transfer of CDIs and the redemption or enforcement of Underlying Securities.

8. The European Commission's Proposal for a Financial Transactions Tax

On 14 February 2013, the European Commission issued proposals, including a draft Directive, for a financial transaction tax ("FTT") to be adopted in certain participating EU member states (including Belgium, Germany, Estonia, Greece, Spain, France, Italy, Austria, Portugal, Slovenia and Slovakia). If these proposals are adopted in their current form, the FTT would be a tax primarily on "financial institutions" (which would include the Issuer) in relation to "financial transactions" (which would include the conclusion or modification of derivative contracts and the purchase and sale of financial instruments).

Under the current proposals, the FTT would apply to persons both within and outside of the participating member states. Generally, it would apply where at least one party is a financial institution, and at least one party is established in a participating member state. A financial institution may be, or be deemed to be, "established" in a participating member state in a broad range of circumstances, including (a) by transacting with a person established in a

participating member state or (b) where the financial instrument which is subject to the financial transaction is issued in a participating member state.

At this stage, it is too early to say whether the FTT proposals will be adopted and in what form. However, if the FTT is adopted based on the current proposals, then it may operate in a manner giving rise to tax liabilities for the Issuer or the Preference Share Issuer with respect to certain transactions (for example, with reference to its hedging arrangements). The Preference Share Issuer is, in certain circumstances, able to pass on any such liabilities to holders of the Preference Shares (and therefore indirectly to holders of the Securities) and therefore this may result in investors receiving less than expected in respect of such Securities. It should also be noted that the FTT could be payable in relation to relevant transactions by investors in respect of the Securities themselves (including secondary market transactions) if conditions for a charge to arise are satisfied. Primary market transactions referred to in Article 5(c) of Regulation EC No 1287/2006 are exempt. There is however some uncertainty in relation to the intended scope of this exemption for certain money market instruments and structured issues.

The FTT proposal remains subject to negotiation between the participating member states described above and is the subject of legal challenge. It may therefore be altered prior to any implementation, the timing of which remains unclear. Additional EU member states may decide to participate. Prospective holders of Securities are advised to seek their own professional advice in relation to the FTT.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

This Base Prospectus should be read and construed in conjunction with the following documents which shall be deemed to be incorporated in, and form part of, this Base Prospectus (other than in respect of any Exempt Securities), save that any statement contained in a document which is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purpose of this Base Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise). Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Base Prospectus.

The following documents are incorporated by reference in respect of the Issuer and have been filed with the CSSF:

- (a) the Form 20-F of Credit Suisse AG and the Group filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on 23 March 2012 (the "Annual Report 2011"), which contains the 2011 Annual Report of the Group within which there are the audited financial statements of Credit Suisse AG for the year ended 31 December 2011 and a report of the Group's auditors;
- (b) the Form 20-F of Credit Suisse AG and the Group filed with the SEC on 22 March 2013 (the "Annual Report 2012"), which contains the 2012 Annual Report of the Group within which there are the audited financial statements of Credit Suisse AG and its consolidated subsidiaries for the year ended 31 December 2012 and a report of the Group's auditors;
- the Form 6-K/A of Credit Suisse AG filed with the SEC on 22 March 2013 (the "Form 6-K/A Dated 22 March 2013") which contains the restated Fourth Quarter Financial Report of the Group which accounts for recent litigation, within which there is unaudited information for the Group for the three and twelve months ended 31 December 2012;
- (d) the Form 6-K of Credit Suisse AG filed with the SEC on 24 April 2013 (the "Form 6-K Dated 24 April 2013"), which contains the 2013 First Quarter Financial Release of the Credit Suisse Group within which there is (i) unaudited financial information for the Group for the three months ended 31 March 2013, and (ii) unaudited financial information for Credit Suisse Group for the three months ended 31 March 2013;
- (e) the Form 6-K of the Group filed with the SEC on 8 May 2013 (the "Form 6-K Dated 8 May 2013"), which contains the 2013 First Quarter Financial Report of Credit Suisse Group within which there is (i) unaudited information for the Group for the three months ended 31 March 2013, and (ii) unaudited information for Credit Suisse Group for the three months ended 31 March 2013;
- (f) the Form 6-K of Credit Suisse AG filed with the SEC on 25 July 2013 (the "Form 6-K Dated 25 July 2013"), which contains the 2013 Second Quarter Financial Release of the Credit Suisse Group;
- (g) the Form 6-K of Credit Suisse AG filed with the SEC on 31 July 2013 (the "Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013"), which contains (i) the 2013 Second Quarter Financial Report of the Group, and (ii) the Six Months Financial Statements of Credit Suisse AG; and
- (h) the Form 6-K of the Group filed with the SEC on 31 July 2013 (the "Group Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013"), which contains (i) a discussion of the Group's core results for the six months ended 30 June 2013 compared to the six months ended 30 June 2012, and (ii) the 2013 Second Quarter Financial Report of the Group.

The table below sets out the relevant page references for the information incorporated into this Base Prospectus by reference:

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)		
	Annual Report 2011				
	Form 20-F	Definitions	5		
		Sources	5		
		Cautionary statement regarding forward-looking information	5		
		Identity of directors, senior management and advisers	5		
		Offer statistics and expected timetable	5		
		Key information	5		
		Information on the company	6		
		Unresolved staff comments	6		
		Operating and financial review and prospects	6-7		
		Directors, senior management and employees	7-8		
		Major shareholders and related party transactions	8		
		Financial information	8		
		The offer and listing	9		
		Additional information	9-10		
		Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk	10		
		Description of securities other than equity securities	10		
		Defaults, dividend arrearages and delinquencies	10		
		Material modifications to the rights of security holders	10		
		Controls and procedures	10		
		Audit committee financial expert	10		
		Code of ethics	11		
		Principal accountant fees and services	11		
		Exemption from the listing standards for audit committee	11		
		Purchases of equity securities by the issuer and affiliated purchasers	11		
		Change in registrants' certifying accountant	11		

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Corporate governance	11
		Financial statements	12
		Exhibits	12
	Exhib	it to Annual Report 2011	
	Index		0 (21 of the PDF file)
	Financial highlights		0 (22 of the PDF file)
1	Information on the Company	An integrated global bank	8-9
		Strategy	10-12
		Our businesses	13-24
		Organizational and regional structure	25-26
		Regulation and supervision	27-36
II	Operating and financial review	Operating environment	38-40
		Credit Suisse	41-44
		Core Results	45-54
		Key performance indicators	55
		Private Banking	56-64
		Investment Banking	65-70
		Asset Management	71-76
		Corporate Center	77
		Results Overview	78-79
		Assets under Management	80-82
		Critical accounting estimates	83-88
III	Treasury, Risk, Balance sheet and Off- balance sheet	Treasury management	90-109
		Risk management	110-134
		Balance sheet, off-balance sheet and other contractual obligations	135-138
IV	Corporate Governance and Compensation	Corporate Governance	140-172
		Compensation	173-208

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
V	Consolidated financial statements – Credit Suisse Group	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	211
		Consolidated financial statements, including:	213-220
		Consolidated statements of operations	213
		Consolidated balance sheets	214-215
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity	216-218
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income	218
		Consolidated statements of cash flows	219-220
		Supplemental cash flow information	220
		Notes to the consolidated financial statements, including	221-354
		Summary of significant accounting policies	221-229
		Litigation	333-340
		Controls and procedures	355
		Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	356
VI	Parent company financial statements – Credit Suisse Group	Report of the Statutory Auditor	359-360
		Parent company financial statements, including:	361-362
		Statements of income	361
		Balance sheets	362
		Notes to the financial statements	363-373
		Proposed appropriation of retained earnings and capital distribution	374
		Report on the conditional increase of share capital	375
VII	Consolidated financial statements – Credit Suisse (Bank)	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	379-380
		Consolidated financial statements, including:	381-388
		Consolidated statements of operations	381
		Consolidated balance sheets	382-383

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)	
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity	384-386	
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income	386	
		Consolidated statements of cash flows	387-388	
		Supplemental cash flow information	388	
		Notes to the consolidated financial statements	389-464	
		Controls and procedures	465	
		Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	466	
VIII	Parent company financial statements – Credit Suisse (Bank)	Report of the Statutory Auditor	469-470	
		Financial review	471	
		Parent company financial statements, including:	472-474	
		Statements of income	472	
		Balance sheets	473	
		Off-balance sheet transactions	474	
		Notes to the financial statements	475-482	
		Proposed appropriation of retained earnings	483	
IX	Additional information	Statistical information	486-505	
		Other information	506-511	
Appendix	Risk factors		A-4 – A-11	
	List of abbreviations		A-12 – A-13	
	Glossary		A-14 – A-17	
	Foreign currency translation rates		A-19	
	Financial calendar and c	ontacts	A-20	
	Cautionary statement reg	garding forward looking information	A-21	
	Annual Report 2012			
	Form 20-F	Definitions	6	
		Sources	6	
		Cautionary statement regarding forward-looking information	6	
		Identity of directors, senior management and advisers	7	
		Offer statistics and expected timetable	7	

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Key information	7
		Information on the company	7-8
		Unresolved staff comments	8
		Operating and financial review and prospects	8-9
		Directors, senior management and employees	9
		Major shareholders and related party transactions	10
		Financial information	10
		The offer and listing	10
		Additional information	11
		Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk	11
		Description of securities other than equity securities	12
		Defaults, dividend arrearages and delinquencies	12
		Material modifications to the rights of security holders	12
		Controls and procedures	12
		Audit committee financial expert	12
		Code of ethics	12
		Principal accountant fees and services	12
		Exemption from the listing standards for audit committee	12
		Purchases of equity securities by the issuer and affiliated purchasers	13
		Change in registrants' certifying accountant	13
		Corporate governance	13
		Mine Safety Disclosure	13
		Financial statements	13
		Exhibits	14
		Signatures	15
	Exhib	it to Annual Report 2012	
	Financial Highlights		0 (22 of the PDF file)
	Index		2-3 (24-25

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
			of the PDF file)
	Credit Suisse at a glance		8
I	Information on the Company	Strategy	10-12
		Our businesses	13-21
		Organizational and regional structure	22- 23
		Regulation and supervision	24-36
		Risk factors	37-45
II	Operating and financial review	Operating environment	48-50
		Credit Suisse	51-54
		Core Results	55-67
		Private Banking & Wealth Management	68-78
		Investment Banking	79-83
		Corporate Center	84
		Assets under Management	85-87
		Critical accounting estimates	88-94
III	Treasury, Risk, Balance sheet and Off- balance sheet	Liquidity and funding management	96-101
		Capital management	102-120
		Risk management	121-148
		Balance sheet, off-balance sheet and other contractual obligations	149-152
IV	Corporate Governance and Compensation	Corporate Governance	154-185
		Compensation	186-220
V	Consolidated financial statements – Credit Suisse Group	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	223
		Consolidated financial statements, including:	225-232
		Consolidated statements of operations	225
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income	225
		Consolidated balance sheets	226- 227
		Consolidated statements of changes in Equity	228- 230
		Consolidated statements of cash flows	231- 232

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Supplemental cash flow information	232
		Notes to the consolidated financial statements, including:	233- 378
		Summary of significant accounting Policies	233- 242
		Litigation	357- 363
		Controls and procedures	379
		Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm to the General Meeting of Shareholders of Credit Suisse Group AG, Zurich	380
VI	Parent company financial statements – Credit Suisse Group	Report of the Statutory Auditor	383
		Report on Other Legal Requirements	384
		Parent company financial statements, including:	385- 386
		Statements of income	385
		Balance sheets	386
		Notes to the financial statements	387- 398
		Proposed appropriation of retained earnings and capital distribution	399
		Confirmation to the Board of Directors relating to the Conditional Increase of Share Capital of Credit Suisse Group AG, Zurich	400
VII	Consolidated financial statements – Credit Suisse (Bank)	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	403
		Consolidated financial statements, including:	405- 412
		Consolidated statements of operations	405
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income	405
		Consolidated balance sheets	406- 407
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity	408- 410
		Consolidated statements of cash flows	411- 412
		Supplemental cash flow information	412
		Notes to the consolidated financial statements	413- 492
		Controls and procedures	493

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	494
VIII	Parent company financial statements – Credit Suisse (Bank)	Report of the Statutory Auditor	497
		Report on Other Legal and Regulatory Requirements	498
		Financial review	499
		Parent company financial statements, including:	500- 502
		Statements of income	500
		Balance sheets	501
		Off-balance sheet transactions	502
		Notes to the financial statements	503- 511
		Proposed appropriation of retained earnings	512
IX	Additional information	Statistical information	514- 533
		Other information	534- 540
Appendix	Selected five-year inform	ation	A-2 – A-3
	List of abbreviations		A-4 – A-5
	Glossary		A-6 – A-9
	Investor information		A-10- A-11
	Financial calendar and contacts		A-12
	Cautionary statement reg	garding forward-looking information	A-13
	Form 6	-K/A Dated 22 March 2013	
	Form 6-K/A	Cover page	1
		Introduction	2
		Forward-Looking Statements	2
		Selected financial data	3-4
		Operating review and financial prospects	4-5
		Treasury and risk management	6
		Exhibits	7
		Signatures	8
	Exhibit to Fo	orm 6-K/A Dated 22 March 2013	
		Financial highlights	0 (10 of PDF File)
		Credit Suisse at a glance	4 (14 of PDF File)

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Table of contents	5 (15 of PDF File)
		Explanation of revision	6 (16 of PDF File)
1	Credit Suisse results	Operating environment	8-10
		Credit Suisse	11-12
		Core Results	13-23
		Private Banking & Wealth Management	24-33
		Investment Banking	34-37
		Assets under Management	38-40
II	Treasury, risk, balance sheet and off-balance sheet	Treasury management	42-54
		Risk management	55-64
		Balance sheet and off-balance sheet	65-66
III	Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited)	Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	69-78
		Consolidated statements of operations (unaudited)	69
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income (unaudited)	69
		Consolidated balance sheets (unaudited)	70-71
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity (unaudited)	72-76
		Consolidated statements of cash flows (unaudited)	77-78
		Supplemental cash flow information (unaudited)	78
		Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	79-155
		Summary of significant accounting policies	79
		Litigation	153-155
Form 6-K Dated 24 April 2013			
	Form 6-K	Cover page	1
		Introduction	2
		Forward-looking statements	2

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Selected financial data	3-4
		Operating and financial review and prospects	4-5
		Treasury and risk management	6
		Exhibits	7
		(Excluding (i) the information on pages 1	
		and 2 of the Exhibit under "Dear Shareholder", (ii) the website referred to on page 44 of the Exhibit, and (iii) the information on page 103 of the Exhibit under "Share data", "Ticker symbols/stock exchange listings" and "Share performance")	
		Signatures	8
	Forn	n 6-K Dated 8 May 2013	
	Form 6-K	Cover page	1
		Explanatory note	2
		Exhibits (excluding the Letter regarding unaudited financial information from the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm)	3
		Signatures	4
	Exhibit to	Form 6-K Dated 8 May 2013	
		Financial highlights	0 (8 of the PDF file)
		Table of contents	3 (11 of the PDF file)
		Credit Suisse at a glance	4 (12 of the PDF file)
I	Credit Suisse results	Operating environment	6-8
		Credit Suisse	9-10
		Core Results	11-19
		Private Banking & Wealth Management	20-30
		Investment Banking	31-34
		Assets under Management	35-36
II	Treasury, risk, balance sheet and off-balance sheet	Liquidity and funding management	38-40
		Capital management	41-50
		Risk management	51-60
		Balance sheet and off-balance sheet	61-62

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
III	Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited)	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	65
		Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	67-74
		Consolidated statements of operations (unaudited)	67
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income (unaudited))	67
		Consolidated balance sheets (unaudited)	68-69
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity (unaudited)	70-72
		Consolidated statements of cash flows (unaudited)	73-74
		Supplemental cash flow information (unaudited)	74
		Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	75-145
		Summary of significant accounting policies	75
		Litigation	144-145
		Condensed consolidating statements of operations	146-147
		Condensed consolidating statements of comprehensive income	146-147
		Condensed consolidating balance sheets	148-149
		List of Abbreviations	150
		Investor information, including:	151
		Bond ratings	151
		Financial calendar and contacts	152
		Foreign currency translation rates	152
		Cautionary statement regarding forward looking information	153
Form 6-K Dated 25 July 2013			
	Form 6-K	Cover page	1
		Introduction	2
		Forward-looking statements	2

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Selected financial data	3-4
		Operating and financial review and prospects	4-5
		Treasury and risk management	6
		Exhibits	7
		Signatures	8
		6-K Dated 31 July 2013	
	Form 6-K	Cover page	1
		Introduction	2
		Forward-looking statements	2
		Condensed consolidated financial statements	3
		Operating and financial review and prospects	4
		Exhibits	5
		Signatures	6
	First Exhibit	to Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013	
		Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	7
	Second Exhib	it to Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013	
		Letter regarding unaudited financial information from the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	8
	Third Exhibit	to Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013	
		Financial highlights	0 (10 of the PDF file)
		Table of contents	3 (13 of the PDF file)
		Credit Suisse at a glance	4 (14 of the PDF file)
I	Credit Suisse results	Operating environment	6-8
		Credit Suisse	9-10
		Core Results	11-20
		Private Banking & Wealth Management	21-31
		Investment Banking	32-35

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)
		Assets under Management	36-37
II	Treasury, risk, balance sheet and off-balance sheet	Liquidity and funding management	40-42
		Capital management	43-52
		Risk management	53-62
		Balance sheet and off-balance sheet	63-64
	Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited)	Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	67
		Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	69-78
		Consolidated statements of operations (unaudited)	69
		Consolidated statements of comprehensive income (unaudited)	69
		Consolidated balance sheets (unaudited)	70-71
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity (unaudited)	72-76
		Consolidated statements of cash flows (unaudited)	77-78
		Supplemental cash flow information (unaudited)	78
		Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	79-163
		Summary of significant accounting policies	79
		Litigation	153-154
		Condensed consolidating statements of operations	156-159
		Condensed consolidating statements of comprehensive income	156-159
		Condensed consolidating balance sheets	160-161
		Condensed consolidating statements of cash flows	162-163
		List of Abbreviations	164
		Investor information	165
		Foreign currency translation rates	166
		Cautionary statement regarding forward looking information	167

Section Number	Section Heading	Sub-heading	Page(s)		
Fourth Exhibit to Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013					
		Table of contents to Credit Suisse (Bank) Financial Statements 6M13	10 (180 of the PDF file)		
		Report of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	11		
		Credit Suisse (Bank) Condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including:	13-19		
		Consolidated statements of operations (unaudited)	13		
		Consolidated statement of comprehensive income (unaudited)	13		
		Consolidated balance sheets (unaudited)	14-15		
		Consolidated statements of changes in equity (unaudited)	16-17		
		Consolidated statements of cash flows (unaudited)	18-19		
		Supplemental cash flow information (unaudited)	19		
		Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements (unaudited), including	20-77		
		Summary of significant accounting policies	20		
Group Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013					
	Cover page		1		
	Introduction		2		
	Forward-looking statement	2			
	Operating and financial	3-5			
	Condensed consolidated financial statements		6		
	Exhibits		7		
	Signatures		8		
	First Exhibit to Group Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013				
	9				
Second Exhibit to Group Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013					
	Letter regarding unaudit Independent Registered	ed financial information from the Public Accounting Firm	10		

Any information not listed above but included in the documents incorporated by reference herein is given for information purposes only and is not required by the relevant annexes of the Commission Regulation 809/2004/EC.

Credit Suisse Group AG (the **"Group"**), the ultimate parent company of the Issuer, and the Issuer file annual and current reports, including interim financial information, with the SEC on Forms 20-F and 6-K. The SEC filings of the Group and the Issuer are available on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov and on the Group's website at www.credit-suisse.com.

Any non-incorporated parts of a document referred to herein are either deemed not relevant for the investor or are otherwise covered elsewhere in this Base Prospectus.

Copies of this Base Prospectus will be available for inspection during normal business hours on any business day (except Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) at the offices of the Paying Agents. In addition, the documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus will be available on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's website (www.bourse.lu) and copies of such documents will be available free of charge during normal business hours on any business day (except Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) at the offices of the Paying Agents and at the registered office of the Issuer or the relevant Branch, if applicable.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement), the net proceeds from each issue of Securities will be used to hedge the obligations of the Issuer under the Securities and for general corporate purposes. If, in respect of any particular issue, there is a particular identified use, this will be stated in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement). The net proceeds will be utilised outside Switzerland.

OVERVIEW OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO SECURITIES WHILE IN GLOBAL FORM

The following provisions apply to Securities while in global form and represented by a Global Security or Global Certificate.

Relationship of Accountholders with Clearing Systems

Each of the persons shown in the records of a Clearing System as the holder of a Security represented by a Global Security or a Global Certificate must look solely to such Clearing System for its share of each payment made by the Issuer to the bearer of such Global Security or the holder of the Global Certificate, as the case may be, and in relation to all other rights arising under the Global Security or Global Certificate, subject to and in accordance with the respective rules and procedures of such Clearing System.

So long as the Securities are represented by a Global Security or Global Certificate and the relevant Clearing System(s) so permit, the Securities shall be tradable only in principal amounts of at least the Specified Denomination (or, if more than one Specified Denomination, the lowest Specified Denomination) provided thereon and integral multiples of the tradable amount in excess thereof provided in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement).

Global Certificates

If the Securities are held in a Clearing System and are represented by a Global Certificate, the following will apply in respect of transfers of Securities. These provisions will not prevent the trading of interests in the Securities within a Clearing System (which will be subject to the rules and procedures of the relevant Clearing System), but will limit the circumstances in which the Securities may be withdrawn from the relevant Clearing System.

Transfers of the holding of Securities represented by any Global Certificate pursuant to General Note Condition 2 may only be made in part:

- (a) if the relevant Clearing System is closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holidays, statutory or otherwise) or announces an intention permanently to cease business or does in fact do so; or
- (b) if principal in respect of any Securities is not paid when due; or
- (c) with the consent of the Issuer,

provided that, in the case of the first transfer of part of a holding pursuant to (a) or (b) above, the person in whose name the Securities are registered has given the Registrar not less than 30 days' notice at its specified office of its intention to effect such transfer.

No such transfer may be made during the period from the date of selection of Securities to be redeemed pursuant to General Note Condition 5(d) to the date of their redemption.

Deed of Covenant

Under the Deed of Covenant, the Issuer has covenanted in favour of the Securityholders from time to time that, if principal in respect of any Securities is not paid when due, it will make payment of the unpaid amounts in respect of the Securities to the relevant Clearing Systems for crediting to the accounts of the relevant Securityholders in accordance with the rules and procedures of the relevant Clearing System.

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF NOTES

The following is the text of the general terms and conditions ("General Note Conditions") that, together with the applicable Product Conditions, shall be applicable to Securities, in each case as specified in and subject to the provisions of the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement). The applicable Pricing Supplement in relation to any series of Exempt Securities may specify other terms and conditions which shall, to the extent so specified or to the extent inconsistent with the following General Note Conditions (and/or the applicable Product Conditions), replace or modify the following General Note Conditions (and/or the applicable Product Conditions) for the purpose of such Securities. References in the Conditions to "Securities" are to the Securities of one series only, not to all Securities that may be issued under the Programme.

The Securities (which expression shall include any Securities issued pursuant to General Note Condition 13) are issued pursuant to an agency agreement dated 10 July 2013 (as amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "Agency Agreement") between (among others) the Issuer, The Bank of New York Mellon, acting through its London Branch (or such other entity as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) as fiscal agent and the other agents named in it and with the benefit of a deed of covenant dated 10 July 2013 (as amended or supplemented as at the Issue Date, the "Deed of Covenant") executed by the Issuer in relation to Securities issued by it. The fiscal agent, the registrar, the transfer agents, the calculation agent(s) and the paying agents for the time being (if any) are referred to below respectively as the "Fiscal Agent", the "Registrar", the "Transfer Agents", the "Calculation Agent(s)" and the "Paying Agents" (which expression shall include the Fiscal Agent, the Registrar, the Transfer Agents and the Calculation Agent(s) and, together with any other agents specified in the relevant Final Terms, the "Agents"). The Securityholders (as defined in General Note Condition 1) are deemed to have notice of all of the provisions of the Agency Agreement applicable to them. Copies of the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant are, and, so long as any Security remains outstanding, will be available for inspection during normal business hours at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents, the Registrar and the Transfer Agents.

The Securities of any Series are subject to these General Note Conditions, as modified and/or supplemented by the applicable Product Conditions and the relevant final terms (the "Final Terms") relating to the relevant Securities (together, the "Terms and Conditions" or the "Conditions"). If the Securities of a Series are Securities which are neither admitted to trading on a regulated market in the European Economic Area nor offered in the European Economic Area in circumstances where a prospectus is required to be published under the Prospectus Directive ("Exempt Securities"), the final terms relating to such Securities will be set out in a pricing supplement document (the "Pricing Supplement") which may specify other terms and conditions which shall, to the extent so specified or to the extent inconsistent with these General Note Conditions and/or the applicable Product Conditions, replace or modify these General Note Conditions and/or the applicable Product Conditions for the purposes of such Exempt Securities. Any reference in the Conditions to the applicable Final Terms or the relevant Final Terms shall be deemed to include a reference to the applicable Pricing Supplement or the relevant Pricing Supplement respectively where relevant.

Expressions used herein and not defined shall have the meaning given to them in the applicable Product Conditions or the relevant Final Terms. In the event of any inconsistency between the General Note Conditions, the applicable Product Conditions and the relevant Final Terms, the prevailing terms will be determined in accordance with the following order of priority (where (a) prevails over the other terms):

- (a) the relevant Final Terms;
- (b) the applicable Product Conditions; and
- (c) the General Note Conditions.

Except in relation to General Note Conditions 8, 11 and 19 references herein to the "Issuer" shall be to Credit Suisse AG acting through its London Branch or its Nassau Branch (each a

"Branch") (as specified on the face of the relevant Final Terms). In relation to General Note Conditions 8, 11 and 19, references to "Issuer" shall be to Credit Suisse AG.

1. Form, Denomination and Title

The Securities are issued in bearer form ("Bearer Securities") or in registered form ("Registered Securities") in each case with a nominal amount (the "Nominal Amount") equal to the Specified Denomination(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms.

All Registered Securities shall have the same Specified Denomination.

Bearer Securities are represented by a bearer global security (a "Global Security"). No definitive Bearer Securities will be issued.

Notes which are Registered Securities ("Registered Notes") are represented by registered certificates ("Certificates") and, save as provided in General Note Condition 2(b), each Certificate shall represent the entire holding of Registered Notes by the same holder. Where Registered Notes are held by or on behalf of one or more Clearing Systems, a global certificate (a "Global Certificate") will be issued in respect of them.

Title to the Global Security shall pass by delivery. Title to the Registered Notes shall pass by registration in the register that the Issuer shall procure to be kept by the Registrar in accordance with the provisions of the Agency Agreement (the "Register"). Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law, the holder (as defined below) of any Security shall be deemed to be and may be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes, whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or an interest in it, any writing on it or its theft or loss and no person shall be liable for so treating the holder.

For so long as any of the Securities is represented by a Global Security or a Global Certificate held by or on behalf of one or more clearing systems specified in the relevant Final Terms (each a "Clearing System"), each person (other than one Clearing System to the extent that it appears on the books of another Clearing System) who is for the time being shown in the records of the relevant Clearing System as the holder of a particular nominal amount of such Securities shall be treated by the Issuer and each Agent as the holder of such nominal amount of such Securities for all purposes other than with respect to the right to payment on such nominal amount or interest (if any) of such Securities, the right to which shall be vested, as against the Issuer and any Agent, solely in the bearer of the relevant Global Security or the person in whose name the Registered Security is registered in accordance with and subject to its terms (and the expressions "Securityholder" and "holder" of Securities and related expressions shall be construed accordingly). Rights in respect of Securities which are held by or on behalf of a Clearing System will be transferable only in accordance with the rules and procedures for the time being of the relevant Clearing System and, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be subject to a Minimum Transferable Number of Securities or a Minimum Trading Lot, as specified in the relevant Final Terms. Where Global Securities are held by or on behalf of Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream, Luxembourg"), the Global Security may be deposited with a common depositary on behalf of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the "Common Depositary"). Where Registered Securities are held by or on behalf of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, the Registered Securities may be registered in the name of a nominee for such Clearing Systems and the Global Certificate delivered to the Common Depositary.

Any reference to a Clearing System shall, whenever the context so permits, be deemed to include a reference to any additional or alternative clearing system approved by the Issuer.

2. Transfers of Registered Securities

(a) Transfer of Registered Securities

One or more Registered Securities may be transferred upon the surrender (at the specified office of the Registrar or any Transfer Agent) of the Certificate representing such Registered Notes to be transferred, together with the form of transfer (which shall be available at the specified office of the Registrar or the Transfer Agent) endorsed on such Certificate (or another form of transfer substantially in the same form and containing the same

representations and certifications (if any), unless otherwise agreed by the Issuer), duly completed and executed, and any other evidence as the Registrar or Transfer Agent may reasonably require. In the case of a transfer of part only of a holding of Registered Securities represented by one Certificate, a new Certificate shall be issued to the transferee in respect of the part transferred and a further new Certificate in respect of the balance of the holding not transferred shall be issued to the transferor. All transfers of Registered Securities and entries on the Register will be made subject to the regulations concerning transfers of Securities scheduled to the Agency Agreement. The regulations may be changed by the Issuer, with the prior written approval of the Registrar. A copy of the current regulations will be made available by the Registrar to any holder of a Registered Security upon request.

(b) Exercise of Options or Partial Redemption in Respect of Registered Securities

In the case of an exercise of an Issuer's or Securityholders' option in respect of, or a partial redemption of, a holding of Registered Securities represented by a single Certificate, a new Certificate shall be issued to the holder to reflect the exercise of such option or in respect of the balance of the holding not redeemed. In the case of a partial exercise of an option resulting in Registered Securities of the same holding having different terms, separate Certificates shall be issued in respect of those Securities of that holding that have the same terms. New Certificates shall only be issued against surrender of the existing Certificates to the Registrar or any Transfer Agent. In the case of a transfer of Registered Securities to a person who is already a holder of Registered Securities, a new Certificate representing the enlarged holding shall only be issued against surrender of the Certificate representing the existing holding.

(c) Delivery of New Certificates

Each new Certificate to be issued pursuant to General Note Conditions 2(a) or (b) shall be available for delivery within three business days of receipt of the form of transfer or Exercise Notice (as defined in General Note Condition 5(e)) and surrender of the Certificate for exchange. Delivery of the new Certificate(s) shall be made at the specified office of the Transfer Agent or of the Registrar (as the case may be) to whom delivery or surrender of such form of transfer, Exercise Notice or Certificate shall have been made or, at the option of the holder making such delivery or surrender as aforesaid and as specified in the form of transfer, Exercise Notice or otherwise in writing, be mailed by uninsured post at the risk of the holder entitled to the new Certificate to such address as may be so specified, unless such holder requests otherwise and pays in advance to the relevant Agent (as defined in the Agency Agreement) the costs of such other method of delivery and/or such insurance as it may specify. In this General Note Condition 2(c), "business day" means a day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, on which banks are open for business in the place of the specified office of the relevant Transfer Agent or the Registrar (as the case may be).

(d) Transfers Free of Charge

The transfer of Registered Securities and Certificates shall be effected without charge by or on behalf of the Issuer, the Registrar or the Transfer Agents, but upon payment of any tax or other governmental charges that may be imposed in relation to it (or the giving of such indemnity as the Registrar or the relevant Transfer Agent may require).

(e) Closed Periods

No Securityholder may require the transfer of a Registered Security to be registered (i) during the period of 15 days ending on the due date for redemption of, or payment of any Instalment Amount in respect of, that Security, (ii) during the period of 15 days before any date on which Securities may be called for redemption by the Issuer at its option pursuant to General Note Condition 5(d), (iii) after any such Security has been called for redemption or (iv) during the period of seven days ending on (and including) any Record Date.

3. Status

The Securities are unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank pari passu and rateably without any preference among themselves and equally with all other unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer from time to time outstanding.

4. Interest and Premium

(a) Interest on Fixed Rate Securities

Each Fixed Rate Security bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from and including the Interest Commencement Date either (i) at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest or (ii) in an Interest Amount, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. If so specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Rate of Interest or Interest Amount may be different for different Interest Periods.

(b) Premium

If so specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer shall pay a premium in respect of the derivative element of the Securities. Such premium shall be payable in respect of each Security on its outstanding nominal amount from the Premium Commencement Date either (i) at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Premium or (ii) in an amount equal to a fixed Premium Amount, such premium being payable in arrear on each Premium Payment Date. If so specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Rate of Premium or Premium Amount may be different for different Premium Periods.

(c) Interest on Floating Rate Securities

(i) Interest Payment Dates

Each Floating Rate Security bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from and including the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(ii) Business Day Convention

If any date that is specified in the relevant Final Terms to be subject to adjustment in accordance with a Business Day Convention would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day, then, if the Business Day Convention specified is (A) the Floating Rate Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (x) such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (y) each subsequent such date shall be the last Business Day of the month in which such date would have fallen had it not been subject to adjustment, (B) the Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day, (C) the Modified Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day or (D) the Preceding Business Day Convention, such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day.

(iii) Rate of Interest for Floating Rate Securities

The Rate of Interest in respect of Floating Rate Securities for each Interest Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent (as defined in the ISDA Definitions) as a rate equal to the relevant ISDA Rate plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any). For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (iii), "ISDA Rate" for an Interest Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent

under a Swap Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the ISDA Definitions and under which:

- (A) the Floating Rate Option is as specified in the relevant Final Terms;
- (B) the Designated Maturity is a period so specified in the relevant Final Terms; and
- (C) the relevant Reset Date is (I) if the applicable Floating Rate Option is based on LIBOR or EURIBOR, the first day of that Interest Period or such days as so specified in the relevant Final Terms, or (II) if the applicable Floating Rate Option is neither based on LIBOR nor EURIBOR, such other day as so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

provided that if the Issuer determines that such ISDA Rate cannot be determined in accordance with the ISDA Definitions read with the above provisions, the value of the ISDA Rate for an Interest Period shall be such rate as is determined by the Calculation Agent in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner having regard to comparable benchmarks then available.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (iii), "Floating Rate", "Floating Rate Option", "Reset Date" and "Swap Transaction" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions.

(d) Accrual of Interest and Premium

Interest and Premium shall cease to accrue on each Security on the due date for redemption unless payment is improperly withheld or refused, in which event interest and premium shall continue to accrue (both before and after judgment) in the manner provided in this General Note Condition 4 to the Relevant Date (as defined in General Note Condition 7).

(e) Maximum/Minimum Rates of Interest, Rate Multipliers and Rounding

- (i) If any Rate Multiplier is specified in the relevant Final Terms (either (A) generally, or (B) in relation to one or more Interest Periods), an adjustment shall be made to all Rates of Interest, in the case of (A), or the Rates of Interest for the specified Interest Periods, in the case of (B), calculated in accordance with (c) above by multiplying by such Rate Multiplier, subject always to the next paragraph.
- (ii) If any Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest is specified in the relevant Final Terms, then any Rate of Interest shall be subject to such maximum or minimum, as the case may be.
- (iii) For the purposes of any calculations (unless otherwise specified), (A) all percentages resulting from such calculations shall be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with halves being rounded up), (B) all figures shall be rounded to seven significant figures (with halves being rounded up) and (C) all currency amounts that fall due and payable shall be rounded to the nearest unit of such currency (with halves being rounded up), save in the case of yen, which shall be rounded down to the nearest yen. For these purposes "unit" means the lowest transferable amount of such currency.

(f) Calculations

The amount of interest or premium payable in respect of any Security for any period shall be calculated by multiplying the product of the Rate of Interest or Rate of Premium and the outstanding nominal amount of such Security by the Day Count Fraction, unless an Interest Amount or Premium Amount (or a formula for its calculation) is specified in respect of such period, in which case the amount of interest or premium payable in respect of such Security for such period shall equal such Interest Amount or Premium Amount (or be calculated in accordance with such formula).

(g) Determination and Publication of Rates of Interest/Premium and Interest/Premium Amounts

On such date as the Calculation Agent may be required under this General Note Condition 4 to calculate any rate or amount, obtain any quotation or make any determination or calculation, it shall determine such rate, calculate such amounts, obtain such quotation or make such determination or calculation, as the case may be, and cause the Rate of Interest and the Interest Amount and/or the Rate of Premium and Premium Amount for each Interest Period and Premium Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date and Premium Payment Date to be notified to the Fiscal Agent, the Issuer (if the Issuer is not the Calculation Agent), each of the Agents, the Securityholders and, if the Securities are listed on a stock exchange and the rules of such exchange or other relevant authority so require, such exchange or other relevant authority as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than the fourth Business Day after such determination. Where any Interest Payment Date or Premium Payment Date is subject to adjustment pursuant to General Note Condition 4(c)(ii), the Interest Amounts and the Interest Payment Date or Premium Amount and Premium Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period or Premium Period. If the Securities become due and payable under General Note Condition 8, the accrued interest and the Rate of Interest and/or Rate of Premium payable in respect of the Securities shall nevertheless continue to be calculated as previously in accordance with this General Note Condition 4 but no publication of the Rate of Interest and/or Rate of Premium or the Interest Amount or Premium Amount so calculated need be made.

(h) Definitions

Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms shall have the meanings set out below:

"Aggregate Nominal Amount" means the aggregate nominal amount of the Securities set out in the relevant Final Terms.

"Business Centre" means each of the places so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Business Day" means:

- (i) in the case of a currency other than euro, a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the principal financial centre for such currency; and/or
- (ii) in the case of euro, a TARGET Business Day; and/or
- (iii) in the case of a currency and/or one or more Business Centres, a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in such currency in the Business Centre(s) or, if no currency is indicated, generally in each of the Business Centres.

"Day Count Fraction" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest and/or premium on any Security for any period of time (from and including the first day of such period

to but excluding the last) (whether or not constituting an Interest Period and/or a Premium Period, the "Calculation Period"):

- (i) if "Actual/Actual" or "Actual/Actual ISDA" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);
- (ii) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365;
- (iii) if "Actual/360" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360;
- (iv) if "30/360", "360/360" or "Bond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

DayCount Fraction =
$$\frac{[360 \times (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \times (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"Y2" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"M1" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"M2" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"D1" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D1 will be 30; and

"D2" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D1 is greater than 29, in which case D2 will be 30;

(v) if "30E/360" or "Eurobond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

DayCount Fraction =
$$\frac{\left[360 \times \left(Y_{2} - Y_{1}\right)\right] + \left[30 \times \left(M_{2} - M_{1}\right)\right] + \left(D_{2} - D_{1}\right)}{360}$$

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls:

"Y2" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"M1" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls:

"M2" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"D1" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D1 will be 30; and

"D2" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D2 will be 30:

(vi) if "30E/360 (ISDA)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

$$DayCount \, Fraction = \frac{\left[360 \times \left(Y_{2} - Y_{1}\right)\right] + \left[30 \times \left(M_{2} - M_{1}\right)\right] + \left(D_{2} - D_{1}\right)}{360}$$

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"Y2" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"M1" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls:

"M2" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"D1" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D1 will be 30; and

"D2" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D2 will be 30;

- (vii) if "Actual/Actual-ICMA" is specified in the relevant Final Terms:
 - (A) if the Calculation Period is equal to or shorter than the Determination Period during which it falls, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by the product of (I) the number of days in such Determination Period and (II) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
 - (B) if the Calculation Period is longer than one Determination Period, the sum of:
 - (I) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the Determination Period in which it begins divided by the product of (aa) the number of days in such Determination Period and (bb) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
 - (II) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the next Determination Period divided by the product of (aa) the number of days in such Determination Period and (bb) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year;

where:

"Designated Maturity" means the period set out in the relevant Final Terms.

"Determination Date" means each date so specified in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is so specified, each Interest Payment Date and/or Premium Payment Date; and

"Determination Period" means the period from and including a Determination Date in any year to but excluding the next Determination Date.

"Interest Amount" means the amount of interest payable in respect of a Security on an Interest Payment Date as specified in the relevant Final Terms or calculated under this General Note Condition 4.

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date or such other date as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Interest Payment Date" means each date so specified in the relevant Final Terms and, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention.

"Interest Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) an Interest Payment Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Interest Payment Date.

"ISDA Definitions" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions, as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc.

"Premium Amount" means the amount of any premium payable in respect of a Security on a Premium Payment Date as specified in the relevant Final Terms or calculated under this General Note Condition 4.

"Premium Commencement Date" means the Issue Date or such other date as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Premium Payment Date" means each date so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Premium Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Premium Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Premium Payment Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) a Premium Payment Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Premium Payment Date.

"Rate of Interest" means the rate of interest payable from time to time in respect of a Security as specified in the relevant Final Terms or calculated under this General Note Condition 4.

"Rate of Premium" means the rate of premium payable from time to time in respect of a Security as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

5. Redemption, Purchase and Options

(a) Redemption by Instalments and Final Redemption

(i) Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled, each Security that provides for Instalment Dates and Instalment Amounts shall be partially redeemed on each Instalment Date at the related Instalment Amount

specified in the relevant Final Terms. The outstanding nominal amount of each such Security shall be reduced by the Instalment Amount (or, if such Instalment Amount is calculated by reference to a proportion of the nominal amount of such Security, such proportion) for all purposes with effect from the related Instalment Date, unless payment of the Instalment Amount is improperly withheld or refused, in which case, such amount shall remain outstanding until the Relevant Date relating to such Instalment Amount.

(ii) Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled, each Security shall be redeemed on the Maturity Date specified in the relevant Final Terms at its Redemption Amount or, in the case of a Security falling within paragraph (i) above, its final Instalment Amount.

(b) Early Redemption

The amount payable in respect of any Security upon redemption of such Security pursuant to General Note Condition 5(c) or upon any Security becoming due and payable as provided in General Note Condition 8 shall be the amount determined by the Issuer that, in the case of redemption pursuant to General Note Condition 5(c) on a day prior to the due date for redemption selected by the Issuer in its sole and absolute discretion or, in the case of redemption pursuant to General Note Condition 8, on the due date for redemption of such Security, is equal to the Early Payment Amount.

(c) Redemption for Illegality Reasons

If the Issuer shall have determined in good faith that the performance of any of its obligations under the Securities or that any arrangement made to hedge its obligations under the Securities shall have or will become, in whole or in part, unlawful, illegal, or otherwise contrary to any present or future law, rule, regulation, judgment, order, directive, policy or request of any governmental, administrative, legislative or judicial authority or power (but, if not having the force of law, only if compliance with it is in accordance with the general practice of persons to whom it is intended to apply), or any change in the interpretation thereof (an "Illegality"), then the Issuer may, if and to the extent permitted by applicable law, either (i) make such adjustment to the Conditions as may be permitted by the applicable Product Conditions or (ii) having given not more than 30 nor less than 15 days' notice to Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14, redeem the Securities at their Early Payment Amount. In the case of (ii) no payment of the Redemption Amount shall be made after such notice has been given.

(d) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer

If "Call Option" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice to the Securityholders (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) redeem all or, if so provided, some of the Securities on any Optional Redemption Date specified in the relevant Final Terms at their Optional Redemption Amount specified in the relevant Final Terms. Any such redemption must relate to Securities of a nominal amount at least equal to the minimum nominal amount to be redeemed and no greater than the maximum nominal amount to be redeemed, as specified in the relevant Final Terms. All Securities in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this General Note Condition 5(d).

In the case of a partial redemption, the Securities to be redeemed shall be selected in such place and in such manner as may be fair and reasonable in the circumstances, taking account of prevailing market practices, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and stock exchange, Clearing System and other relevant requirements, and holders of Registered Notes shall be notified separately if their Securities have been selected.

(e) Redemption at the Option of Securityholders

If "Put Option" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer shall, at the option of the holder of any such Security, upon the holder of such Security giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Issuer (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) redeem such Security on the Optional Redemption Date(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms at its Optional Redemption Amount specified in the relevant Final Terms. No such option may be exercised if the Issuer has given notice of redemption of the Securities.

In the case of Securities not held in or on behalf of a Clearing System, to exercise such option the holder must deposit a duly completed option exercise notice ("Exercise Notice") substantially in the form set out in the Agency Agreement (or such other form as the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the Registrar may approve) within the notice period together with the Certificate representing such Registered Securities with the Registrar or any Transfer Agent at its specified office. In the case of Bearer Securities, the holder must deposit an Exercise Notice with the Fiscal Agent at the same time presenting the Global Security representing such Bearer Securities to the Fiscal Agent, or to a Paying Agent acting on behalf of the Fiscal Agent, for notation according to the terms set out in such Global Security.

(f) Purchases

The Issuer and any subsidiary or affiliate of the Issuer may at any time purchase Securities (provided that such Securities are purchased with all rights to receive all future payments of interest and Instalment Amounts (if any)) in the open market or otherwise at any price and may hold, resell or cancel them.

(g) Reference to Principal

References to "principal" shall be deemed to include, wherever the context so admits, any amounts payable under the Securities other than by way of interest.

6. Payments

(a) Bearer Securities

Payments in respect of Bearer Securities shall be made against presentation and annotation or, if no further payment is to be made, surrender of the Global Security at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by transfer to an account denominated in the Settlement Currency with a bank in the principal financial centre for such currency or, in the case of euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET2 System.

(b) Registered Securities

Payments in respect of Registered Securities shall be made to the person shown on the Register at the close of business on the date (the "Record Date") which is (i) in the case of Securities represented by a Global Certificate held by or on behalf of one or more Clearing Systems, the Clearing System Business Day immediately prior to the due date for payment thereof, where "Clearing System Business Day" means each day from Monday to Friday inclusive except 25 December and 1 January and (ii) otherwise, the fifteenth day before the due date for payment thereof and, if no further payment is to be made, against presentation and surrender of the relevant Certificates at the specified office of any Transfer Agent or the Registrar. Payments on each Registered Security shall be made in the Settlement Currency by cheque drawn on a bank and mailed to the holder (or to the first-named of joint holders) of such Security at its address appearing in the Register. Upon application by the holder to the specified office of the Registrar or any Transfer Agent before the Record Date, such payment may be made by transfer to an account in the Settlement Currency specified by the payee with a bank in the principal financial centre for such currency or, in the case of euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET2 System.

(c) Discharge of Obligation

The holder of a Global Security or Global Certificate shall be the only person entitled to receive payments in respect of Securities represented by such Global Security or Global Certificate and the Issuer will be discharged by payment to, or to the order of, the holder of such Global Security or Global Certificate in respect of each amount so paid. Each of the

persons shown in the records of the relevant Clearing System as the holder of a particular nominal amount of Securities represented by such Global Security or Global Certificate must look solely to such Clearing System for its share of each payment so made. No person other than the holder of such Global Security or Global Certificate shall have any claim against the Issuer in respect of any payments due on that Global Security or Global Certificate.

(d) Payments Subject to Laws

All payments are subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal and other laws, regulations and directives.

(e) Appointment of Agents

The Agents initially appointed by the Issuer and their respective specified offices are specified in the relevant Final Terms. The Agents act solely as agents of the Issuer and neither the Issuer nor any of the Agents assumes any obligation or relationship of agency or trust or of a fiduciary nature for or with any Securityholder. The Issuer may at any time vary or terminate the appointment of any Agent and appoint additional or other Agents, provided that the Issuer shall at all times maintain (i) a Fiscal Agent, (ii) a Registrar in relation to Registered Securities, (iii) a Transfer Agent in relation to Registered Securities and (iv) so long as the Securities are listed on any stock exchange and the rules of that stock exchange or the relevant competent authority so require, such Paying Agents or other agents as may be required by the rules of such stock exchange or competent authority.

Notice of any such change or any change of any specified office shall promptly be given to the Securityholders.

(f) Non-Business Days

If any date for payment in respect of any Security is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day or to any interest or other sum in respect of such postponed payment. In this paragraph, "business day" means a day which is a Currency Business Day and, where presentation is required, a Banking Day in the relevant place of presentation.

7. Prescription

Claims against the Issuer for payment in respect of Bearer Securities shall be prescribed and become void unless the Global Security is presented for payment within 10 years (in the case of principal) or five years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date. "Relevant Date" means, in respect of any payment, (a) the date on which such payment first becomes due and payable or (b) if the full amount of moneys payable has not been received by the Fiscal Agent on or prior to such date, the date on which, the full amount of such moneys having been so received, notice to that effect is given to the Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14.

8. Events of Default

If any one or more of the following events (each an "Event of Default") has occurred and is continuing:

- (a) the Issuer fails to pay any amount due on the Securities within 30 days after the due date; or
- (b) the Issuer is (or could be deemed by law or court to be) insolvent or bankrupt or unable to pay its debts, stops, suspends or threatens to stop or suspend payment of all or a material part of (or of a particular type of) its debts, initiates or becomes subject to proceedings relating to itself under any applicable bankruptcy, liquidation, insolvency, composition administration or insolvency law, proposes or makes a stay of execution, a general assignment or an arrangement or composition with or for the benefit of the relevant creditors in respect of any of such debts or a moratorium is

agreed or declared in respect of or affecting all or any part of (or of a particular type of) the debts of the Issuer,

then the holder of any Security may, by notice in writing given to the Fiscal Agent at its specified office, declare such Security immediately due and payable, whereupon such Security shall become redeemable at its Early Payment Amount unless prior to the time when the Fiscal Agent receives such notice all Events of Default have been cured.

9. Meetings of Securityholders

The Agency Agreement contains provisions for convening meetings of Securityholders to consider any matter affecting their interests, including the sanctioning by Extraordinary Resolution of a modification of any of the Conditions. Such a meeting may be convened by Securityholders holding not less than one tenth in nominal amount of the Securities for the time being outstanding. The guorum for any meeting convened to consider an Extraordinary Resolution shall be two or more persons holding or representing a clear majority in nominal amount of the Securities for the time being outstanding, or at any adjourned meeting two or more persons being or representing Securityholders whatever the nominal amount of the Securities held or represented, unless the business of such meeting includes consideration of proposals, inter alia, (a) to amend any date for payment on the Securities, (b) to reduce or cancel the nominal amount of, or any other amount payable or deliverable on redemption of, the Securities, (c) to reduce the rate or rates of interest in respect of the Securities, (d) to vary any method of, or basis for, calculating any amount payable on the Securities or deliverable in respect of the Securities, (e) to vary the currency or currencies of payment or denomination of the Securities, (f) to take any steps that may only be taken following approval by an Extraordinary Resolution to which the special quorum provisions apply or (q) to modify the provisions concerning the quorum required at any meeting of Securityholders or the majority required to pass the Extraordinary Resolution in which case the necessary quorum shall be two or more persons holding or representing not less than 75 per cent., or at any adjourned meeting not less than 25 per cent., in nominal amount of the Securities for the time being outstanding. Any Extraordinary Resolution duly passed shall be binding on Securityholders (whether or not they were present at the meeting at which such resolution was passed).

The Agency Agreement provides that a resolution in writing signed by or on behalf of the holders of not less than 90 per cent. in nominal amount of the Securities outstanding shall for all purposes be as valid and effective as an Extraordinary Resolution passed at a meeting of Securityholders duly convened and held. Such a resolution in writing may be contained in one document or several documents in the same form, each signed by or on behalf of one or more Securityholders.

10. Modification

The Issuer may modify the Conditions (and (a) the Deed of Covenant and (b), together with the other parties thereto, the Agency Agreement, save that, in relation to the regulations concerning transfers of Securities scheduled to the Agency Agreement, any modifications will be made in accordance with General Note Condition 2(a)) without the consent of any Securityholder for the purposes of (a) curing any ambiguity or correcting or supplementing any provision contained in them in any manner which the Issuer may deem necessary or desirable provided that such modification is not, in the determination of the Issuer, prejudicial to the interests of the Securityholders or (b) correcting a manifest error. Notice of any such modification will be given to the Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14.

11. Substitution of the Issuer

The Issuer, or any previously substituted company, may at any time, without the consent of the Securityholders, substitute for itself as principal obligor under the Securities any company (the "Substitute"), being any Affiliate of the Issuer or another company with which it consolidates, into which it merges or to which it sells, leases, transfers or conveys all or substantially all its property, subject to:

- (a) where the Substitute is an Affiliate of the Issuer, the Substitute having a long-term unsecured debt rating equal to or higher than that of the Issuer given by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. (or an equivalent rating from another internationally recognised rating agency) or having the benefit of a guarantee from the Issuer or another Affiliate of the Issuer with such a debt rating;
- (b) all actions, conditions and things required to be taken, fulfilled and done (including the obtaining of any necessary consents) to ensure that the Securities represent legal, valid and binding obligations of the Substitute having been taken, fulfilled and done and being in full force and effect; and
- (c) the Issuer shall have given at least 30 days' prior notice of the date of such substitution to the Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14.

In the event of any substitution of the Issuer, any reference in the Conditions to the "Issuer" shall thenceforth be construed as a reference to the Substitute.

"Affiliate" means any entity controlled, directly or indirectly, by the Issuer, any entity that controls, directly or indirectly, the Issuer and any entity under common control with the Issuer.

The Issuer shall also have the right upon notice to Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14 to change the office through which it is acting for the purpose of the Securities, the date of such change to be specified in such notice provided that no change can take place prior to the giving of such notice.

12. Taxation

The Issuer is not liable for or otherwise obliged to pay, and the relevant Securityholder shall pay, any tax, duty, charges, withholding or other payment which may arise as a result of, or in connection with, the ownership, transfer, redemption or enforcement of any Security, including, without limitation, the payment of any amount thereunder. The Issuer shall have the right to withhold or deduct from any amount payable to the Securityholder such amount (a) for the payment of any such taxes, duties, charges, withholdings or other payments or (b) for effecting reimbursement to the Issuer for any payment by it of any tax, duty, charge, withholding or other payment referred to in this General Note Condition 12.

13. Further Issues

The Issuer may from time to time without the consent of the Securityholders create and issue further Securities having the same terms and conditions as the Securities (save possibly for the amount and date of the first payment of interest and premium and for the issue price) (so that, for the avoidance of doubt, references in the Conditions to "Issue Date" shall be to the first issue date of the Securities) and so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single series with such Securities, and references in the Conditions to "Securities" shall be construed accordingly.

14. Notices

Notices to the holders of Securities which are listed on a stock exchange shall be given in such manner as the rules of such exchange or the relevant authority may require (in the case of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange by publication on www.bourse.lu). In addition, so long as any Securities are held in or on behalf of a Clearing System, notices to the holders of such Securities may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to that Clearing System for communication by it to entitled accountholders or by delivery of the relevant notice to the holder of the relevant Global Security or Global Certificate. Notices to the holders of Securities may also be given by publication in the newspaper specified in the relevant Final Terms or such other leading newspaper of general circulation as the Issuer may determine. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the weekday following such delivery or, where notices are so published, on the date of such publication or, if published more than once or on different dates, on the date of the first such publication. Notices to the holders of Registered Securities may alternatively be mailed to them at their respective addresses in the

Register and deemed to have been given on the fourth weekday (being a day other than a Saturday or a Sunday) after the date of mailing.

Notices to be given by a Securityholder shall (in the case of a Security not held in or on behalf of a Clearing System) be in writing and given by being lodged with an Agent. Where Securities are held in or on behalf of a Clearing System, such notices may be given by the holder of a Security through the relevant Clearing System in such manner as the relevant Clearing System may approve for this purpose together with confirmation from the Clearing System of the Securityholder's holding of Securities.

Where Securities are held in or on behalf of a Clearing System but such Clearing System does not permit notices to be sent through it, such notices may be given by the relevant Securityholder in writing by being lodged with an Agent, subject to the Securityholder providing evidence from the Clearing System satisfactory to the Issuer of the Securityholder's holding of Securities.

15. Replacement of Certificates

If a Certificate is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws, regulations and stock exchange or other relevant authority regulations, at the specified office of the Registrar on payment by the claimant of the fees and costs incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence, security and indemnity (which may provide, inter alia, that if the allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate is subsequently presented for payment, there shall be paid to the Issuer on demand the amount payable by the Issuer in respect of such Certificate) and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Certificates must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

16. Calculations and Determinations

Where any calculations or determinations are required in the Conditions to be made by the Issuer, the Issuer may delegate the performance of such determinations and/or calculations to a Calculation Agent on its behalf. In such event, the relevant references to the "Issuer" shall be construed as references to such Calculation Agent.

All calculations and determinations of the Issuer and the Calculation Agent in the Conditions shall be made in accordance with the terms of the relevant Conditions having regard in each case to the criteria stipulated therein (if any) and (where relevant) on the basis of information provided to or obtained by employees or officers of the Issuer or the Calculation Agent (as applicable) responsible for making the relevant calculation or determination.

All calculations and determinations made by the Issuer or the Calculation Agent shall be made in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner. In the case of each determination under the Terms and Conditions, each of the Issuer and the Calculation Agent shall take into account the effect of such determination on the Securities and consider whether fair treatment is achieved by any such determination in accordance with its applicable regulatory obligations.

All calculations made by the Issuer or the Calculation Agent under the Conditions shall, in the absence of manifest error, be final, conclusive and binding on Securityholders.

Neither the Issuer nor the Calculation Agent shall have any responsibility for good faith errors or omissions in its calculations and determinations, whether caused by negligence or otherwise. Neither the Issuer nor the Calculation Agent assumes any obligation or relationship of agency or trust or of a fiduciary nature for or with any Securityholder. Nothing in the Conditions shall exclude or restrict any duty or liability arising under the regulatory framework applicable to any person authorised by the Financial Conduct Authority.

17. Third Parties

No person shall have any right to enforce any of the Conditions of the Securities under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 except and to the extent (if any) that the Securities expressly provide that it shall apply to any of their terms.

18. Miscellaneous Definitions

References to "AUD" are to Australian dollars, references to "CAN" are to Canadian dollars, references to "DKr" are to Danish Krone, references to "EUR" and "€" are to euro, being the lawful single currency of the member states of the European Union that have adopted and continue to retain a common single currency through monetary union in accordance with European Union treaty law (as amended from time to time), references to "GBP" and "£" are to pounds sterling, references to "HK\$" and "HKD" are to Hong Kong dollars, references to "JPY" and "¥" are to Japanese yen, references to "Nkr" and "NOK" are to Norwegian Krone, references to "SGD" are to Singapore dollars, references to "SEK" and "SKr" are to Swedish Krona, references to "CHF" and "Sfr" are to Swiss Francs and references to "USD" and "U.S.\$" are to United States dollars.

"Banking Day" means, in respect of any city, a day on which commercial banks are open for general business (including dealings in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in such city.

"Currency Business Day" means a day which is a Banking Day in the Financial Centre(s) if any (as specified in the relevant Final Terms) and on which (unless the Settlement Currency is euro) commercial banks and foreign exchange markets are generally open to settle payments in the city or cities determined by the Issuer to be the principal financial centre(s) for the Settlement Currency and, if the Settlement Currency is euro, which is also a TARGET Business Day.

"Early Payment Amount" means the fair market value of such Securities immediately prior to such redemption (which may be nil) taking into consideration all information which the Issuer deems relevant (including, without limitation, the circumstances that resulted in the events causing such redemption) less the cost to the Issuer and/or its affiliates of unwinding any related hedging arrangements in relation to such Securities, all as determined by the Issuer in its discretion acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner.

"Extraordinary Resolution" means a resolution passed at a meeting duly convened and held in accordance with the Agency Agreement by a majority of at least 75 per cent. of the votes cast.

"Financial Centre" means each of the places so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Issue Date" means the date so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Issue Price" means the amount so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Maturity Date" means the date so specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Redemption Amount" has the meaning given to it in the applicable Product Conditions.

"Settlement Currency" means the currency in which a payment is to be made.

"TARGET Business Day" means a day on which the TARGET2 System or any successor thereto is operating, where "TARGET2 System" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (TARGET2) System.

19. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

The Securities, the Global Security, the Certificates, the Global Certificates and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in relation to them are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, English law.

The Issuer irrevocably agrees for the benefit of the Securityholders that the courts of England are to have jurisdiction to settle any disputes which may arise out of or in connection with the Securities and accordingly any suit, action or proceedings arising out of or in connection therewith (together referred to as "**Proceedings**") may be brought in such courts.

The Issuer irrevocably and unconditionally waives and agrees not to raise any objection which it may have now or subsequently to the laying of the venue of any Proceedings in the courts of England and any claim that any Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum and irrevocably and unconditionally agrees that a judgment in any Proceedings brought in the courts of England shall be conclusive and binding upon the Issuer and the relevant Branch and may be enforced in the courts of any other jurisdiction. Nothing in this General Note Condition 19 shall limit any right to take Proceedings against the Issuer or the relevant Branch in any other court of competent jurisdiction, nor shall the taking of Proceedings in one or more jurisdictions preclude the taking of Proceedings in any other jurisdiction, whether concurrently or not.

The Issuer appoints its London Branch as its agent for service of process in England in respect of any Proceedings against it.

PRODUCT CONDITIONS

The terms and conditions applicable to the Securities will comprise the General Note Conditions and the Product Conditions set out below (the "**Product Conditions**"), in each case subject to completion in the applicable Final Terms. In the event of any discrepancy or conflict between (i) the General Note Conditions and (ii) the Product Conditions, the Product Conditions will prevail. In the event of any discrepancy between (i) the General Note Conditions and/or the Product Conditions and (ii) the applicable Final Terms, the applicable Final Terms will prevail. The Product Conditions constitute Product Conditions for the purposes of the General Note Conditions.

1. Early Redemption as a result of a Preference Share Early Redemption Event

Upon the occurrence of a Preference Share Early Redemption Event, the Issuer will give notice to the holders of the Securities in accordance with General Note Condition 14 that it will redeem all (but not some only) of the Securities on the Currency Business Day immediately preceding the date on which the Preference Shares are scheduled to be redeemed (as specified in the Early Redemption Notice) and each Security will be redeemed on such date at the Early Payment Amount.

For the purposes of the Conditions:

"Cell" means, in respect of the Preference Shares, the protected cell specified in the relevant Final Terms, being a protected cell in the Preference Share Company established in accordance with the Companies (Jersey) Law 1991 and the articles of association of the Preference Share Company.

"Early Payment Amount" means, in respect of each Security, an amount in the Settlement Currency calculated by the Calculation Agent on the same basis as the Redemption Amount as set out in Product Condition 4 below except that for the purposes of this definition Share Final shall mean the Preference Share Value on the Early Redemption Valuation Date.

"Early Redemption Notice" means a notice from the Preference Share Issuer that the Preference Shares are to be redeemed early.

"Early Redemption Valuation Date" means the date on which the Securities are scheduled to be redeemed (or such earlier date only to the extent necessary to allow the calculation of the Preference Share Value prior to the redemption of the Securities).

"Information Source" means the information source specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Preference Shares" means the Preference Shares specified in the relevant Final Terms relating to the Securities and issued by the Preference Share Company in respect of the Cell.

"Preference Share Company" means Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC.

"Preference Share Early Redemption Event" means the event that occurs if the Issuer has received an Early Redemption Notice.

"Preference Share Issuer" means the Preference Share Company acting in respect of the Cell.

"Preference Share Value" means, in respect of any day, the fair market value of a Preference Share at the Valuation Time on such day as determined by the Calculation Agent in its sole and absolute discretion. The Preference Share Value is scheduled to be published on each Currency Business Day on the Bloomberg service as specified in the relevant Final Terms or on such other widely available Information Source as is specified in the relevant Final Terms or, in each case, such widely available replacement price source as is specified by notice to the holders of the Securities in accordance with General Note Condition 14.

"Valuation Time" has the meaning given to it in the applicable Final Terms or, if not set out in the applicable Final Terms, 5.00 pm (London time).

2. Extraordinary Events and Additional Disruption Events

If there is a Merger Event, a Tender Offer, a Nationalisation, an Insolvency or an Additional Disruption Event, the Issuer in its sole and absolute discretion may (but is not obliged to) give notice to the holders of the Securities in accordance with General Note Condition 14 that it will redeem all, but not some only, of the Securities at the Early Payment Amount on the Currency Business Day specified in the relevant notice and having given such notice will redeem each Security on the relevant date specified in such notice.

Determinations by the Issuer or the Calculation Agent acting on its behalf in accordance with this Product Condition shall be made in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner having regard to market practices. Such determinations shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding on Securityholders.

"Additional Disruption Event" means a Change in Law, an Insolvency Filing, a Hedging Disruption or an Increased Cost of Hedging as specified to be applicable in the relevant Final Terms.

"Change in Law" means that, on or after the Issue Date of the relevant Securities, (A) due to the adoption of or any change in any applicable law (including, without limitation, any tax law), rule, regulation or order, any regulatory or tax authority ruling, regulation or order or any regulation, rule or procedure of any exchange (an "Applicable Regulation"), or (B) due to the promulgation of or any change in the interpretation by any court, tribunal or regulatory authority with competent jurisdiction of any applicable law or regulation (including any action taken by a taxing authority), the Issuer determines that (X) it has or will become illegal or contrary to any Applicable Regulation for it, any of its affiliates or any entities which are relevant to the Hedging Arrangements to hold, acquire or dispose of Hedge Positions relating to such Securities, or (Y) it will incur a materially increased cost in performing its obligations with respect to such Securities (including, without limitation, due to any increase in tax liability, decrease in tax benefit or other adverse effect on its tax position) or any requirements in relation to reserves, special deposits, insurance assessments or other requirements.

"Extraordinary Event" means a Merger Event, a Tender Offer, a Nationalisation or an Insolvency.

"Hedge Positions" means any purchase, sale, entry into or maintenance of one or more (i) positions or contracts in securities, options, futures, derivatives or foreign exchange, (ii) stock loan transactions or (iii) other instruments or arrangements (howsoever described) by the Issuer in order to hedge, individually or on a portfolio basis, the risk of entering into and performing its obligations with respect to the Securities.

"Hedging Arrangements" means any hedging arrangements entered into by the Issuer (and/or its affiliates) at any time with respect to the Securities, including without limitation the purchase and/or sale of any securities, any options or futures on such securities, any depositary receipts in respect of such securities and any associated foreign exchange transactions.

"Hedging Disruption" means that the Issuer (and/or its affiliates) is unable, after using commercially reasonable efforts, to (i) acquire, establish, re-establish, substitute, maintain, unwind or dispose of any transaction(s) or asset(s) it deems necessary to hedge the equity price risk of the Issuer entering into and performing its obligations with respect to the Securities, or (ii) realise, recover or remit the proceeds of any such transaction(s) or asset(s).

"Increased Cost of Hedging" means that the Issuer and/or its affiliates would incur a materially increased (as compared with circumstances existing on the Issue Date of the relevant Securities) amount of tax, duty, expense or fee (other than brokerage commissions) to (i) acquire, establish, re-establish, substitute, maintain, unwind or dispose of any transaction(s) or asset(s) it deems necessary to hedge the equity price risk of the Issuer entering into and performing its obligations with respect to the Securities, or (ii) realise, recover or remit the proceeds of any such transaction(s) or asset(s), provided that any such materially increased amount that is incurred solely due to the deterioration of the creditworthiness of the Issuer and/or its affiliates shall not be deemed an Increased Cost of Hedging.

"Insolvency" means, by reason of the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, winding-up, dissolution, bankruptcy or insolvency or analogous proceedings affecting a Preference Share Issuer, (i) all the Preference Shares in such Preference Share Issuer are required to be transferred to any trustee, liquidator or other similar official or (ii) holders of the Preference Shares of such Preference Share Issuer become legally prohibited from transferring them.

"Insolvency Filing" means, in respect of a Preference Share, that the Issuer determines that the relevant Preference Share Issuer has instituted, or has had instituted against it by a regulator, supervisor or any similar official with primary insolvency, rehabilitative or regulatory jurisdiction over it in the jurisdiction of its incorporation or organisation or the jurisdiction of its head or home office, or it consents to, a proceeding seeking a judgment of insolvency or bankruptcy or any other relief under any bankruptcy or insolvency law or other similar law affecting creditors' rights, or a petition is presented for its winding-up or liquidation by it or such regulator, supervisor or similar official or it consents to such a petition, provided that proceedings instituted or petitions presented by creditors and not consented to by the relevant Preference Share Issuer shall not be an Insolvency Filing.

"Merger Event" means, in respect of any Preference Shares, any (a) reclassification or change of the Preference Shares that results in a transfer of or an irrevocable commitment to transfer all of such Preference Shares outstanding to another entity or person, (b) consolidation, amalgamation, merger or binding share exchange of the relevant Preference Share Issuer with or into another entity or person (other than a consolidation, amalgamation, merger or binding share exchange in which the relevant Preference Share Issuer is the continuing entity and which does not result in reclassification or change of all of such Preference Shares outstanding) or (c) takeover offer, tender offer, exchange offer, solicitation, proposal or other event by any entity or person to purchase or otherwise obtain 100 per cent. of the outstanding Preference Shares in the relevant Preference Share Issuer that results in a transfer of or an irrevocable commitment to transfer all such Preference Shares (other than such Preference Shares owned or controlled by such other entity or person), or (d) consolidation, amalgamation, merger or binding share exchange of the relevant Preference Share Issuer or its subsidiaries with or into another entity in which such Preference Share Issuer is the continuing entity and which does not result in a reclassification or change of all such Preference Shares outstanding but results in the outstanding Preference Shares (other than Preference Shares owned or controlled by such other entity) immediately prior to such event collectively representing less than 50 per cent. of the outstanding Preference Shares immediately following such event.

"Nationalisation" means that all the Preference Shares in the Preference Share Issuer or all the assets or substantially all the assets of such Preference Share Issuer are nationalised, expropriated or are otherwise required to be transferred to any governmental agency, authority, entity or instrumentality.

"Tender Offer" means, in respect of any Preference Shares, a takeover offer, tender offer, exchange offer, solicitation, proposal or other event by any entity or person that results in such entity or person purchasing, or otherwise obtaining or having the right to obtain, by conversion or other means, more than 10 per cent. and less than 100 per cent. of the outstanding voting shares of the relevant Preference Share Issuer, as determined by the Issuer, based upon the making of filings with governmental or self-regulatory agencies or such other information as the Issuer deems in its determination relevant.

3. Amendments to the General Note Conditions

3.1 General Note Condition 5(b) (Early Redemption) shall not apply to the Securities and is replaced with the following:

"The Early Payment Amount payable in respect of each Security upon the redemption of such Security pursuant to General Note Condition 5(c) or upon such Security becoming due and payable as provided in General Note Condition 8 shall be an amount determined in accordance with Product Condition 1."

3.2 General Note Condition 5(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer) shall not apply to the Securities and is replaced with the following:

"If "Redemption at the Option of the Issuer" is specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice to the Securityholders in accordance with General Note Condition 14 (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) redeem all of the Securities on any Optional Redemption Date specified in the relevant Final Terms at their Optional Redemption Amount.

"Optional Redemption Amount" means, in respect of each Security, an amount in the Settlement Currency calculated by the Calculation Agent on the same basis as the Redemption Amount as set out in Product Condition 4 below except that for the purpose of this definition Share Final shall mean the Preference Share Value on the Optional Redemption Valuation Date.

"Optional Redemption Date(s)" means the date(s) specified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

"Optional Redemption Valuation Date" means the date on which the Securities are scheduled to be redeemed in accordance with Product Condition 3.2 (or such earlier date only to the extent necessary to allow the calculation of the Preference Share Value prior to the redemption of the Securities)."

3.3 The definition of "Early Payment Amount" in General Note Condition 18 (Miscellaneous Definitions) shall not apply to the Securities.

4. Redemption Amount

"Initial Valuation Date" means the Issue Date as specified in the relevant Final Terms or, if such day is not a Currency Business Day, the immediately succeeding Currency Business Day.

"Notional Amount" means the Specified Denomination.

"Redemption Amount" means, in respect of each Security of the Specified Denomination, an amount in the Settlement Currency determined by the Calculation Agent in accordance with the following formula, rounded up to the nearest fourth decimal place:

$$Notional\,Amount \times \left(\frac{Share\,Final}{Share\,Initial}\right)$$

"Settlement Currency" means the currency specified as such in the applicable Final Terms.

"Specified Denomination" means the denomination specified as such in the applicable Final Terms.

"Share Final" means the Preference Share Value on the Valuation Date.

"Share Initial" means the Preference Share Value on the Initial Valuation Date.

"Valuation Date" means the date specified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERENCE SHARE ISSUER AND THE PREFERENCE SHARES

The following is a summary description of the Preference Share Issuer and the Preference Shares.

The Preference Share Issuer

Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC (the "Preference Share Company") was established under the name Andrea IV Investments (Jersey) Limited as a closed-ended investment company, incorporated with limited liability in Jersey under the Companies (Jersey) Law 1991 on 30 October 2001 (with registered number 81180). On 16 November 2007 the Preference Share Company was converted into a protected cell company and changed its name to Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC. The Preference Share Company is established under the laws of Jersey and has its registered office at 13 Castle Street, St. Helier, Jersey JE4 5UT, Channel Islands.

The Preference Share Company was created for the purpose of creating protected cells (each a "Cell") in respect of which the Preference Share Company, acting in respect of the relevant Cell (each a "Preference Share Issuer"), will issue a Series of Preference Shares (each a "Series"). Each Series may comprise one or more classes of Preference Shares (each a "Class"). Each Preference Share Issuer may issue more than one Series and Class of Preference Shares.

Each series of Securities will give exposure to the performance of a separate Class of Preference Shares that in turn gives exposure to a Preference Share Underlying. It is expected that the Preference Share Issuer will only issue a small number of Preference Shares of the relevant Class and that, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the applicable Pricing Supplement), these will be issued fully paid at £1.00 each and will be held by Credit Suisse International, the Issuer or an affiliate of the Issuer until their redemption date.

The sole business activity of each Preference Share Issuer is to issue redeemable preference shares. Accordingly, each Preference Share Issuer does not have any trading assets and does not generate any significant net income.

A copy of the Preference Share Issuer's constitutional documents and the relevant Preference Share Terms and Conditions are available to investors in the Securities on written request (free of charge) from the registered office of the Preference Share Issuer at 13 Castle Street, St. Helier, Jersey JE4 5UT, Channel Islands and from the Distributor of the relevant Securities. If specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement), the Preference Share Terms and Conditions will also be available on the website specified in the relevant Final Terms (or relevant Pricing Supplement).

The Preference Shares

The Preference Share Issuer may issue redeemable Preference Shares of any kind, including but not limited to Preference Shares linked to the performance of one or more reference item(s) which may include, but will not be limited to, equity, derivative securities, indices, investments, currencies, funds, commodities, commodity indices, baskets of the foregoing, portfolios and trading strategies and which may change over time as a result of performance, the exercise of investment management discretion or other factors (each a "Preference Share Underlying") and will be issued on such terms as may be determined by the Preference Share Issuer and specified in the applicable terms and conditions of the relevant Class of Preference Shares (the "Preference Share Terms and Conditions").

The Preference Share Terms and Conditions of each Class provide that the applicable Preference Shares will be redeemable on their final redemption date at a defined amount as determined in accordance with the Preference Share Terms and Conditions.

The Preference Share Terms and Conditions may also provide that the Preference Share Issuer may redeem the Preference Shares early if:

- (a) the Preference Share Calculation Agent determines that, for reasons beyond the Preference Share Issuer's control, the performance of the Preference Share Issuer's obligations under the Preference Shares has become illegal or impractical in whole or in part for any reason; or
- (b) the Preference Share Calculation Agent determines there is any adjustment, delay, modification or cancellation in relation to the Preference Share Underlying or the valuation procedure for the Preference Share Underlying; or
- (c) the Preference Share Calculation Agent determines there is a change in applicable law or regulation that in the determination of the Preference Share Calculation Agent results, or will result, by reason of the Preference Shares being outstanding, in the Preference Share Issuer being required to be regulated by any additional regulatory authority, or being subject to any additional legal requirement or regulation or tax considered by the Preference Share Issuer to be onerous to it.

If the Issuer receives a notice from the Preference Share Issuer of the early redemption of the Preference Shares, the Issuer will notify holders of the Securities in accordance with General Note Condition 14 and each Security will be redeemed at its Early Payment Amount.

The value of the Preference Shares is scheduled to be published on each Currency Business Day on the Bloomberg service as specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) or on such other Information Source as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement).

The Preference Share Underlying

The performance of the Preference Shares depends on the performance of the Preference Share Underlying to which the relevant Preference Shares give investment exposure.

In determining the value of the Preference Shares, the Preference Share Calculation Agent shall employ the calculation procedure and methodology set out in the applicable Preference Share Terms and Conditions.

Investors in the Securities should carefully review and ensure they understand the Preference Share Terms and Conditions and the investment exposure the Preference Shares give to the Preference Share Underlying and consult with their own professional advisers if they consider it necessary.

CLEARING ARRANGEMENTS

The Securities will be cleared through the clearing system(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) in accordance with the rules and procedures of the relevant clearing system. The International Securities Identification Number (ISIN) and any Common Code and/or other applicable clearing system identification numbers will be specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement).

Settlement and CREST

If specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement), investors may hold indirect interests in the Securities (such Securities being Underlying Securities) through CREST (being the system for the paperless settlement of trades and the holding of uncertificated securities operated by Euroclear UK & Ireland Limited or any successor thereto in accordance with the United Kingdom Uncertificated Securities Regulations 2001) by holding dematerialised depository interests ("CREST Depository Interests" or "CDIs").

CDIs are independent securities constituted under English law issued, held, settled and transferred through CREST. CDIs are issued by CREST Depository Limited or any successor thereto (the CREST Depository) pursuant to the global deed poll dated 25 June 2001 (in the form contained in Chapter 3 of the CREST International Manual (which forms part of the CREST Manual)) (as subsequently modified, supplemented and/or restated) (the "CREST Deed Poll"). CDIs are issued by the CREST Depository and held through CREST in dematerialised uncertificated form in accordance with the CREST Deed Poll. CDIs in respect of Underlying Securities will be constituted, issued to investors and transferred pursuant to the terms of the CREST Deed Poll.

CDIs represent indirect interests in the Underlying Securities to which they relate and holders of CDIs will not be the legal owners of the Underlying Securities. The CDIs will not be offered to the public or admitted to trading on a regulated market.

The Issuer will issue Underlying Securities with the intention that indirect interests in such Underlying Securities be held through CDIs. In order to enable the settlement of indirect interests in the relevant Underlying Securities within CREST, investors will need to hold such indirect interests via CDIs. The CDIs will not be offered to the public or admitted to trading on a regulated market.

Following the delivery of the Underlying Securities into a Relevant Clearing System permitted in the CREST Manual, indirect interests in Underlying Securities may be delivered, held and settled in CREST by means of the creation of dematerialised CDIs representing indirect interests in the relevant Underlying Securities. Interests in the Underlying Securities will be credited to the CREST Nominee's account with Euroclear and the CREST Nominee will hold such interests as nominee for the CREST Depository which will issue CDIs to the relevant CREST participants. The CDIs will therefore consist of indirect rights of a CDI holder in, or relating to, the Underlying Securities which are held (through the CREST Nominee) on trust for the benefit of the CDI holder by the CREST Depository and will constitute a record acknowledging that the CREST Nominee holds the Underlying Securities as nominee on behalf of the CREST Depository. The CDIs will be issued once the relevant Underlying Securities are credited to the CREST Nominee's account. It is intended that CDIs will be issued to the relevant CREST participants on or around the Issue Date of the relevant Underlying Securities. However, CDIs may be created at any time following the credit of relevant Underlying Securities to the CREST Nominee's account with Euroclear.

Each CDI will be treated as one Underlying Security for the purposes of determining all rights and obligations and all amounts payable in respect thereof. The CREST Depository will pass on to holders of CDIs any interest or other amounts received by it as holder of the Underlying Securities on trust for such CDI holder. Therefore, the holders of CDIs are entitled to the proceeds from the Underlying Securities. If a matter arises that requires a vote of Securityholders, Credit Suisse AG may make arrangements to permit the holders of CDIs to instruct the CREST Depository to exercise the voting rights of the CREST Nominee in respect

of the Underlying Securities. However, there is no guarantee that it will be possible to put such voting arrangements in place for holders of CDIs.

Transfers of interests in Underlying Securities by the CREST Nominee to a participant of the Relevant Clearing System will be effected by cancellation of the CDIs and transfer of an interest in such Securities underlying the CDIs to the account of the relevant participant with the Relevant Clearing System. It is expected that the CDIs will have the same securities identification number as the ISIN of the Underlying Securities and will not require a separate listing on a recognised stock exchange.

The rights of the holders of CDIs will be governed by the arrangements between CREST and the Relevant Clearing System, including the CREST Deed Poll executed by the CREST Depository. These rights may be different from those of holders of Securities which are not represented by CDIs.

The attention of Investors in CDIs is drawn to the terms of the CREST Deed Poll, the CREST Manual and the CREST Rules, copies of which are available from Euroclear UK & Ireland Limited at 33 Cannon Street, London EC4M 5SB or by calling +44 (0)20 7849 0000 or from the Euroclear UK & Ireland Limited website at www.euroclear.com/site/public/EUI.

CREDIT SUISSE AG

History, Development and Organisational Structure

Credit Suisse was established on 5 July 1856 and registered in the Commercial Register (registration no. CH-020.3.923.549-1) of the Canton of Zurich on 27 April 1883 for an unlimited duration under the name Schweizerische Kreditanstalt. Credit Suisse's name was changed to Credit Suisse First Boston on 11 December 1996. On 13 May 2005, the Swiss banks Credit Suisse First Boston and Credit Suisse were merged. Credit Suisse First Boston was the surviving legal entity, and its name was changed to Credit Suisse (by entry in the commercial register). On 9 November 2009, Credit Suisse was renamed "Credit Suisse AG".

Credit Suisse AG, a Swiss bank and joint stock corporation established under Swiss law and operating under Swiss law, is a wholly owned subsidiary of Credit Suisse Group AG (the "Group"). The registered head office of Credit Suisse AG is in Zurich, and it has additional executive offices and principal branches located in London, New York, Hong Kong, Singapore and Tokyo.

The registered head office of Credit Suisse AG is located at Paradeplatz 8, CH-8001, Zurich, Switzerland, and its telephone number is 41-44-333-1111.

Auditors

Credit Suisse AG's statutory and bank law auditor is KPMG AG, Badenerstrasse 172, 8004 Zurich, Switzerland (**KPMG**). KPMG is a member of the Swiss Institute of Certified Accountants and Tax Consultants.

Credit Suisse AG's special auditor is BDO Visura, Fabrikstrasse 50, 8031 Zurich, Switzerland.

Names and Addresses of Directors and Executives

The business address of the members of the Board of Directors and the members of the Executive Board is Paradeplatz 8, CH-8001, Zurich, Switzerland. A list of names of the members of the Board of Directors and of the Executive Board can be found on pages 161 and 178, respectively, of the Annual Report 2012.

Conflicts

There are no potential conflicts of interest of the members of the Board of Directors and the members of the Executive Board between their duties to Credit Suisse AG and their private interests and/or other duties.

Market Activity

Credit Suisse AG may update its expectations on market activity, and any such update will be included in its quarterly or annual reports.

Legal and Arbitration Proceedings

Except as disclosed in (i) the Annual Report 2012, under the heading "Litigation" (Note 37 to the consolidated financial statements of the Credit Suisse Group AG on pages 357 to 363 of the Exhibit to the Annual Report 2012), (ii) the Exhibit to the Form 6-K Dated 8 May 2013 under the heading "Litigation" (note 29 to the condensed consolidated financial statements of Credit Suisse Group AG on pages 144 to 145 of the Exhibit to the Form 6-K Dated 8 May 2013) and (iii) the Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013 under the heading "Litigation" (note 29 to the condensed consolidated financial statements of Credit Suisse Group AG on pages 153 to 154 of the Third Exhibit to the Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013), there are no, and have not been during the period of 12 months ending on the date of this Base Prospectus, governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings which may have, or have had in the past, significant effects on Credit Suisse AG's financial position or profitability, and Credit Suisse AG is not aware of any such proceedings being either pending or threatened.

In respect of each of the claims disclosed in the documents at the page references listed in this paragraph, the amount of damages claimed (if specified in the relevant proceeding) and

certain other quantifiable information that is publicly available is disclosed. In addition, a roll forward of Credit Suisse Group AG's aggregate litigation provisions is disclosed in Note 37 to its consolidated financial statements on pages 357 to 363 of the Exhibit to the Annual Report 2012.

The Group's aggregate litigation provisions include estimates of reasonably possible loss or range of loss for proceedings for which such losses are probable and can be reasonably estimated. Credit Suisse does not believe that it can estimate an aggregate range of reasonably possible losses for certain of its proceedings because of the complexity of the proceedings, the novelty of some of the claims, the early stage of the proceedings and limited amount of discovery that has occurred and/or other factors. The Group estimates that the aggregate range of reasonably possible losses that are not covered by existing provisions is zero to CHF 1.7 billion. The Group believes that any potential losses arising from litigation that have not been provided for in the consolidated financial statements, or that have not been quantitatively estimated, are either not material or not estimable.

Credit Suisse AG discloses information about material settlements in its quarterly and annual reports.

Interim Financial Information

The business of Credit Suisse AG, the Swiss bank subsidiary of the Group, is substantially similar to the Group. The Form 6-K Dated 8 May 2013 and the Form 6-K Dated 31 July 2013 provide unaudited interim financial information for the Group.

TAXATION

The following is a summary of the withholding tax position (and, in the case of Switzerland, other tax issues) in respect of payments of the income from the Securities by the Issuer (or an agent appointed by it) in accordance with the terms and conditions of such Securities ("Relevant Payments"). It is limited to the country of incorporation of the Issuer and those countries in which admission to trading may be sought or offers for which a prospectus is required under the Prospectus Directive may be made pursuant to this Base Prospectus ("Relevant Taxing Jurisdictions").

It does not relate to any other tax consequences or to withholdings in respect of payments by other persons (such as custodians, depositaries or other intermediaries) unless otherwise specified. Each investor should consult a tax adviser as to the tax consequences relating to its particular circumstances resulting from holding the Securities.

All payments in respect of the Securities by the Issuer or by an agent appointed by the Issuer will be subject to any applicable withholding taxes. However, as at the date hereof, no such taxes would be applicable in respect of any Relevant Payments in any Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction, except as specified below in relation to the countries so specified.

UNITED KINGDOM

The following statements are by way of a general guide only to Securityholders. They are not exhaustive and do not constitute tax advice. Securityholders are therefore advised to consult their professional advisors concerning possible taxation or other consequences of purchasing, holding, selling or otherwise disposing of the Securities under the laws of their country of incorporation, establishment, citizenship, residence or domicile.

The information below relates only to United Kingdom taxation and is applicable to United Kingdom residents who are the beneficial owners of Securities (other than Exempt Securities) and hold the Securities as an investment, and does not apply to other categories of taxpayers such as dealers in shares and securities. It is based on United Kingdom tax law and HM Revenue and Customs ("HMRC") published practice at the date of this Base Prospectus. The United Kingdom tax treatment of prospective Securityholders depends on their individual circumstances and may be subject to change in the future. Anyone who is unsure of their tax treatment in relation to Securities should seek independent professional advice.

Withholding taxes

Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its Nassau branch

Payments of interest on the Securities may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax.

Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its London branch

The Issuer, provided that it continues to be a bank within the meaning of section 991 of the Income Tax Act 2007 (ITA 2007), and provided that any such interest is paid in the ordinary course of its business within the meaning of section 878 ITA 2007 will be entitled to make payments of interest on the Securities without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax.

Payments of interest on the Securities may also be made without deduction of or withholding on account of United Kingdom income tax provided that the Securities are and continue to be listed on a "recognised stock exchange" within the meaning of section 1005 ITA 2007. The Luxembourg Stock Exchange is a recognised stock exchange. The Securities will satisfy this requirement if they are officially listed in Luxembourg in accordance with provisions corresponding to those generally applicable in EEA states and are admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. Provided, therefore, that the Securities remain so listed, interest on the Securities will be payable without withholding or deduction on account of United Kingdom tax.

Interest on the Securities may also be paid without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom tax where interest on the Securities is paid by a company and, at the time the payment is made, the Issuer reasonably believes (and any person by or through whom interest on the Securities is paid reasonably believes) that the beneficial owner is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax as regards the payment of interest; provided that HM Revenue & Customs (HMRC) have not given a direction (in circumstances where it has reasonable grounds to believe that the above exemption is not available in respect of such payment of interest at the time the payment is made) that the interest should be paid under deduction of tax.

In other cases, an amount must generally be withheld from payments of interest on the Securities issued by the Issuer, acting through its London Branch, on account of United Kingdom income tax at the basic rate (currently 20 per cent.). However, where an applicable double tax treaty provides for a lower rate of withholding tax (or for no tax to be withheld) in relation to a Securityholder, HMRC can issue a notice to the Issuer to pay interest to the Securityholder without deduction of tax (or for interest to be paid with tax deducted at the rate provided for in the relevant double tax treaty).

Provision of information

HMRC has powers, in certain circumstances, to obtain information about: payments derived from securities (whether income or capital); certain payments of interest; and securities transactions.

The persons from whom HMRC can obtain information include: a person who receives (or is entitled to receive) a payment derived from securities; a person who makes such a payment (received from, or paid on behalf of another person); a person by or through whom interest is paid or credited; a person who effects or is a party to securities transactions (which includes an issue of securities) on behalf of others; registrars or administrators in respect of securities transactions; and each registered or inscribed holder of securities.

The information HMRC can obtain includes: details of the beneficial owner of securities; details of the person for whom the securities are held, or the person to whom the payment is to be made (and, if more than one, their respective interests); information and documents relating to securities transactions; and, in relation to interest paid or credited on money received or retained in the United Kingdom, the identity of the security under which interest is paid. HMRC is generally not able to obtain information (under its power relating solely to interest) about a payment of interest to (or a receipt for) a person that is not an individual. This limitation does not apply to HMRC's power to obtain information about payments derived from securities.

In certain circumstances the information which HMRC has obtained using these powers may be exchanged with tax authorities in other jurisdictions.

Further United Kingdom Income Tax Issues

Interest on Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its London branch may constitute United Kingdom source income for tax purposes and, as such, may be subject to income tax by direct assessment even where paid without withholding.

However, interest with a United Kingdom source received without deduction or withholding on account of United Kingdom tax will not be chargeable to United Kingdom tax in the hands of a Securityholder (other than certain trustees) who is not resident for tax purposes in the United Kingdom unless that Securityholder carries on a trade, profession or vocation in the United Kingdom through a United Kingdom branch or agency in connection with which the interest is received or to which the Securities are attributable (and, where that Securityholder is a company, unless that Securityholder carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment in connection with which the interest is received or to which the Securities are attributable). There are exemptions for interest received by certain categories of agent (such as some brokers and investment managers). The provisions of an applicable double taxation treaty may also be relevant for such Securityholders.

United Kingdom Corporation Tax Payers

The United Kingdom taxation treatment of a Securityholder that is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax will depend on, among other things, the accounting treatment of the Securities in the Securityholder's hands. The accounting treatment will also affect the tax treatment of a disposal of the Securities (including a disposal occurring on redemption).

Securityholders within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax should consult their own accounting and tax advisers concerning their tax liabilities that may arise as a result of holding the Securities, or as a result of the disposal or redemption of the Securities.

Other United Kingdom Tax Payers

Taxation of Chargeable Gains

Securities issued otherwise than under General Note Condition 13 should fall within the definition of "excluded indexed securities" in section 433 of the Income Tax (Trading and Other Income) Act 2005 (ITTOIA 2005). Securities issued under General Note Condition 13 should not be treated as "deeply discounted securities" under section 435 ITTOIA 2005 provided that, in the case of a particular Series, at no time will the aggregate nominal amount outstanding for such Securities exceed the aggregate nominal amount outstanding of the Securities issued otherwise than under General Note Condition 13. The Securities should not constitute "qualifying corporate bonds" within the meaning of section 117 of the Taxation of Chargeable Gains Act 1992 (TCGA 1992) and an individual United Kingdom tax resident Securityholder who holds Securities (either falling within the definition of "excluded indexed securities" or not treated as "deeply discounted securities" under section 435) as an investment should be subject to capital gains tax (CGT) on any capital gains arising from the disposal of the Securities.

The principal factors which will determine the extent to which a capital gain arising from the disposal of Securities will be subject to CGT are the level of the annual allowance of tax-free capital gains in the tax year in which the disposal takes place (the **annual exemption**), the extent to which the Securityholder realises any other capital gains in that year and the extent to which the Securityholder has incurred capital losses in that or any earlier tax year.

The annual exemption is £10,900 for the 2013/2014 tax year and, under current legislation, this exemption is, unless Parliament decides otherwise, increased annually in line with the rate of increase (if any) in the consumer prices index. However, for the 2014/2015 and 2015/2016 tax years, it has been announced that this exemption will instead increase by 1% in each year. Securityholders should be aware that the United Kingdom Parliament is entitled to withdraw this link between the level of the annual exemption and the retail prices (or other relevant) index or even to reduce the level of the annual exemption for future tax years below its current level.

For the purposes of illustration only, the various reliefs and allowances mentioned above could interact in respect of a Securityholder who realises a capital gain (the **relevant capital gain**) on a disposal of Securities in a particular tax year (the **year of disposal**) as follows:

- If the Securityholder has incurred no capital losses in the year of disposal and has no unrelieved capital losses from any previous tax year, he or she will be subject to CGT if and to the extent that the relevant capital gain plus any other capital gains realised by him in the year of disposal exceed the annual exemption for that year.
- If the Securityholder has incurred capital losses in the year of disposal but has no unrelieved capital losses from any previous tax year, those losses can be set off against the relevant capital gain and against any other capital gains realised by him in the year of disposal. To the extent that those losses are insufficient to relieve the whole of the relevant capital gain and any other capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal CGT will be payable by the Securityholder if and to the extent that the net capital gains exceed the annual exemption for that year.

3. Where either the Securityholder has incurred no capital losses in the year of disposal or any capital losses so incurred are insufficient to relieve the whole of the relevant capital gain and any other capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal, but the Securityholder has incurred unrelieved capital losses in some previous tax year(s), those losses can be set off against the net capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal to the extent that it is necessary to reduce those net capital gains to the level of the annual exemption for that year (and therefore to the level where no CGT will be payable by the Securityholder for that tax year). If the unrelieved capital losses from the previous tax year(s) are insufficient to reduce the Securityholder's net capital gains for the year of disposal to the level of the annual exemption for that year, CGT will be payable by the Securityholder if and to the extent that the capital gains exceed the annual exemption for the year of disposal.

Where an individual's total taxable income and gains (after allowable deductions) are less than the upper limit of the basic rate income tax band (which is set at £32,010 for the 2013/2014 tax year and is expected to be £31,865 for the 2014/2015 tax year), CGT will be charged at 18 per cent. Any gains or part gains in excess of that upper limit will be taxed at 28 per cent. The rate or rates at which CGT is charged will therefore depend on the level of the Securityholder's taxable income and gains in the relevant tax year.

A prospective Securityholder should only expect to be treated as holding the Securities as an investment (subject to CGT and with the benefit of the annual exemption) if he or she intends to hold them for the medium to longer term and not to dispose of them in the short term for profit.

Individual Savings Accounts

The Securities should qualify for inclusion within a stocks and shares ISA provided that (i) the shares of the Issuer or the shares of a company of which the Issuer is a 75% subsidiary (within the meaning of section 1154 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010 (CTA 2010)) are and remain listed on the official list of a recognised stock exchange within the meaning of section 1005 of the ITA 2007 (ITA 2007) (a Recognised Stock Exchange), or the Securities are and remain so listed; (ii) the terms of the Securities do not require the underlying loan to be repaid or the Securities to be redeemed or repurchased within the period of 5 years from the date on which the Securities are first held in the stocks and shares ISA; (iii) the terms of the Securities do not allow the Securityholder to require the underlying loan to be repaid or the Securities to be redeemed or repurchased within the period of 5 years from the date on which the Securities are first held in the stocks and shares ISA except in circumstances which are neither likely nor certain to occur; and (iv) the Issuer is not an "open-ended investment company". The Securities would not qualify for inclusion within a cash ISA.

United Kingdom tax resident Securityholders who acquire their investment in the Securities through an ISA and who satisfy the requirements for tax exemption in the Individual Savings Account Regulations 1998 will not be subject to either United Kingdom income tax or United Kingdom capital gains tax on income and gains realised from their Securities and any losses on their investment will be disregarded for the purposes of United Kingdom capital gains tax.

Individual investors who are considering investing in Securities which may provide capital growth and who are considering holding such Securities within an ISA may wish to consider whether it may be more beneficial for them to hold such Securities as a direct investment outside an ISA (leaving them free to invest in an income producing asset for inclusion in an ISA). This will depend on an investor's individual circumstances, including the availability of the capital gains tax annual exemption which may significantly reduce the amount of tax payable on capital gains. It may be more appropriate for some investors to hold an income generating investment within their ISA and assets generating capital gains as a direct investment so that, overall, less tax is paid on income and capital gains.

United Kingdom Self-Invested Personal Pensions (SIPP) and Small Self-Administered Schemes (SSAS)

The Securities should be capable of being held within a SIPP or SSAS that is a registered pension scheme subject to the individual circumstances of the Securityholders. Securityholders should obtain independent advice in relation to the tax treatment of Securities held within a SIPP or SSAS.

Other United Kingdom tax considerations

Transfer of Assets Abroad

The attention of individual Securityholders who are ordinarily resident in the United Kingdom is drawn to the provisions of sections 714 to 751 of ITA 2007 contained in Chapter 2 of Part 13 of ITA 2007 (the **Transfer of Assets Abroad Legislation**). Under sections 714 to 751 of ITA 2007, the income accruing to an Issuer may be attributed to such a Securityholder and may (in certain circumstances) be subject to United Kingdom income tax in the hands of the Securityholder. However, under section 737 of ITA 2007, sections 714 to 751 ITA of 2007 will not apply if the Securityholder can satisfy HMRC that either:

- (1) it would not be reasonable to draw the conclusion, from all the circumstances of the case, that the purpose of avoiding a liability to United Kingdom taxation was the purpose or one of the purposes for which an investment in the Securities or any "associated operations" within the meaning of section 719 of ITA 2007 (together, the Security Transactions) was effected; or
- (2) the Security Transactions were "genuine commercial transactions" and it would not be reasonable to draw the conclusion, from all the circumstances of the case, that any one or more of the Security Transactions was designed, more than incidentally, for the purpose of avoiding United Kingdom taxation.

Sections 737 and 738 of ITA 2007 provide that, in interpreting these provisions:

- (A) the intentions and purposes of any person who, whether or not for consideration, designs or effects any of the Security Transactions or provides advice in relation to any of the Security Transactions would have to be taken into account in determining the purposes for which the Security Transactions were effected;
- (B) for the purposes of (2) above, a Security Transaction would only be a "commercial transaction" if, broadly, it was on arm's length terms and, in addition, if it was effected in the course of a trade or business, or with a view to setting up and commencing a trade or business and, in either case, for the purposes of that trade or business; and
- (C) the making and managing of investments, or the making or managing of investments, can only constitute a trade or business for the purposes of the preceding paragraph to the extent that the person carrying out the activity and the person for whom it is done are independent persons dealing at arm's length.

On 6 December 2011, the Government announced its intention to reform the Transfer of Assets Abroad Legislation, in response to a challenge by the European Commission to the legality of the provisions. The introduction of a new exception to the provisions is proposed, which, if enacted in its current form, would apply in addition to those described above. These amendments will be enacted in Finance Act 2013 and will apply retrospectively from 6 April 2012.

Transactions in securities

The attention of Securityholders who are corporation tax payers is drawn to the provisions of sections 731 to 751 CTA 2010. Securityholders who are income tax payers should have

regard to sections 682 to 713 of ITA 2007. These provisions could potentially apply to counteract United Kingdom tax advantages arising to a Securityholder but the provisions will not apply provided the Securityholder can demonstrate that:

- (1) in the case of a Securityholder who is a corporation tax payer:
 - (i) its investment in the Securities was made for bona fide commercial reasons or in the ordinary course of making or managing investments, and
 - (ii) the main object or one of the main objects of the investment in the Securities was not to obtain a corporation tax advantage within the meaning of section 732 of CTA 2010:
- (2) in the case of a Securityholder who is an income tax payer, it is not the case that the main purpose or one of the main purposes of the investment in the Securities was to obtain an income tax advantage within the meaning of section 687 of ITA 2007.

Disguised interest rules

The disguised interest rules may apply to any arrangement which produces a return which is economically equivalent to interest. A return will be treated as economically equivalent to interest if it is a return for the time value of money, paid at a rate reasonably comparable to a commercial rate of interest, where there is no practical likelihood that the return will not be paid.

Draft legislation to be included in Finance Act 2013 has been proposed to be inserted as a new Chapter 2A in Part 4 of ITTOIA 2005, which if enacted in its current form, may tax such a return as income where the person becomes party to the relevant arrangement on or after 6 April 2013.

Restrictions on allowable losses

The attention of Securityholders is drawn to section 16A of TCGA 1992. This provision could potentially prevent Securityholders from claiming an allowable loss in respect of a disposal of their Securities if the main purpose or one of the main purposes connected with their investment and/or disposal of the Securities was to secure a tax advantage within the meaning of section 16A(2) of TCGA 1992.

Stamp Duty and Stamp Duty Reserve Tax (SDRT)

No United Kingdom stamp duty or SDRT is payable on the issue of Securities in bearer form or on a transfer by delivery of such Securities.

No United Kingdom stamp duty or SDRT is payable on the issue of Securities in registered form or on a transfer of such securities through the clearing systems where no written instrument is used to effect such transfer, provided in each case that the Securities are not registered in a register kept in the United Kingdom by or on behalf of the Issuer.

CREST Depository Interests

The following statements are by way of a general guide only to holders of CDIs. They are not exhaustive and do not constitute tax advice. Holders of CDIs are therefore advised to consult their professional advisors concerning possible taxation or other consequences of purchasing, holding, selling or otherwise disposing of the CDIs under the laws of their country of incorporation, establishment, citizenship, residence or domicile.

The information below relates only to United Kingdom taxation and is applicable to United Kingdom residents who are the beneficial owners of CDIs (other than where the Underlying Securities are Exempt Securities) and hold the CDIs as an investment, and does not apply to other categories of taxpayers such as dealers in shares and securities. It is based on United Kingdom tax law and HMRC published practice at the date of this Base Prospectus. The

United Kingdom tax treatment of prospective holders of CDIs depends on their individual circumstances and may be subject to change in the future. Anyone who is unsure of their tax treatment in relation to CDIs should seek independent professional advice.

The following paragraphs are written on the assumption that the holders of the CDIs are, for United Kingdom tax purposes, absolutely beneficially entitled to the Underlying Securities and to any payments on the Underlying Securities. In the following paragraphs, references to "Securities" should be taken to include references to "interests in Securities held through CDIs", and references to "Securityholders" should be taken to include references to "holders of CDIs".

Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its Nassau branch

Payments of interest on the Securities may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax.

Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its London branch

The Issuer, provided that it continues to be a bank within the meaning of section 991 of the ITA 2007, and provided that any such interest is paid in the ordinary course of its business within the meaning of section 878 ITA 2007 will be entitled to make payments of interest on the Securities without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax.

Payments of interest on the Securities may also be made without deduction of or withholding on account of United Kingdom income tax provided that the Securities are and continue to be listed on a "recognised stock exchange" within the meaning of section 1005 ITA 2007. The Luxembourg Stock Exchange is a recognised stock exchange. The Securities will satisfy this requirement if they are officially listed in Luxembourg in accordance with provisions corresponding to those generally applicable in EEA states and are admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. Provided, therefore, that the Securities remain so listed, interest on the Securities will be payable without withholding or deduction on account of United Kingdom tax.

Interest on the Securities may also be paid without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom tax where interest on the Securities is paid by a company and, at the time the payment is made, the Issuer reasonably believes (and any person by or through whom interest on the Securities is paid reasonably believes) that the beneficial owner is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax as regards the payment of interest; provided that HMRC have not given a direction (in circumstances where it has reasonable grounds to believe that the above exemption is not available in respect of such payment of interest at the time the payment is made) that the interest should be paid under deduction of tax.

In other cases, an amount must generally be withheld from payments of interest on the Securities issued by the Issuer, acting through its London Branch, on account of United Kingdom income tax at the basic rate (currently 20 per cent.). However, where an applicable double tax treaty provides for a lower rate of withholding tax (or for no tax to be withheld) in relation to a Securityholder, HMRC can issue a notice to the Issuer to pay interest to the Securityholder without deduction of tax (or for interest to be paid with tax deducted at the rate provided for in the relevant double tax treaty).

Provision of information

HMRC has powers, in certain circumstances, to obtain information about: payments derived from securities (whether income or capital); certain payments of interest; and securities transactions.

The persons from whom HMRC can obtain information include: a person who receives (or is entitled to receive) a payment derived from securities; a person who makes such a payment (received from, or paid on behalf of another person); a person by or through whom interest is paid or credited; a person who effects or is a party to securities transactions (which includes an issue of securities) on behalf of others; registrars or administrators in respect of securities transactions; and each registered or inscribed holder of securities.

The information HMRC can obtain includes: details of the beneficial owner of securities; details of the person for whom the securities are held, or the person to whom the payment is to be made (and, if more than one, their respective interests); information and documents relating to securities transactions; and, in relation to interest paid or credited on money received or retained in the United Kingdom, the identity of the security under which interest is paid. HMRC is generally not able to obtain information (under its power relating solely to interest) about a payment of interest to (or a receipt for) a person that is not an individual. This limitation does not apply to HMRC's power to obtain information about payments derived from securities.

In certain circumstances the information which HMRC has obtained using these powers may be exchanged with tax authorities in other jurisdictions.

Further United Kingdom Income Tax Issues

Interest on Securities issued by the Issuer acting through its London branch may constitute United Kingdom source income for tax purposes and, as such, may be subject to income tax by direct assessment even where paid without withholding.

However, interest with a United Kingdom source received without deduction or withholding on account of United Kingdom tax will not be chargeable to United Kingdom tax in the hands of a Securityholder (other than certain trustees) who is not resident for tax purposes in the United Kingdom unless that Securityholder carries on a trade, profession or vocation in the United Kingdom through a United Kingdom branch or agency in connection with which the interest is received or to which the Securities are attributable (and, where that Securityholder is a company, unless that Securityholder carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment in connection with which the interest is received or to which the Securities are attributable). There are exemptions for interest received by certain categories of agent (such as some brokers and investment managers). The provisions of an applicable double taxation treaty may also be relevant for such Securityholders.

United Kingdom Corporation Tax Payers

The United Kingdom taxation treatment of a Securityholder that is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax will depend on, among other things, the accounting treatment of the Securities in the Securityholder's hands. The accounting treatment will also affect the tax treatment of a disposal of the Securities (including a disposal occurring on redemption of the Underlying Securities).

Securityholders within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax should consult their own accounting and tax advisers concerning their tax liabilities that may arise as a result of holding the Securities, or as a result of the disposal of the Securities.

Other United Kingdom Tax Payers

Taxation of Chargeable Gains

Securities issued otherwise than under General Note Condition 13 should fall within the definition of "excluded indexed securities" in section 433 of the ITTOIA 2005. Securities issued under General Note Condition 13 should not be treated as "deeply discounted securities" under section 435 ITTOIA 2005 provided that, in the case of a particular Series, at no time will the aggregate nominal amount outstanding for such Securities exceed the aggregate nominal amount outstanding of the Securities issued otherwise than under General Note Condition 13. The Securities should not constitute "qualifying corporate bonds" within the meaning of section 117 of TCGA 1992 and an individual United Kingdom tax resident Securityholder who holds Securities (either falling within the definition of "excluded indexed securities" or not treated as "deeply discounted securities" under section 435) as an investment should be subject to CGT on any capital gains arising from the disposal of the Securities.

The principal factors which will determine the extent to which a capital gain arising from the disposal of Securities will be subject to CGT are the level of the annual exemption, the extent to which the Securityholder realises any other capital gains in that year and the extent to which the Securityholder has incurred capital losses in that or any earlier tax year.

The annual exemption is £10,900 for the 2013/2014 tax year and, under current legislation, this exemption is, unless Parliament decides otherwise, increased annually in line with the rate of increase (if any) in the consumer prices index. However, for the 2014/2015 and 2015/2016 tax years, it has been announced that this exemption will instead increase by 1% in each year. Securityholders should be aware that the United Kingdom Parliament is entitled to withdraw this link between the level of the annual exemption and the retail prices (or other relevant) index or even to reduce the level of the annual exemption for future tax years below its current level.

For the purposes of illustration only, the various reliefs and allowances mentioned above could interact in respect of a Securityholder who realises a capital gain (the **relevant capital gain**) on a disposal of Securities in a particular tax year (the **year of disposal**) as follows:

- If the Securityholder has incurred no capital losses in the year of disposal and has no unrelieved capital losses from any previous tax year, he or she will be subject to CGT if and to the extent that the relevant capital gain plus any other capital gains realised by him in the year of disposal exceed the annual exemption for that year.
- 2. If the Securityholder has incurred capital losses in the year of disposal but has no unrelieved capital losses from any previous tax year, those losses can be set off against the relevant capital gain and against any other capital gains realised by him in the year of disposal. To the extent that those losses are insufficient to relieve the whole of the relevant capital gain and any other capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal CGT will be payable by the Securityholder if and to the extent that the net capital gains exceed the annual exemption for that year.
- 3. Where either the Securityholder has incurred no capital losses in the year of disposal or any capital losses so incurred are insufficient to relieve the whole of the relevant capital gain and any other capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal, but the Securityholder has incurred unrelieved capital losses in some previous tax year(s), those losses can be set off against the net capital gains realised by the Securityholder in the year of disposal to the extent that it is necessary to reduce those net capital gains to the level of the annual exemption for that year (and therefore to the level where no CGT will be payable by the Securityholder for that tax year). If the unrelieved capital losses from the previous tax year(s) are insufficient to reduce the Securityholder's net capital gains for the year of disposal to the level of the annual exemption for that year, CGT will be payable by the Securityholder if and to the extent that the capital gains exceed the annual exemption for the year of disposal.

Where an individual's total taxable income and gains (after allowable deductions) are less than the upper limit of the basic rate income tax band (which is set at £32,010 for the 2013/2014 tax year and is expected to be £31,865 for the 2014/2015 tax year), CGT will be charged at 18 per cent. Any gains or part gains in excess of that upper limit will be taxed at 28 per cent. The rate or rates at which CGT is charged will therefore depend on the level of the Securityholder's taxable income and gains in the relevant tax year.

A prospective Securityholder should only expect to be treated as holding the Securities as an investment (subject to CGT and with the benefit of the annual exemption) if he or she intends to hold them for the medium to longer term and not to dispose of them in the short term for profit.

Individual Savings Accounts

The CDIs should qualify for inclusion within a stocks and shares ISA provided that:

(a) the terms of the Underlying Securities do not require the underlying loan to be repaid or the Underlying Securities to be redeemed or repurchased within the period of 5

years from the date on which the CDIs are first held in the stocks and shares ISA; and

(b) the terms of the Underlying Securities do not allow the holder of the Underlying Securities to require the underlying loan to be repaid or the Underlying Securities to be redeemed or repurchased within the period of 5 years from the date on which the CDIs are first held in the stocks and shares ISA except in circumstances which are neither likely nor certain to occur.

The CDIs would not qualify for inclusion within a cash ISA.

United Kingdom tax resident holders of Securities who acquire their investment in the Securities through an ISA and who satisfy the requirements for tax exemption in the Individual Savings Account Regulations 1998 will not be subject to either United Kingdom income tax or United Kingdom capital gains tax on income and gains realised from their Securities and any losses on their investment will be disregarded for the purposes of United Kingdom capital gains tax.

Individual investors who are considering investing in Securities which may provide capital growth and who are considering holding such Securities within an ISA may wish to consider whether it may be more beneficial for them to hold such Securities as a direct investment outside an ISA (leaving them free to invest in an income producing asset for inclusion in an ISA). This will depend on an investor's individual circumstances, including the availability of the capital gains tax annual exemption which may significantly reduce the amount of tax payable on capital gains. It may be more appropriate for some investors to hold an income generating investment within their ISA and assets generating capital gains as a direct investment so that, overall, less tax is paid on income and capital gains.

United Kingdom Self-Invested Personal Pensions (SIPP) and Small Self-Administered Schemes (SSAS)

The Securities should be capable of being held within a SIPP or SSAS that is a registered pension scheme subject to the individual circumstances of the Securityholders. Securityholders should obtain independent advice in relation to the tax treatment of Securities held within a SIPP or SSAS.

Other United Kingdom tax considerations

Transfer of Assets Abroad

The attention of individual Securityholders who are ordinarily resident in the United Kingdom is drawn to the provisions of sections 714 to 751 of ITA 2007 contained in Chapter 2 of Part 13 of ITA 2007 (the Transfer of Assets Abroad Legislation). Under sections 714 to 751 of ITA 2007, the income accruing to an Issuer may be attributed to such a Securityholder and may (in certain circumstances) be subject to United Kingdom income tax in the hands of the Securityholder. However, under section 737 of ITA 2007, sections 714 to 751 ITA of 2007 will not apply if the Securityholder can satisfy HMRC that either:

- (1) it would not be reasonable to draw the conclusion, from all the circumstances of the case, that the purpose of avoiding a liability to United Kingdom taxation was the purpose or one of the purposes for which an investment in the Securities or any "associated operations" within the meaning of section 719 of ITA 2007 (together, the Security Transactions) was effected; or
- (2) the Security Transactions were "genuine commercial transactions" and it would not be reasonable to draw the conclusion, from all the circumstances of the case, that any one or more of the Security Transactions was designed, more than incidentally, for the purpose of avoiding United Kingdom taxation.

Sections 737 and 738 of ITA 2007 provide that, in interpreting these provisions:

- (A) the intentions and purposes of any person who, whether or not for consideration, designs or effects any of the Security Transactions or provides advice in relation to any of the Security Transactions would have to be taken into account in determining the purposes for which the Security Transactions were effected;
- (B) for the purposes of (2) above, a Security Transaction would only be a "commercial transaction" if, broadly, it was on arm's length terms and, in addition, if it was effected in the course of a trade or business, or with a view to setting up and commencing a trade or business and, in either case, for the purposes of that trade or business; and
- (C) the making and managing of investments, or the making or managing of investments, can only constitute a trade or business for the purposes of the preceding paragraph to the extent that the person carrying out the activity and the person for whom it is done are independent persons dealing at arm's length.

On 6 December 2011, the Government announced its intention to reform the Transfer of Assets Abroad Legislation, in response to a challenge by the European Commission to the legality of the provisions. The introduction of a new exception to the provisions is proposed, which, if enacted in its current form, would apply in addition to those described above. These amendments will be enacted in Finance Act 2013 and will apply retrospectively from 6 April 2012.

Transactions in securities

The attention of Securityholders who are corporation tax payers is drawn to the provisions of sections 731 to 751 CTA 2010. Securityholders who are income tax payers should have regard to sections 682 to 713 of ITA 2007. These provisions could potentially apply to counteract United Kingdom tax advantages arising to a Securityholder but the provisions will not apply provided the Securityholder can demonstrate that:

- (1) in the case of a Securityholder who is a corporation tax payer:
 - (i) its investment in the Securities was made for bona fide commercial reasons or in the ordinary course of making or managing investments, and
 - the main object or one of the main objects of the investment in the Securities was not to obtain a corporation tax advantage within the meaning of section 732 of CTA 2010;
- (2) in the case of a Securityholder who is an income tax payer, it is not the case that the main purpose or one of the main purposes of the investment in the Securities was to obtain an income tax advantage within the meaning of section 687 of ITA 2007.

Disguised interest rules

The disguised interest rules may apply to any arrangement which produces a return which is economically equivalent to interest. A return will be treated as economically equivalent to interest if it is a return for the time value of money, paid at a rate reasonably comparable to a commercial rate of interest, where there is no practical likelihood that the return will not be paid.

Draft legislation to be included in Finance Act 2013 has been proposed to be inserted as a new Chapter 2A in Part 4 of ITTOIA 2005, which if enacted in its current form, may tax such a

return as income where the person becomes party to the relevant arrangement on or after 6 April 2013.

Restrictions on allowable losses

The attention of Securityholders is drawn to section 16A of TCGA 1992. This provision could potentially prevent Securityholders from claiming an allowable loss in respect of a disposal of their Securities if the main purpose or one of the main purposes connected with their investment and/or disposal of the Securities was to secure a tax advantage within the meaning of section 16A(2) of TCGA 1992.

Stamp Duty and Stamp Duty Reserve Tax (SDRT)

No United Kingdom stamp duty or SDRT is payable on the issue of CDIs or on a transfer of CDIs within CREST where no written instrument is used to effect such transfer.

LUXEMBOURG

The comments below are intended as a basic summary of certain tax consequences in relation to the purchase, ownership and disposal of the Securities under Luxembourg law. Persons who are in any doubt as to their tax position should consult a professional tax adviser.

This description is based on the laws, regulations and applicable tax treaties as in effect in Luxembourg on the date hereof, all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. It is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice.

The following summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all tax considerations that may be relevant to a particular prospective holder with regard to a decision to purchase, own or dispose of Securities.

The residence concept used under the respective headings below applies for Luxembourg income tax assessment purposes only. Any reference in the present section to a tax, duty, levy, impost or other charge or withholding of a similar nature refers to Luxembourg tax law and/or concepts only.

Additionally, a reference to Luxembourg income tax encompasses corporate income tax (impôt sur le revenu des collectivités), municipal business tax (impôt commercial communal), a solidarity surcharges (contributions au fonds pour l'emploi), as well as personal income tax (impôt sur le revenu) generally. Prospective holders may further be subject to net wealth tax (impôt sur la fortune) as well as other duties, levies or taxes.

Corporate income tax, municipal business tax as well as the solidarity surcharge apply to most corporate taxpayers resident of Luxembourg for tax purposes. Individual taxpayers are generally subject to personal income tax and the solidarity surcharge. Under certain circumstances, where an individual taxpayer acts in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking, municipal business tax may apply as well.

Withholding Tax and Self-Applied Tax

Taxation of Luxembourg non-residents

Under Luxembourg general tax laws currently in force and subject to the laws of June 21, 2005 (the "Laws") mentioned below, there is no withholding tax to be withheld by the debtor of Securities on payments of principal, premium or arm's length interest (including accrued but unpaid interest) to non-Luxembourg tax resident holders. Nor is any Luxembourg withholding tax payable upon redemption or repurchase of Securities held by non-Luxembourg tax resident holders to the extent said Securities do not (i) give entitlement to a share of the profits generated by the issuing company and (ii) the issuing company is not thinly capitalized.

Under the Laws, implementing the Council Directive 2003/48/EC of June 3, 2003 on taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments and ratifying the treaties entered into by

Luxembourg and certain dependent and associated territories of EU Member States (the "Territories"), payments of interest or similar income made or ascribed by a paying agent established in Luxembourg to or for the immediate benefit of an individual beneficial owner or a residual entity, as defined by the Laws, which are resident of, or established in, an EU Member State (other than Luxembourg) or one of the Territories will be subject to a withholding tax at a rate of 35 per cent. (applicable rate since July 1, 2011) unless the relevant recipient has duly instructed the relevant paying agent to provide details of the relevant payments of interest or similar income to the fiscal authorities of his/her/its country of residence or establishment, or, in the case of an individual beneficial owner, has provided a tax certificate issued by the fiscal authorities of his/her country of residence in the required format to the relevant paying agent. Responsibility for the withholding of the tax will be assumed by the Luxembourg paying agent.

Taxation of Luxembourg residents

Under Luxembourg general tax laws currently in force and subject to the law of December 23, 2005, as amended (the "Law"), there is no withholding tax to be withheld by the debtor of Securities on payments of principal, premium or arm's length interest (including accrued but unpaid interest) to Luxembourg tax resident holders. Nor is any Luxembourg withholding tax payable upon redemption or repurchase of Securities held by Luxembourg tax resident holders to the extent said Securities do not (i) give entitlement to a share of the profits generated by the issuing company and (ii) the issuing company is not thinly capitalized.

Under the Law, payments of interest or similar income made or ascribed by a paying agent established in Luxembourg to or for the immediate benefit of an individual beneficial owner who is tax resident of Luxembourg will be subject to a withholding tax of 10 per cent. In case the individual beneficial owner is an individual acting in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, said withholding tax will be in full discharge of income tax. Responsibility for the withholding tax will be assumed by the Luxembourg paying agent. Payments of interest under Securities coming within the scope of the Law would be subject to withholding tax at a rate of 10 per cent.

Income Taxation on Principal, Interest, Gains on Sales or Redemption

Luxembourg tax residence of the Investors

Investors will not be deemed to be resident, domiciled or carrying on business in Luxembourg solely by reason of holding, execution, performance, delivery, exchange and/or enforcement of the Securities.

Taxation of Luxembourg non-residents

Investors who are non-residents of Luxembourg and who do not have a permanent establishment, a permanent representative or a fixed base of business in Luxembourg with which the holding of the Securities is connected, will not be subject to taxes (income taxes and net wealth tax) or duties in Luxembourg with respect to payments of principal or interest (including accrued but unpaid interest), payments received upon redemption, repurchase or exchange of the Securities or capital gains realised upon disposal or repayment of the Securities.

A non-Luxembourg tax resident corporate holder of Securities or a non-Luxembourg tax resident individual holder of Securities acting in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking, who has a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which Securities are attributable, is subject to Luxembourg income tax on interest accrued or received, redemption premiums or issue discounts under Securities and on any gains realized upon sale or disposal, in any form whatsoever, of Securities.

Taxation of Luxembourg residents

A Luxembourg tax resident corporate holder, must include any interest accrued or received, any redemption premium or issue discount, as well as any gain realized on the sale or disposal, in any form whatsoever, of Securities, in its taxable income for Luxembourg income tax assessment purposes. The same inclusion applies to an individual holder of Securities, acting in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking.

Luxembourg resident corporate Investors which are companies benefiting from a special tax regime (such as family wealth management companies subject to the law of 11 May 2007, undertakings for collective investment subject to the law of 17 December 2010 or specialised investment funds subject to the law of 13 February 2007) are tax exempt entities in Luxembourg, and are thus not subject to any Luxembourg tax (i.e., corporate income tax, municipal business tax and net wealth tax) other than the subscription tax calculated on their share capital or net asset value.

A Luxembourg tax resident individual holder, acting in the course of the management of his / her private wealth, is subject to Luxembourg income tax in respect of interest received, redemption premiums or issue discounts, under Securities, except if withholding tax has been levied on such payments in accordance with the Law (as this withholding tax would represent the final tax liability in his/her hands). A gain realized by a Luxembourg tax resident individual holder, acting in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, upon the sale or disposal, in any form whatsoever, of Securities is not subject to Luxembourg income tax, provided this sale or disposal took place more than six months after Securities were acquired. However, any portion of such gain corresponding to accrued but unpaid interest income is subject to Luxembourg income tax (in case it would not have suffered the 10 per cent. withholding tax under the Law).

In addition, pursuant to the Luxembourg law of 17 July 2008 (amending the Luxembourg law of 23 December 2005), Luxembourg tax resident individuals, acting in the course of their private wealth, can opt to self-declare and pay a 10 per cent. flat tax on interest payments made after 31 December 2007 by certain paying agents not established in Luxembourg (defined in the same way as in the EC Council Directive 2003/48/EC) i.e., paying agents located in an EU member state other than Luxembourg, a member state of the European Economic Area (i.e., Iceland, Norway and Liechtenstein) or in a state which has concluded an international agreement relating directly to EC Council Directive 2003/48/EC. In case such option is exercised, such interest does not need to be reported in the annual tax return.

Net Wealth tax

Luxembourg net wealth tax will not be levied on a holder of Securities, unless (i) such holder of Securities is a company resident in Luxembourg for the purpose of the relevant legal provisions; or (ii) the Securities are attributable to an enterprise or a part thereof which is carried on through a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg. In such a case, the holder of Securities must take the Securities into account for the purposes of Luxembourg wealth tax, except, under certain circumstances, if the holder of Securities is governed by any of the following: (i) the law of 17 December 2010 on undertakings for collective investment; (iii) the law of 22 March 2004 on securitization; and (iv) the law of 15 June 2004 on the investment company in risk capital and (v) the law of 11 May 2007 on the Société de Gestion de Patrimoine Familial.

Subscription tax

Subscription tax implications may arise (depending on the facts and circumstances) for the following based Luxembourg entities:

- Private family asset holding companies ("Société de Gestion de Patrimoine Familial") governed by the law of May 11, 2007;
- Investment funds governed by the law of 17 December, 2010 on UCITS ("Undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities");
- Investment funds governed by the law of 13 February, 2007 on SIF ("Specialized investment funds").

Other taxes

No stamp, registration, transfer or similar taxes or duties will be payable in Luxembourg by Investors in connection with the issue of the Securities, nor will any of these taxes be payable as a consequence of a subsequent transfer or redemption of the Securities, unless the documents relating to the Securities are voluntarily registered in Luxembourg. There is no Luxembourg value added tax payable in respect of payments in consideration for the issuance of the Securities or in respect of the payment of interest or principal under the Securities or the transfer of the Securities. Luxembourg value added tax may, however, be payable in respect of fees charged for certain services rendered to the Issuer, if for Luxembourg value added tax purposes such services are rendered or are deemed to be rendered in Luxembourg and an exemption from Luxembourg value added tax does not apply with respect to such services.

Investors not permanently resident in Luxembourg at the time of death will not be subject to inheritance or other similar taxes in Luxembourg in respect of the Securities. Under Luxembourg tax law, where an individual holder of Securities is a resident of Luxembourg for inheritance tax purposes at the time of his/her death, Securities are included in his/her taxable basis for inheritance tax or estate purposes. Gift tax may be due on a gift or donation of Securities, if embodied in a Luxembourg deed or otherwise registered in Luxembourg.

SWITZERLAND

The following statements and discussions of certain Swiss tax considerations relevant to the purchase, ownership and disposition of Securities are of a general nature only and do not address every potential tax consequence of an investment in Securities under Swiss law. This summary is based on treaties, laws, regulations, rulings and decisions currently in effect, all of which are subject to change. It does not address the tax consequences of the Securities in any jurisdiction other than Switzerland. Potential investors will therefore need to consult their own tax advisers to determine the special tax consequences of the receipt, ownership and sale or other disposition of a Security.

Tax treatment depends on the individual tax situation of each investor and may be subject to change.

The Securityholders shall assume and be responsible to the proper governmental or regulatory authority for any and all taxes of any jurisdiction or governmental or regulatory authority, including without limitation, any state or local taxes, transfer taxes or fees, occupation taxes or other like assessments or charges that may be applicable to any payment delivered to them by the Issuer hereunder or applicable to the transactions covered hereby. The Issuer shall have the right, but not the duty, to withhold from any amounts otherwise payable to a Securityholder such amount as is necessary for the payment of any such taxes, fees, assessments or charges.

Swiss Withholding Tax

According to current Swiss tax law and the present practice of the Swiss Federal Tax Administration, payments in respect of the Securities and repayment of principal of the Securities by the Issuer acting through one of its branches outside of Switzerland should not be subject to Swiss withholding tax provided that the Issuer uses the proceeds outside of Switzerland.

Swiss Value Added Tax ("VAT")

The issue, transfer (i.e., through a sale or a purchase), exercise or redemption of Securities or any income derived therefrom will normally not be subject to Swiss VAT. However, any respective input VAT will correspondingly not be recoverable.

Issue Stamp Tax and Securities Transfer Stamp Tax

According to current Swiss tax law and the present practice of the Swiss Federal Tax Administration, the issue of Securities is not subject to Issue Stamp Tax and Securities Transfer Stamp Tax. The Securities Transfer Stamp Tax is applicable to Securities which, due to specific features, are considered financing instruments, share-like or fund-like products for purposes of Swiss tax law. In this case, a Securities Transfer Stamp Tax of up to 0.3 per cent. of the consideration could be due on secondary market transactions in Securities, if a Swiss securities dealer (Effektenhändler), as defined in art. 13 para. 3 of the Swiss Federal Act on Stamp Duties (Stempelabgabengesetz), is a party to the transaction or acts as an intermediary thereto. This applies likewise for primary market transaction of fund-like instruments which are not issued out of Switzerland.

If, upon the exercise or redemption of a Security, an underlying security is delivered to the holder of the Security, the transfer of the underlying security may be subject to Swiss Securities Transfer Tax of up to 0.15 per cent. in the case of an underlying security which has been issued by a Swiss resident issuer and of up to 0.3 per cent. in the case of an underlying security which has been issued by a non-Swiss issuer, provided in both cases that a Swiss securities dealer is a party to the transaction or acts as an intermediary thereto. Certain exemptions may, inter alia, apply with regard to institutional investors such as mutual funds, non-Swiss listed companies and their non-Swiss subsidiaries, non-Swiss life insurance companies and non-Swiss social security institutions.

Income Taxation of Non-Swiss tax resident Investors

Under present Swiss tax law, payments of interest on the Securities and repayment of principal of the Securities to a holder who is a non-resident of Switzerland and who, during the taxation year has not engaged in a trade or business through a permanent establishment within Switzerland and who is not subject to income taxation in Switzerland for any other reason will not be liable to Swiss federal, cantonal or communal income taxation. Such an investor that is not a tax resident in Switzerland, will also not be liable to Swiss federal, cantonal or communal income taxation on gains realised during the taxation year on the sale or redemption of a Security.

Income Taxation of Securities held by Swiss tax resident Individuals as part of Private Property

Gains or losses realised upon a sale or other disposition by individuals holding a Security as part of their private property (private capital gain) are as a rule not subject to income taxation or are not deductible from taxable income respectively. This applies likewise to option premium received or paid by the holder of a Security that is treated for Swiss tax purposes as a transparent structured product consisting of part debt and part option.

Capital gains may, however, be subject to income taxation if a Security or a distinguishable part thereof qualifies as a bond where the predominant part of the annual yield on which is paid in the form of a one-time payment (überwiegende Einmalverzinsung). Losses arising from such bonds may be deducted from gains recognised from similar instruments during the same tax period.

Income derived from a Security, which is neither a private capital gain, as set out above nor a repayment of paid in capital (or face value in the case of share-like instruments) nor an option premium is as a rule subject to tax. This applies, inter alia, to any issuance discount, repayment premium, other guaranteed payments (except repayment of capital or option premium) or any combination thereof. Payments or credits received by a holder because of dividends, interest etc. of the underlying may be subject to income tax for such holder. This may apply likewise to payments or credits derived from underlying funds.

Income Taxation of Securities held by Swiss tax resident Individuals or Entities as part of Business Property

Income realised and losses justified by business reasons incurred on Securities as part of the business property of individuals (including deemed securities dealers due to frequent dealing, debt financing or similar criteria; so called Wertschriftenhändler) or entities resident in Switzerland are included in the taxable income or may be deducted from the taxable income, respectively, of such person or entity.

European Union Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income, Swiss Agreement: The European Union ("EU") adopted a directive on the taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments (European Directive 2003/48/EC of 3 June 2003) (the "Directive"). The Directive requires Member States to provide to the tax authorities of other Member States details of payments of interest and other similar income paid by a person to an individual in another Member State, except that Austria and Luxembourg will instead impose a withholding system for a transitional period unless during such period they elect otherwise. A number of third countries and territories, including Switzerland, have adopted similar measures to the Directive. On 26 October 2004, the European Community and Switzerland entered into an agreement on the taxation of savings income pursuant to which Switzerland adopted measures equivalent to those of the Directive.

On the basis of this Agreement, Switzerland introduced a withholding tax on interest payments and other similar income paid in Switzerland by a paying agent to an individual resident in an EU Member State ("EU Withholding Tax"). The rate of withholding is currently 35 per cent. with the option for such an individual to authorise the paying agent to disclose details of the payments to the tax authorities of the relevant Member State in lieu of the withholding. The beneficial owner of the interest payments may be entitled to a tax credit or refund of the withholding in its country of residence, if any, provided that certain conditions are met.

UNITED STATES TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR INVESTORS

Taxation for Non-U.S. Investors

HIRE ACT/FATCA TAX DISCLOSURE FOR STRUCTURED NOTES ISSUED OUTSIDE THE US CIRCULAR 230 NOTICE. THE FOLLOWING NOTICE IS BASED ON U.S. TREASURY REGULATIONS GOVERNING PRACTICE BEFORE THE U.S. INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE: (1) ANY U.S. FEDERAL TAX ADVICE CONTAINED HEREIN, INCLUDING ANY OPINION OF COUNSEL REFERRED TO HEREIN, IS NOT INTENDED OR WRITTEN TO BE USED, AND CANNOT BE USED BY ANY TAXPAYER FOR THE PURPOSE OF AVOIDING U.S. FEDERAL TAX PENALTIES THAT MAY BE IMPOSED ON THE TAXPAYER; (2) ANY SUCH ADVICE IS WRITTEN TO SUPPORT THE PROMOTION OR MARKETING OF THE TRANSACTIONS DESCRIBED HEREIN (OR IN ANY SUCH OPINION OF COUNSEL); AND (3) EACH TAXPAYER SHOULD SEEK ADVICE BASED ON THE TAXPAYER'S PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES FROM AN INDEPENDENT TAX ADVISOR.

Substitute Dividend and Dividend Equivalent Payments

Recently issued proposed and temporary United States Treasury regulations treat a "dividend equivalent" payment as a dividend from sources within the United States. Unless reduced by an applicable tax treaty with the United States, such payments generally will be subject to U.S. withholding tax. A "dividend equivalent" payment is (i) a substitute dividend payment made pursuant to a securities lending or a sale-repurchase transaction that (directly or indirectly) is contingent upon, or determined by reference to, the payment of a dividend from sources within the United States, (ii) a payment made pursuant to a "specified notional principal contract" that (directly or indirectly) is contingent upon, or determined by reference to, the payment of a dividend from sources within the United States, and (iii) any other payment determined by the United States Internal Revenue Service to be substantially similar to a payment described in the preceding clauses (i) and (ii). Proposed regulations provide criteria for determining whether a notional principal contract will be a specified notional principal contract, effective for payments made after December 31, 2013.

Proposed regulations address whether a payment is a dividend equivalent. The proposed regulations provide that an equity-linked instrument that provides for a payment that is a substantially similar payment is treated as a notional principal contract for these purposes. An equity-linked instrument is a financial instrument or combination of financial instruments that references one or more underlying securities to determine its value, including a futures contract, forward contract, option, or other contractual arrangement. The proposed regulations consider any payment, including the payment of the purchase price or an adjustment to the purchase price, to be a substantially similar payment (and, therefore, a dividend equivalent payment) if made pursuant to an equity-linked instrument that is contingent upon or determined by reference to a dividend (including payments pursuant to a redemption of stock that gives rise to a dividend) from sources within the United States. The rules for equity-linked instruments under the proposed regulations will be effective for payments made after the rules are finalised. Where the securities reference an interest in a fixed basket of securities or a "customised index", each security or component of such basket or customised index is treated as an underlying security in a separate notional principal contract for purposes of determining whether such notional principal contract is a specified notional principal contract or an amount received is a substantially similar payment.

We will treat any portion of a payment or deemed payment on the securities that is substantially similar to a dividend as a dividend equivalent payment, which will be subject to U.S. withholding tax unless reduced by an applicable tax treaty and a properly executed Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 (or other qualifying documentation) is provided. Investors should consult their tax advisors regarding whether payments or deemed payments on the securities constitute dividend equivalent payments.

Securities Held Through Foreign Entities

Under the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act provisions of the Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act ("FATCA") and recently finalised regulations, a 30 per cent. withholding tax is imposed on "withholdable payments" and certain "passthru payments" made to "foreign financial institutions" (as defined in the regulations or an applicable intergovernmental agreement) (and their more than 50 per cent. affiliates) unless the payee foreign financial institution agrees, among other things, to disclose the identity of any U.S. individual with an account at the institution (or the institution's affiliates) and to annually report certain information about such account. The term "withholdable payments" generally includes (1) payments of fixed or determinable annual or periodical gains, profits, and income ("FDAP"), in each case, from sources within the United States, and (2) gross proceeds from the sale of any property of a type which can produce interest or dividends from sources within the United States. "Passthru payments" means any withholdable payment and any foreign passthru payment. FATCA also requires withholding agents making withholdable payments to certain foreign entities that do not disclose the name, address, and taxpayer identification number of any substantial U.S. owners (or certify that they do not have any substantial United States owners) to withhold tax at a rate of 30 per cent. We will treat payments on the securities as withholdable payments for these purposes.

Withholding under FATCA will apply to all withholdable payments and certain passthru payments without regard to whether the beneficial owner of the payment is a U.S. person, or would otherwise be entitled to an exemption from the imposition of withholding tax pursuant to an applicable tax treaty with the United States or pursuant to U.S. domestic law. Unless a foreign financial institution is the beneficial owner of a payment, it will be subject to refund or credit in accordance with the same procedures and limitations applicable to other taxes withheld on FDAP payments provided that the beneficial owner of the payment furnishes such information as the IRS determines is necessary to determine whether such beneficial owner is a United States owned foreign entity and the identity of any substantial United States owners of such entity.

Pursuant to the recently finalised regulations described above and subject to the exceptions described below, FATCA's withholding regime generally will apply to (i) withholdable payments (other than gross proceeds of the type described above) made after December 31, 2013 (other than certain payments made with respect to a "pre-existing obligation," as defined in the regulations); (ii) payments of gross proceeds of the type described above with respect to a sale or disposition occurring after December 31, 2016; and (iii) foreign passthru

payments made after the later of December 31, 2016, or six months after the date that final regulations defining the term "foreign passthru payment" are published. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of FATCA discussed above generally will not apply to (a) any obligation (other than an instrument that is treated as equity for U.S. tax purposes or that lacks a stated expiration or term) that is outstanding on January 1, 2014 (a "grandfathered obligation"); (b) any obligation that produces withholdable payments solely because the obligation is treated as giving rise to a dividend equivalent pursuant to Code section 871(m) and the regulations thereunder that is outstanding at any point prior to six months after the date on which obligations of its type are first treated as giving rise to dividend equivalents; and (c) any agreement requiring a secured party to make payments with respect to collateral securing one or more grandfathered obligations (even if the collateral is not itself a grandfathered obligation). Thus, if you hold your securities through a foreign financial institution or foreign entity, a portion of any of your payments made after December 31, 2013, may be subject to 30 per cent. withholding.

BAHAMAS

Payments made by the Issuer, acting through its Nassau Branch, will not be subject to any withholding tax on account of Bahamian taxes.

EU SAVINGS DIRECTIVE

Under EU Savings Directive, each Member State is required to provide to the tax authorities of another member state details of payments of interest or other similar income paid by a paying agent within its jurisdiction to, or collected by such a person for, an individual resident in that other Member State; however for a transitional period, Austria and Luxembourg will instead operate a withholding system in relation to such payments, unless the beneficiary of the interest payments elects for the exchange of information. The end of this transitional period depends on the conclusion of certain other agreements relating to exchange of information with certain other countries. In April 2013, the Luxembourg Government announced its intention to abolish the withholding system with effect from 1 January 2015, in favour of automatic information exchange under the EU Savings Directive.

A number of non-EU countries, including Switzerland, ("Third Countries") and certain dependent or associated territories of certain Member States ("Dependent and Associated Territories"), have adopted similar measures in relation to payments of interest or other similar income paid by a paying agent within its jurisdiction to, or collected by such a person for, an individual resident in another Member State, or certain Third Country or Dependent and Associated Territories.

Investors should note that the European Commission adopted an amending proposal to the Directive, which, among other changes, seeks to extend the application of the Directive to (i) payments channelled through certain intermediate structures (whether or not established in a Member State) for the ultimate benefit of an EU resident individual, and (ii) a wider range of income similar to savings income. Further developments in this respect should be monitored on a continuing basis, since no certainty exists over whether and when the proposed amendments to the Directive will be implemented. Investors who are in any doubt as to their position should consult their professional advisers.

OFFERS

An investor intending to acquire or acquiring any Securities from an Offeror will do so, and offers and sales of the Securities to an investor by an Offeror will be made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Offeror and such investor including as to price, allocations and settlement arrangements. Neither the Issuer nor the relevant Dealer will be a party to any such arrangements with investors (except where the Issuer or the relevant Dealer is itself the relevant Offeror) and, accordingly, this Base Prospectus and any relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, any relevant Pricing Supplement) may not contain such information and, in such case, an investor must obtain such information from the relevant Offeror. Investors should however note the following:

Amount of the offer

The nominal amount or number of Securities subject to the offer may be specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement). If the nominal amount or number of Securities subject to the offer is not specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement), the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) may specify that it will be determined on the basis of the demand for the Securities and prevailing market conditions and (other than in the case of Exempt Securities) be published in accordance with Article 8 of the Prospectus Directive.

Offer Price

If pertinent, the offer price per Security may either (a) be specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) or (b) if the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) so specify, be determined on the basis of the prevailing market conditions on or around the date specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement) in which event it will not be greater than the maximum price specified in the relevant Final Terms and (other than in the case of Exempt Securities) will be published in accordance with Article 8 of the Prospectus Directive.

Publication of a Supplement

If the Issuer publishes a supplement to this Base Prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive which relates to the Issuer or the Securities, investors who have already agreed to purchase Securities (other than Exempt Securities) before the supplement is published shall have the right to withdraw their acceptances by informing the relevant Distributor in writing within 2 working days (or such other longer period as may mandatorily apply in the relevant country) of publication of the supplement. The terms and conditions of the Securities and the terms on which they are offered and issued will be subject to the provisions of any such supplement.

SELLING RESTRICTIONS

GENERAL

Except as set out in this Base Prospectus or the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement), no action has been or will be taken that would permit a public offering of the Securities or possession or distribution of any offering material in relation to the Securities in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

No offers, sales or deliveries of the Securities, or distribution of any offering material relating to the Securities, may be made in or from any jurisdiction except in circumstances which will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations and will not impose any obligations on the Issuer or the Dealer.

UNITED STATES

The Securities have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. Terms used in this section have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

The Dealer may not offer, sell or deliver the Securities (A) within the United States or (B) to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons (other than distributors) (i) as part of the Dealer's distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after the later of the date on which the Securities were first offered to persons other than distributors and the Issue Date (the "distribution compliance period"). The Dealer will send to each other distributor to which it sells the Securities during the 40-day distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Securities within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons.

In addition, until the expiration of the 40-day distribution compliance period, an offer or sale of Securities (A) within the United States by a distributor (whether or not participating in the offering) or (B) for the account or benefit of U.S. persons by a person that is not participating in the offering may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

UNITED KINGDOM

Each Dealer represents, warrants and agrees that:

- (a) Financial promotion: it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 ("FSMA")) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the Securities in circumstances in which section 21(1) of FSMA would not, if the Issuer was not an authorised person, apply to the Issuer;
- (b) General compliance: it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Securities in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom; and
- (c) Commissions and fees:
 - (i) if it is distributing Securities that are "retail investment products" (as such term is defined in the handbook of the Financial Conduct Authority) into the United Kingdom and it is entitled to receive any commission or fee from the Issuer, it will not transfer any part of that commission or fee to any third party who may advise retail investors to purchase a Security that is a retail investment product; or

(ii) if it is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority to provide investment advice to retail investors in the United Kingdom and it is providing advice to retail investors in respect of a Security that is a retail investment product, it undertakes not to request any commission or fee from the Issuer and to otherwise reject any such payment offered to it other than in circumstances where the Issuer has agreed to facilitate the payment of an adviser fee and has the express consent of the retail investor(s) to do so.

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each a "Relevant Member State"), the Dealer has represented and agreed that with effect from and including the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the "Relevant Implementation Date") it has not made and will not make an offer of Securities which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the final terms in relation thereto to the public in that Relevant Member State except that it may, with effect from and including the Relevant Implementation Date, make an offer of such Securities to the public in that Relevant Member State:

- if the final terms in relation to the Securities specify that an offer of those Securities may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State (a "Non-exempt Offer"), following the date of publication of a prospectus in relation to such Securities which has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State, provided that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by the final terms contemplating such Non-exempt Offer, in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified in such prospectus or final terms, as applicable and the Issuer has consented in writing to its use for the purpose of that Non-exempt Offer;
- (b) at any time to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- (c) at any time to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), subject to obtaining the prior consent of the relevant Dealer or Dealers nominated by the Issuer for any such offer; or
- (d) at any time in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive,

provided that no such offer of Securities referred to in (b) to (d) above shall require the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive, or to supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer of Securities to the public" in relation to any Securities in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Securities, as the same may be varied in that Member State, and by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, and the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any

relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State, and the expression "2010 PD Amending Directive" means Directive 2010/73/EU.

BAHAMAS

This Base Prospectus has not been registered with the Securities Commission of The Bahamas, nor have any applications been made to exempt such offer from the filing of a prospectus with the Securities Commission of The Bahamas under the Securities Industries Act, 2011, and in the circumstances, no offer or sale of the Securities can occur in The Bahamas.

The Issuer and each Dealer associated with the offer agrees that it has not, and will not, offer or sell any of the Securities in The Bahamas except in compliance with applicable Bahamian laws or pursuant to an exemption therefrom.

SWITZERLAND

Where no Swiss simplified prospectus is in place, the Securities may only be distributed as a private placement and may not be distributed in or from Switzerland in the meaning of article 3 of the Collective Investment Schemes Act ("CISA"), except to qualified investors as defined in the CISA (article 10 CISA) and the Collective Investment Schemes Ordinance ("CISO") (article 6 CISO), and only in compliance with all other applicable laws and regulations.

GENERAL INFORMATION

- The Issuer has obtained all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in connection with the establishment of the Programme. The Programme is established and Securities will be issued in accordance with the Organisational Guideline and Regulation of Credit Suisse AG dated 8 December 2010. No specific resolution of the Board of Directors of Credit Suisse AG is required.
- There has been no material adverse change in the prospects of Credit Suisse AG
 and its consolidated subsidiaries since 31 December 2012 and there has been no
 significant change in the financial position of Credit Suisse AG and its consolidated
 subsidiaries since 30 June 2013.
- 3. Save as disclosed in the paragraph entitled "Legal and Arbitration Proceedings" in the section headed "Credit Suisse AG" herein, Credit Suisse AG is not involved in any governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings that may have, or have had during the 12 months preceding the date of this document, a significant effect on its financial position or profitability or that of Credit Suisse AG and its consolidated subsidiaries. Nor, to the best of the knowledge and belief of Credit Suisse AG, are any such proceedings pending or threatened.
- 4. Copies of the Agency Agreement and Deed of Covenant will be available for inspection during normal business hours on any business day (except Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) at the offices of the Paying Agents. In addition, copies of the following will be available free of charge during normal business hours on any business day (except Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) at the offices of the Paying Agents and at the registered office of the Issuer:
 - (a) the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Issuer;
 - (b) the audited accounts of the Issuer for the last two years;
 - (c) each Final Terms and Pricing Supplement (save that Pricing Supplements will only be available for inspection by a holder of the relevant Security and such holder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Issuer as to its holding of Securities and identity);
 - (d) a copy of this Base Prospectus together with any Supplement to this Base Prospectus; and
 - (e) a copy of any document incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus.
- KPMG AG, Badenerstrasse 172, 8004 Zurich, Switzerland, have audited the accounts of Credit Suisse AG. KPMG AG is a member of the Swiss Institute of Certified Accountants and tax consultants.
- 6. The Securities may be accepted for clearance through the following clearing systems (which are the entities in charge of keeping the relevant records) as specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, in the case of Exempt Securities, the relevant Pricing Supplement):
 - (a) Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. (1 Boulevard du Roi Albert II, B-1210 Brussels, Belgium);
 - (b) Clearstream Banking, société anonyme, Luxembourg (42 Avenue JF Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg); and

- (c) Clearstream Banking AG (Neue Börsenstraβe 1, D-60487 Frankfurt am Main).
- 7. Credit Suisse AG's registered head office is located at Paradeplatz 8, CH-8001, Zurich, Switzerland and the telephone number is +41 44 333 11 11. The London branch is located at One Cabot Square, London E14 4QJ, England and the telephone number is +44 207 888 8888. The Nassau branch is located at Bahamas Financial Centre, 4th Floor, Shirley & Charlotte Streets, Nassau, The Bahamas and the telephone number is +1 242 356 8100.

FORM OF FINAL TERMS

Final Terms dated [●]

Credit Suisse AG

acting through its [London/Nassau] Branch

Preference Share-Linked Securities due [●]

linked to Preference Shares in Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC [Series-[●]] (the "Securities")

issued pursuant to the Preference Share-Linked Securities Base Prospectus (Andrea Preference Share-Linked Securities) as part of the **Structured Products Programme for the issuance of Notes, Certificates and Warrants**

Part A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Base Prospectus dated 22 August 2013 [as supplemented on [●] [and by any further supplements up to, and including, the Issue Date]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the Luxembourg act dated 10 July 2005 on prospectuses for securities (the "Prospectus Act 2005") (the "Base Prospectus"). This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Securities described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and article 8.4 of the Prospectus Act 2005 and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Securities is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. A summary of the Securities is annexed to these Final Terms. Copies of the Base Prospectus [(including each supplement)] may be obtained from the registered office of the Issuer and the offices of the Distributor(s) and Agents specified herein.

These Final Terms comprise the final terms for the issue [and public offer in $[\bullet]$] [and admission to trading on [specify regulated markef]] of the Securities. [The Final Terms will be available for viewing on [the website(s) of the Distributor(s)] [and] [the website of $[\bullet]$ (specify website of the relevant exchange).]

The terms and conditions applicable to the Securities are the General Terms and Conditions of Notes as amended and supplemented by the Product Conditions and each as set out in the Base Prospectus, as completed by these Final Terms. References to the Base Prospectus are to it as supplemented at the date of these Final Terms. [The purchase of the Securities involves substantial risks and is suitable only for investors who have the knowledge and experience in financial and business matters necessary to enable them to evaluate the risks and the merits of an investment in the Securities. Before making an investment decision, prospective purchasers of the Securities should ensure that they understand the nature of the Securities and the extent of their exposure to risks and that they consider carefully, in the light of their own financial circumstances, financial condition and investment objectives, all the information set forth in the Base Prospectus (including "Risk Factors" on pages 26 to 48 thereof) and these Final Terms.]

The expression "**Prospectus Directive**" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression "**2010 PD Amending Directive**" means Directive 2010/73/EU.

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Italics denote guidance for completing the Final Terms.]

1 Series Number: [●]/[Not Applicable]

2 Tranche Number: [●]/[Not Applicable]

[(Should be "Not Applicable" unless fungible with an existing series)

[Date on which Securities become fungible with Series:

[•]] (Include if fungible with an existing series on issuance)

3 Specified Currency or Currencies:

[•]

4 Aggregate Nominal Amount:

(i) Series:

[ullet]

(ii) Tranche:

[•]/[Not Applicable]

5 Issue Price:

[100]/[●] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount

(Should always be 100 per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount in the case of the first Tranche for a Series)

6 Specified Denomination:

[•]

7 Issue Date:

[●]/[The [●] Currency Business Day following the Initial Share [Reference/Setting] Date

Where Initial Share [Reference/Setting] Date means:

[•]or, if any date used for the valuation of or any determination of an underlying asset or reference basis (or any part thereof) for the Preference Shares falling on or about such day is delayed or to be delayed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares by reason of a non-scheduled trading day, an adjustment or a disrupted day, the Initial Share [Reference/Setting] Date shall be the [earliest (delayed or otherwise)][latest such delayed][delete as applicable] date on which any valuation or determination is made, all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

[The Preference Shares should already be in issue]

Maturity Date: The Valuation Date [The Preference Shares should continue to be in

existence until after the Maturity Date

9 Interest Basis: [Fixed Rate]/[Floating Rate]/[Not

Applicable]

10 Premium Basis: Not Applicable

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST AND PREMIUM

11 Fixed Rate Provisions: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)

(ii) Interest Commencement Date: (Specify if different from the Issue Date) (iii) Interest Payment Date(s): [[●] in each year]/[●][, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention] (N.B. the General Note Conditions automatically adjusts all dates for payment purposes so adjustment wording should only be added here if dates will adjust for calculation purposes too) (iv) [Floating **Business Day Convention** Rate Business Day Convention]/ [Following Business Day Convention]/[Modified Following Business Day Convention]/[Preceding **Business** Day Convention]/[Not Applicable] (v) Fixed Interest Amount [(s)]: [●] per [Specified Denomination/[●] per cent. of the Nominal Amount]/[Not Applicable] [Actual/Actual]/[Actual/Actual Day Count Fraction: (vi) ISDA]/[Actual/365 (fixed)]/[Actual/360]/[30 /360]/360/360]/[Bond Basis]/[30E/360] /[Eurobond Basis] /[30E/360 (ISDA)] /[Actual/Actual -ICMA] ([adjusted /unadjusted] basis) (vii) Determination Date(s): [•]/[Not Applicable] (Insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring the maturity date in the case of a long or short last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is Actual/Actual - ICMA)] 12 Floating Rate Provisions: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph) Interest Commencement Date: (i) [•] (Specify if different from the Issue Date) (ii) Interest Payment Dates: [[●] in each year]/[●][, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention] (iii) **Business Day Convention:** [Floating Rate Business Day Convention]/[Following Business Day Convention]/[Modified Following Business Day Convention]/[Preceding Business Day Convention] (iv) Business Centre(s): [•]

[[●] per cent. per annum

(i)

Rate[(s)] of Interest:

(v) ISDA Determination:

Floating Rate Option: [●]

Designated Maturity: [●]

Reset Date: [●]/[The first day of that Interest Period]

(vi) Margin(s):

[+/-][●] per cent. per annum/[Not Applicable]

(vii) Minimum Rate of Interest:

[[●] per cent. per annum]/[Not Applicable]

(viii) Maximum Rate of Interest:

[[●] per cent. per annum]/[Not Applicable]

(ix) Day Count Fraction:

[Actual/Actual]/[Actual/Actual

ISDA]/[Actual/365

(fixed)]/[Actual/360]/[30/360]/

[360/360]/[Bond

Basis]/[30E/360]/[Eurobond Basis]/ [30E/360 (ISDA)]/[Actual/Actual – ICMA] ([adjusted/unadjusted] basis)

(x) Determination Date(s):

[•]/[Not Applicable]

(Insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring the maturity date in the case of a long or short last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is Actual/Actual - ICMA)]

(xi) Rate Multiplier:

[•]/[Not Applicable]

13 Premium Provisions:

Not Applicable

PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION

14 Valuation Date:

The [●] Currency Business Day following the Preference Share Valuation Date

Where Preference Share Valuation Date means:

[If there is no auto-call feature in the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares: [●]]

[If there is an auto-call feature in the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares: $[\bullet]$ or if the Preference Shares become subject to redemption as a result of the auto-call feature being triggered (i) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (ii) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (iii) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (iv) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, [

or, if any date(s) for valuation of or any determination of an underlying asset or reference basis (or any part thereof) for the Preference Shares falling on or about any such day is delayed or to be

delayed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares by reason of a non scheduled trading day, an adjustment or disrupted day, the Preference Share Valuation Date shall be the latest such delayed valuation or determination date, all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

15 Valuation Time:

[] [(London time)]/[As per Product Condition 1]

16 Early Redemption:

(i) Redemption for Illegality Reasons

General Note Condition 5(c) is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(ii) Early Payment Amount payable on redemption for illegality reasons (General Note Condition 5(c)) or an event of default (General Note Condition 8)

Product Condition 3.1 is Applicable

(iii) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer

Product Condition 3.2 is [Applicable[and the Optional Redemption Amount will be paid together with any interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption]]/[Not Applicable]

[Optional Redemption Date(s): [•]]

[Notice Period: [Set out if different from the General Note Conditions]]

(iv) Redemption at the Option of Securityholders

General Note Condition 5(e) is Not Applicable

(v) Early Redemption as a result of a Preference Share Early Redemption Event Product Condition 1 is Applicable

(vi) Early Redemption as a result of an Extraordinary Event Product Condition 2 is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Extraordinary Event Provisions:

Merger Event: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Tender Offer: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Nationalisation: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Insolvency: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(vii) Early Redemption as a result of an Additional Disruption Event

Security Condition 2 is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Additional Disruption Event Provisions:

Change in Law: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Insolvency Filing: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Hedging Disruption: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Increased Cost of Hedging: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

17 **Settlement Currency** [The [Specified Currency]]/[•]

> (The currency in which payment will be made)

18 **Preference Shares**

> Preference Share Issuer: Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC, a

> > protected cell company incorporated in Jersey with registered number 81180

acting in respect of the Cell

Cell: [•]

Preference Share: [Series - [●] [title] Preference Shares

issued by the Preference Share Issuer in

respect of the Cell

ISIN: [•]

Bloomberg Code:

Information Source: [•]/[Bloomberg Code [CSSN]/[website]

specify the applicable price source for the publication of the Preference Share Value (see the definition of Preference Share Value in Product Condition 1) and, if publication is not scheduled to be made on Bloomberg on each Currency Business Day, details of such other available interval and/or widely information service on which the Share will be Preference Value

scheduled to be published

Preference Share Calculation Agent: Credit Suisse International

GENERAL PROVISIONS

19 Form of Securities:

> (i) Type: [Bearer Securities]/[Registered

> > Securities]

(ii) Global Security: [Global Security]/

[Not Applicable]

The Issuer intends to permit [Applicable]/[Not Applicable] (iii)

> indirect interests in the Securities to be held through CREST

Depository Interests to be issued by the CREST Depository:

20 Financial Centre(s):

[Not Applicable]/[●] [Note that this item

relates to the place of payment]

21 Minimum Transferable Number of [•]/[Not Applicable]

Securities:

22 Listing and Admission to Trading:

> (i) Stock Exchange(s) to which [Luxemburg Stock Exchange]

application will initially be made to list the Securities: (Application may subsequently be made to other stock exchange(s))

[•]/[None]

(ii) Admission to trading:

[Application has been made for the Securities to be admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the [•] with effect from [•] provided, however, no assurance can be given that the Securities will be admitted to trading or listed on the Regulated Market of the [•] on the Issue Date or any specific date thereafter/[Not Applicable]

thorounton[Not7.ppile

23 Entities (other than stock exchanges) to which application for listing and/or approval of the Securities will be made:

[•]/[None]

24 Securities Codes:

ISIN Code: [●]

Common Code: [●]

25 Clearing and Trading:

Clearing System(s) and any relevant

identification number(s):

[Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme]

[Other]

Delivery of Securities: Delivery [against/free of] payment

Minimum Trading Lot: [●]/[Not Applicable]

26 Agents:

Calculation Agent: Credit Suisse International

One Cabot Square London E14 4QJ

Fiscal Agent and Paying Agent: The Bank of New York Mellon, acting

through its London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL

Transfer Agent: (Include for Registered Securities only)

[Not Applicable]

[The Bank of New York Mellon

(Luxembourg) S.A. Vertigo Building – Polaris 2-4 rue Eugene Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg]

Registrar: (Include for Registered Securities only)

[Not Applicable]

[The Bank of New York Mellon

(Luxembourg) S.A. Vertigo Building – Polaris 2-4 rue Eugene Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg]

		(Delete or add additional Agents as appropriate)
27	Dealer(s):	[Credit Suisse International]/[Credit Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited]/[●]
28	Specified newspaper for the purposes of notices to Securityholders:	[●]/[Not Applicable]
29	Additional Provisions:	[Not Applicable/give details]

Part B - OTHER INFORMATION

Terms and Conditions of the Offer

1 Offer Price:

[Not Applicable]

[The Offer Price will be equal to the Issue Price]

[To be determined on the basis of the prevailing market conditions on or around [●] subject to a maximum of [[●] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount]/[[●] per Security].]

[Up to [●] per cent. of the Offer Price is represented by a commission payable to the [relevant] Distributor.

See item 12 below for information on applicable fees.]

(If the Securities are to be resold at a different price to the Issue Price such resale must be done by the relevant Dealer or Distributor as principal)

Total amount of the offer. If the amount is not fixed, description of the arrangements and time for announcing to the public the definitive amount of the offer:

[Up to] [•]/[To be determined on the basis of the demand for the Securities and prevailing market conditions and published in accordance with Article 8 of the Prospectus Directive.]

[It is anticipated that the final amount of Securities to be issued on the Issue Date will be notified to investors by appropriate means [(and also through a notice published on the [relevant] Distributor's website, if available)] on or around the Issue Date. The final amount of Securities will depend on the outcome of the offer.]

[Not Applicable]

Conditions (in addition to those specified in the Base Prospectus) to which the offer is subject:

[The offer of the Securities is conditional on their issue.]

[Right to cancel: The offer may be cancelled if the Aggregate Nominal Amount or aggregate number of Securities purchased is less than [●], or if the Issuer or the [relevant] Distributor assesses, at its absolute discretion, that any applicable laws, court rulings, decisions by governmental or other authorities or other similar factors render it illegal, impossible or impractical, in whole or part, to complete the offer or that there has been a material adverse change in the market conditions. In the case of cancellation, unless otherwise

specified by the [relevant] Distributor, the [relevant] Distributor will repay the purchase price and any commission paid by any purchaser without interest.]

[The Issuer reserves the right to withdraw the offer and/or to cancel the issue of the Securities for any reason at any time on or prior to the Issue Date.]

[For the avoidance of doubt, if any application has been made by a potential investor and the Issuer exercises such a right, each such potential investor will not be entitled to subscribe or otherwise purchase any Securities. The [relevant] Distributor will repay the Offer Price and any commission paid by any investor without interest.]

[The offer will be subject to the above provisions. In case of withdrawal or cancellation, the [relevant] Distributor will inform the investors that have already applied for the Securities by appropriate means (and also through a notice published on its website, if available) and repay the Offer Price and any commission paid by any investor without interest.]

[•]

[Not applicable]

The time period during which the offer will be open:

From, and including, $[\bullet]$ to, and including, $[\bullet]$.

The Offer Period may be discontinued at any time.

[Notice of the early closure of the Offer Period will be made to investors by appropriate means (and also through a notice published on the [relevant] Distributor's website, if available). (See further the section entitled "Details of the minimum and/or maximum amount of application" set out in item (7 below).

5 Description of the application process:

[Prospective investors may apply to the [relevant] Distributor to subscribe for Securities in accordance with the arrangements existing between the [relevant] Distributor and its customers relating to the subscription of securities generally.]

[Investors will be notified by the [relevant] Distributor of the amount allotted.]

[Prospective investors will not be required to enter into any contractual

arrangements directly with the Issuer in relation to the subscription for the Securities.]

[Not Applicable]

- Description of possibility to reduce subscriptions and manner for refunding excess amount paid by applicants:
- [•]
- 7 Details of the minimum and/or maximum amount of application:

[There is no minimum amount of application.]

[All of the Securities requested through the [relevant] Distributor during the Offer Period will be assigned up to the maximum amount of the offer.]

[Allotment of Securities will be managed and coordinated by the [relevant] Distributor subject to the arrangements existing between the [relevant] Distributor and its customers relating to the subscription of securities generally. There are no pre-identified allotment criteria. All of the Securities requested through the [relevant] Distributor during the Offer Period will be assigned up to the maximum amount of the offer.]

[In the event that requests exceed the total amount of the offer, the [relevant] Distributor will close the Offer Period early, pursuant to item 4 above.

[The [maximum]/[minimum] number of Securities each individual investor may subscribe for is [•].]

[Not Applicable]

8 Details of the method and time limits for paying up and delivering the Securities:

[Payments for the Securities shall be made to the [relevant] Distributor on [[•]/[such date as the [relevant] Distributor may specify] as instructed by the [relevant] Distributor.]

[Payments for the Securities shall be made to the [relevant] Distributor in accordance with the arrangements existing between the [relevant] Distributor and its customers relating to the subscription of securities generally, as instructed by the [relevant] Distributor.1

[The Securities are expected to be delivered to the purchasers' respective [book entry securities] accounts on or around [[•]/[the date as notified by the [relevant] Distributor].]

[The Securities will be issued on the Issue Date against payment to the Issuer by the [relevant] Distributor of the

aggregate subscription moneys. Each investor will be notified by the [relevant] Distributor of the settlement arrangements in respect of the Securities at the time of such investor's application.]

[Not Applicable]

9 Manner in and date on which results of the offer are to be made public:

[The results of the offer will be published on the [relevant] Distributor's website following the closing of the Offer Period on or around the Issue Date [or, if such website is not available, the results of the offer will be available upon request from the [relevant] Distributor].]

[Not Applicable]/[●]

10 Categories of potential investors to which the Securities are offered and whether tranche(s) have been reserved for certain countries:

[Not Applicable]/[●]

Process for notification to applicants of the amount allotted and the indication whether dealing may begin before notification is made:

[Not Applicable]/[●]/[Applicants will be notified by the [relevant] Distributor of the success of their application.] [Dealings in the Securities may begin before such notification is made/No dealings in the Securities may take place prior to the Issue Date.]

Amount of any expenses and taxes specifically charged to the subscriber or purchaser:

[Not Applicable]/[●]/[The Distributor[s] will charge purchasers a commission of [●]/[up to [●] per cent. of the Specified Denomination] per Security.]

[The Issuer will pay a fee to the Distributor[s] in connection with the Offer of [●]/[up to [●] per cent. of the Specified Denomination] per Security.]

[The Issuer is not aware of any expenses or taxes specifically charged to the subscriber and not disclosed herein.]

[Taxes charged in connection with the subscription, transfer, purchase or holding of Securities must be paid by the relevant investor and the Issuer will not have any obligation in relation thereto. Investors should consult their professional tax advisers to determine the tax regime applicable to their particular situation.]

Name(s) and address(es), to the extent known to the Issuer, of the placers ("Distributors") in the various countries where the offer takes place:

[The Issuer reserves the right to appoint other distributors during the Offer Period. Any such appointment will be

communicated to investors by means of a notice published on the Issuer's website.] [None]

14 [Consent:

The Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus by the financial intermediary/ies ("Authorised Offeror(s)"), during the offer period and subject to the conditions, as provided as follows:

(a) Name and address of Authorised Offeror(s):

[Give details]

(b) Offer period for which use of the Base Prospectus is authorised by the Authorised Offeror(s):

[Give details]/[Offer Period]

(c) Conditions to the use of the Base Prospectus by the Authorised Offeror(s):

The Base Prospectus may only be used by the Authorised Offeror(s) to make offerings of the Securities in the jurisdiction(s) in which the Non-exempt Offer is to take place. [Insert any other conditions]

If you intend to purchase Securities from an Authorised Offeror, you will do so, and such offer and sale will be made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Authorised Offeror and you, including as to price and settlement arrangements. The Issuer will not be a party to any such arrangements and, accordingly, this Base Prospectus does not contain such information. The terms and conditions of such offer should be provided to you by that Authorised Offeror. Neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility or liability for such information.]

[The Issuer does not consent to the use of the Base Prospectus by any person other than the Dealer.]

[Interests of Natural and Legal Persons involved in the [Issue/Offer]

Save for any fees payable to the Dealers, so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the [issue/offer] of the Securities has an interest material to the [issue/offer]. Amend as appropriate if there are other interests]

[REASONS FOR THE OFFER, ESTIMATED NET PROCEEDS AND TOTAL EXPENSES

[(i) Reasons for the offer [•]

(See ["Use of Proceeds"] wording in the Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from making profit and/or hedging certain risks will need to include those reasons here.)]

[(ii)] Estimated net proceeds: [●]

(If proceeds are intended for more than one use will need to split out and present in order of priority. If proceeds insufficient to fund all proposed uses state amount and sources of other funding.)

[(iii)] Estimated total expenses:

[•]

(Include breakdown of expenses)

(As the Securities are derivative securities to which Annex XII of the Prospectus Regulation applies it is only necessary to include disclosure of net proceeds and total expenses at (ii) and (iii) above where disclosure is included at (i) above.)]

Signed on behalf of the Issuer:	
Ву:	
Duly authorised	
By:	
Duly authorised	
[Index Trademark(s)/Disclaim	er(s)] [<i>delete if not applicable</i>]

[Add if applicable]

ANNEX

SUMMARY OF THE SECURITIES

[Issue specific summary to be extracted from Summary section of the Base Prospectus with appropriate deletions of non-applicable information (if any) and insertion of missing details (if any)]

FORM OF PRICING SUPPLEMENT

Pricing Supplement dated [●]

Credit Suisse AG

acting through its [London/Nassau] Branch

Preference Share-Linked Securities due [●]

linked to Preference Shares in Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC [Series-[●]] (the "Securities")

issued pursuant to the Preference Share-Linked Securities Base Prospectus (Andrea Preference Share-Linked Securities) as part of the **Structured Products Programme for the issuance of Notes, Certificates and Warrants**

Part A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Base Prospectus dated 22 August 2013 [as supplemented on [●] [and by any further supplements up to, and including, the Issue Date]] (the "Base Prospectus"). Copies of the Base Prospectus [and each supplement to the Base Prospectus] may be obtained from the registered office of the Issuer and the offices of the Distributor(s) and Agents specified herein. This document constitutes the Pricing Supplement for the Securities described herein and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Securities is only available on the basis of the combination of this Pricing Supplement and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented].

The documents stated to be "DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE" in the Base Prospectus shall not be so incorporated for the purposes of the issue of the Securities.

This Pricing Supplement does not constitute final terms for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive. The Issuer is not offering the Securities in any jurisdiction in circumstances which would require a prospectus pursuant to the Prospectus Directive. Nor is any person authorised to make such an offer of the Securities on behalf of the Issuer in any jurisdiction. In addition, no application has been made (nor is it proposed that any application will be made) for listing of the Securities on any stock exchange.

The terms and conditions applicable to the Securities are the General Terms and Conditions of Notes as amended and supplemented by the Product Conditions and each as set out in the Base Prospectus, as completed and/or modified by this Pricing Supplement. References to the Base Prospectus are to it as supplemented at the date of this Pricing Supplement. [The purchase of the Securities involves substantial risks and is suitable only for investors who have the knowledge and experience in financial and business matters necessary to enable them to evaluate the risks and the merits of an investment in the Securities. Before making an investment decision, prospective purchasers of the Securities should ensure that they understand the nature of the Securities and the extent of their exposure to risks and that they consider carefully, in the light of their own financial circumstances, financial condition and investment objectives, all the information set forth in the Base Prospectus (including "Risk Factors" on pages 26 to 48 thereof) and this Pricing Supplement.]

The expression "**Prospectus Directive**" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression "**2010 PD Amending Directive**" means Directive 2010/73/EU.

[Insert any specific additional risk factors]

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Italics denote guidance for completing the Pricing Supplement.]

1 Series Number:

[•]/[Not Applicable]

2 Tranche Number: [●]/[Not Applicable]

[(Should be "Not Applicable" unless fungible with an existing series)

[Date on which Securities become fungible with Series:

[•]] (Include if fungible with an existing series on issuance)

3 Specified Currency or Currencies:

[•]

4 Aggregate Nominal Amount:

(i) Series: [●]

(ii) Tranche: [●]/[Not Applicable]

5 Issue Price: [100]/[●] per cent. of the Aggregate

Nominal Amount

(Should always be 100 per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount in the case of the first Tranche for a Series)

6 Specified Denomination: [●]

7 Issue Date: [●]/[The [●] Currency Business Day following the Initial Share

[Reference/Setting] Date

Where Initial Share [Reference/Setting] Date means:

[•]or, if any date used for the valuation of or any determination of an underlying asset or reference basis (or any part thereof) for the Preference Shares falling on or about such day is delayed or to be delayed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares by reason of a non-scheduled trading day, an adjustment or a disrupted day, the Initial Share [Reference/Setting] Date shall be the [earliest (delayed or otherwise)][latest such delayed][delete as applicable] date on which any valuation or determination is made, all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

[The Preference Shares should already be in issue]

The Valuation Date [The Preference Shares should continue to be in

existence until after the Maturity Date]

9 Interest Basis: [Fixed Rate]/[Floating Rate]/[Not

Applicable]

10 Premium Basis: Not Applicable

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST AND PREMIUM

11 Fixed Rate Provisions: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Maturity Date:

8

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)

(i) Rate[(s)] of Interest: [[●] per cent. per annum

(ii) Interest Commencement Date: [•]

> (Specify if different from the Issue Date)

(iii) Interest Payment Date(s): [[●] in each year]/[●][, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention]

(N.B. the General Note Conditions automatically adjusts all dates for payment purposes so adjustment wording should only be added here if dates will adjust for calculation purposes too)

(iv) **Business Day Convention**

[Floating Rate Business Dav Convention]/ [Following Business Day Convention]/[Modified Following Business Day Convention]/[Preceding Convention]/[Not **Business** Day Applicable]/[Other – give details]

(v) Fixed Interest Amount [(s)]: [●] per [Specified Denomination/[●] per cent. of the Nominal Amount]/[Not Applicable]

(vi) Day Count Fraction:

[Actual/Actual]/[Actual/Actual ISDA]/[Actual/365

(fixed)]/[Actual/360]/[30

/360]/360/360]/[Bond Basis]/[30E/360] /[Eurobond Basis] /[30E/360 (ISDA)] /[Actual/Actual -ICMA] ([adjusted

/unadjusted] basis)

(vii) Determination Date(s): [•]/[Not Applicable]

(Insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring the maturity date in the case of a long or short last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is

Actual/Actual - ICMA)]

(viii) Other terms relating to the method of calculating interest for Fixed Rate Securities:

[Not Applicable]/[Give details]

12 Floating Rate Provisions: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)

(i) Interest Commencement Date: (Specify if different from the Issue Date)

(ii) Interest Payment Dates: [[●] in each year]/[●][, subject to adjustment in accordance with the

Business Day Convention]

(iii) Business Day Convention: [Floating Rate Business Day

Convention]/[Following Business Day Convention]/[Modified Following Business Day Convention]/[Preceding Business Day Convention]/ [Other – give

details]

(iv) Business Centre(s): [●]

(v) ISDA Determination:

Floating Rate Option: [●]

Designated Maturity: [●]

Reset Date: [●]/[The first day of that Interest Period]

 ISDA Definitions: (if different from those set out in the General Note Conditions)

(vi) Margin(s): [+/-][●] per cent. per annum/[Not

Applicable]

(vii) Minimum Rate of Interest: [[●] per cent. per annum]/[Not

Applicable]

(viii) Maximum Rate of Interest: [[●] per cent. per annum]/[Not

Applicable]

(ix) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual]/[Actual/Actual

ISDA]/[Actual/365

(fixed)]/[Actual/360]/[30/360]/

[360/360]/[Bond

Basis]/[30E/360]/[Eurobond Basis]/ [30E/360 (ISDA)]/[Actual/Actual – ICMA]

([adjusted/unadjusted] basis)

(x) Determination Date(s): [●]/[Not Applicable]

(Insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring the maturity date in the case of a long or short last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is

Actual/Actual - ICMA)]

[•]/[Not Applicable]

(xi) Rate Multiplier: [●]/[Not Applicable]

(xii) Fall back provisions, rounding provisions, denominator and any other terms relating to the method of calculating interest on Floating Rate Securities, if different from those set out in the General Note

Conditions:

13 Premium Provisions: Not Applicable

PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION

14 Redemption Amount:

The Redemption Amount in respect of each Security will be determined in accordance with Product Condition 4

15 Initial Valuation Date:

The Issue Date or, if such day is not a Currency Business Day, the immediately succeeding Currency Business Day.

16 Valuation Date:

The [●] Currency Business Day following the Preference Share Valuation Date

Where Preference Share Valuation Date

Where Preference Share Valuation Date means:

[If there is no auto-call feature in the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares: [●]]

[If there is an auto-call feature in the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares: $[\bullet]$ or if the Preference Shares become subject to redemption as a result of the auto-call feature being triggered (i) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (ii) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (iii) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, (iv) in the year $[\bullet]$, $[\bullet]$, [

or, if any date(s) for valuation of or any determination of an underlying asset or reference basis (or any part thereof) for the Preference Shares falling on or about any such day is delayed or to be delayed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Preference Shares by reason of a non scheduled trading day, an adjustment or disrupted day, the Preference Share Valuation Date shall be the latest such delayed valuation or determination date, all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

17 Valuation Time:

[] [(London time)]/[As per Product Condition 1]

18 Early Redemption:

(i) Redemption for Illegality Reasons

General Note Condition 5(c) is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(ii) Early Payment Amount payable on redemption for illegality reasons (General Note Condition 5(c)) or an event of default (General Note Condition 8) Product Condition 3.1 is Applicable

(iii) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer

Product Condition 3.2 is [Applicable[and the Optional Redemption Amount will be paid together with any interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption]]/[Not Applicable]

[Optional Redemption Date(s): [•]]

[Notice Period: [Set out if different from the General Note Conditions]]

(iv) Redemption at the Option of Securityholders

General Note Condition 5(e) is Not Applicable

(v) Early Redemption as a result of a Preference Share Early Redemption Event Product Condition 1 is Applicable

(vi) Early Redemption as a result of an Extraordinary Event Product Condition 2 is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Extraordinary Event Provisions:

Merger Event: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Tender Offer: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Nationalisation: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Insolvency: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

(vii) Early Redemption as a result of an Additional Disruption Event

Security Condition 2 is [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Additional Disruption Event Provisions:

Change in Law: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Insolvency Filing: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Hedging Disruption: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Increased Cost of Hedging: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Settlement Currency [The [Specified Currency]]/[•]

(The currency in which payment will be made)

20 Preference Share-Linked Securities

Preference Share Issuer: Andrea Investments (Jersey) PCC, a

protected cell company incorporated in Jersey with registered number 81180

acting in respect of the Cell

Cell: [

Preference Share: [Series − [•] [title] Preference Shares

issued by the Preference Share Issuer in

respect of the Cell

ISIN: [●]

Bloomberg Code: [●]

Information Source: [●]/[Bloomberg Code [CSSN]/[website]

[specify the applicable price source for the publication of the Preference Share Value (see the definition of Preference Share Value in Product Condition 1) and, if publication is not scheduled to be made on Bloomberg on each Currency Business Day, details of such other

19

interval and/or widely available information service on which the Preference Share Value will be

scheduled to be published]

Preference Share Calculation Agent: Credit Suisse International

GENERAL PROVISIONS

21 Form of Securities:

(i) Type: [Bearer Securities]/[Registered

Securities]

(ii) Global Security: [Global Security]/

[Not Applicable]

(iii) The Issuer intends to permit indirect interests in the Securities to be held through CREST

Depository Interests to be issued by the CREST Depository:

[Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

22 Financial Centre(s):

[Not Applicable]/[•] [Note that this item

relates to the place of payment

[Luxemburg Stock Exchange]

23 Minimum Transferable Number of [

Securities:

[•]/[Not Applicable]

24 Listing:

25

Stock Exchange(s) to which application will initially be made to list the Securities: (Application may subsequently be made to other

[•]/[None]

stock exchange(s))

Entities (other than stock exchanges) to which application for listing and/or approval of the Securities will be made:

[●]/[None]

26 Securities Codes:

ISIN Code: [●]

Common Code: [●]

27 Clearing and Trading:

Clearing System(s) and any relevant

identification number(s):

[Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme]

[Other]

Delivery of Securities: Delivery [against/free of] payment

Minimum Trading Lot: [●]/[Not Applicable]

28 Agents:

Calculation Agent: Credit Suisse International

One Cabot Square London E14 4QJ

Fiscal Agent and Paying Agent: The Bank of New York Mellon, acting

through its London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL

Transfer Agent: (Include for Registered Securities only)

[Not Applicable]

[The Bank of New York Mellon

(Luxembourg) S.A. Vertigo Building – Polaris 2-4 rue Eugene Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg]

Registrar: (Include for Registered Securities only)

[Not Applicable]

[The Bank of New York Mellon

(Luxembourg) S.A. Vertigo Building – Polaris 2-4 rue Eugene Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg]

(Delete or add additional Agents as

appropriate)

29 Dealer(s): [Credit Suisse International]/[Credit

Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited]/[●]

30 Specified newspaper for the purposes of [●]/[Not A

notices to Securityholders:

[●]/[Not Applicable]

31 Additional Provisions: [Not Applicable/give details]

Part B -OTHER INFORMATION

[Interests of Natural and Legal Persons involved in the [Issue/Offer]

Save for any fees payable to the Dealers, so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the [issue/offer] of the Securities has an interest material to the [issue/offer]. Amend as appropriate if there are other interests]

Ву:		_
	Duly authorised	
Ву:		_
	Duly authorised	
[Inde	ex Trademark(s)/Disclaim	er(s)] [delete if not applicable]
[Add	if applicable]	
[Add	litional Selling Restriction	ns] [delete if not applicable]
[Add	if applicable – Note: may o	nly be applicable to unlisted private placements
[Add	litional Taxation Provisio	ns] [delete if not applicable]

[Add if applicable – Note: may only be applicable to unlisted private placements]

Signed on behalf of the Issuer: